University of Nevada, Reno

Framing First Year Writing The Conceptual Metaphor of Journey and the Advanced Placement Program

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in English

by

Seth F. Boyd

Dr. Mark Waldo/Dissertation Advisor

May, 2010



THE GRADUATE SCHOOL

We recommend that the dissertation prepared under our supervision by

SETH F. BOYD

entitled

Framing First Year Writing The Conceptual Metaphor Of Journey And The Advanced Placement Program

be accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Mark Waldo, Ph. D., Advisor

Donald Hardy, Ph. D., Committee Member

Shane Borrowman, Ph. D., Committee Member

Rod Case, Ph. D., Committee Member

Stephen Lafer, Ph. D., Graduate School Representative

Marsha H. Read, Ph. D., Associate Dean, Graduate School

May, 2010

Abstract:

Each year, over a tenth of the students entering an institution of higher education in the United States earn a score on an Advanced Placement English exam that could potentially exempt them from any FYW requirement. Despite the AP program's major role in introducing college students to the practice of academic writing, composition scholars largely ignore the topic. This study aims to fill this void by critically studying the AP English program and the way colleges and universities present the program to prospective students. The study begins with a review of scholarship concerning the AP English program, which is followed by an extended comparison of the objectives described in the AP English Program Goals with those listed in the WPA's Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition. With the difference between the objectives of the AP English Program and the WPA established, attention turns to the way colleges and universities present information regarding AP test scores to prospective students. Specifically, this study uses corpus-based discourse analysis methods and Lakoff and Johnson's theory of conceptual metaphor to examine patterns in the use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in college and university policy statements regarding AP scores. The data shows that EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors are used in distinct forms that present introductory course-work, such as courses offered by FYW programs, as little more than obstacles to pass in pursuit of a degree. This data is then used to argue that in using such metaphorical language, colleges and universities promote this courses-asobstacles perspective, and, in the process, embrace the objectives of the AP program while demeaning their own product, service, and mission.

Table of Contents

Chapter I. The Advanced Placement Exam and Standardized Testing	1
Section I: Advanced Placement Exams – History and Criticisms	6
Section II: The Advanced Placement English Exams	14
Chapter II. Conceptual Metaphor and the Metaphor of Journey	44
Section I: Views of Metaphor – From Rhetoric to Cognitive Science	45
Section II: The Conceptual Metaphor of Journey	64
Sectiond III: Corpus-Based Studies of Metaphor	86
Chapter III. Metaphor Identification and Arranging Data	95
Section I: Establishing a Working Corpus	95
Section II: Metaphor Identification	100
Section III: Arranging the Data	111
Chapter IV: Quantitative Analysis of Journey Metaphors in Advanced Placement Discourse	122
Section I: The Complete Corpus	123
Section II: The Sub-Corpora	124
Section III: Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences	137
Chapter V: Qualitative Analysis of Journey Metaphors in Advanced Placement Discourse	149
Section I: Qualitative Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences of Metaphors of Journey	150
Section II: Qualitative Analysis of Categories of Colleges and Universities and Their Use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY Metaphor	173

Chapter VI: Conclusion	184
Appendix I: WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition	192
Appendix II: From the "Goals" section of the English Language and Composition Course Description	195
Appendix III: From "English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"	196
Appendix IV: College and University Advanced Placement Statements of Policy Citations	198
Appendix V: Metaphor Identification Step I – List of Flagged Words	264
Works Cited	272

Chapter I. The Advanced Placement Exam and Standardized Testing Introduction:

The Advanced Placement program, run by The College Board with exams administered by testing-giant Educational Testing Services (ETS), first offered exams in 1956. That year, 1,229 students from 104 high schools participated. These students went on to 130 different colleges. In 2004, over 1.1 million students from 14,904 high schools took the exam, and, that fall, enrolled in 3,558 different colleges (Annual Advanced Placement Program Participation 1956-2008). The dramatic growth of this program continues today; in each of the past two years, the number of students taking an Advanced Placement exam has increased at an average rate of over 10 per cent ("School Report of Advanced Placement Examinations 2005-2006").

The Advanced Placement program offers two exams in English, one in Language and Composition and another in Literature and Composition. In the spring of 2004, the College Board administered 438,007 of these two exams, 251,746 of which were taken by twelfth graders ("Number of Schools Offering Advanced Placement Courses"). In the fall of that same year, 2.63 million students entered a degree-granting institution of higher education in the United States ("Total first-time freshman fall enrollment in degree-granting institutions"). Thus, nearly ten per cent of this entering class had, less than four months earlier, taken an Advanced Placement English exam. More than an additional 150,000 members of this entering class had taken one of the exams a year prior to enrolling in college ("Program Summary Report 2004"). While most universities' policies for accepting Advanced Placement scores for credit and exemption differ, the College Board-sponsored article

"Setting Credit and Placement Policy" states, "The American Council on Education (ACE), a national accrediting organization, recommends, as a general rule, that colleges and universities award credit for Advanced Placement grades of 3, 4, and 5 on any Advanced Placement Examination" ("Setting Credit and Placement Policy"). In the case of 2004, if all universities gave exemption to students who scored a three or higher in one of the Advanced Placement English exams, 271,022 students would not have to take a FYW course ("Student Grade Distributions, Advanced Placement Examinations - May 2004").

The College Board and the federal government hope to see the growth of Advanced Placement programs continue. In a January 25, 2005 statement, Department of Education Secretary Margaret Spellings, after applauding the results of the *Advanced Placement Report to the Nation 2005*, states, "Still, we have much work to do, which is why the president, as part of his 2006 budget, plans to propose a 73 percent increase in funding for the Advanced Placement program authorized in the *No Child Left Behind Act*. This increased support will allow more students to experience the benefits of Advanced Placement classes and will upgrade the overall quality of a high school education" (Spellings). This proposed 2006 federal budget saw substantial cuts in Education funding. As is noted in the United States' Office of Management and Budget report on the Department of Education, "The 2006 Budget proposes the termination of 48 programs, including many that the PART (Program Assessment Rating Tool) has shown to be ineffective (Even Start, Safe and Drug-Free Schools State Grants, and Vocational Education) and many that are unable to demonstrate results. In addition, funding for 16 programs will be reduced" ("Department of Education"). In the final budget, the Advanced Placement program, which was funded 24 million dollars

in 2004, was estimated to receive 30 million in 2005 and 52 million in 2006 ("Department of Education").

The way in which the Advanced Placement program is connected to NCLB in Secretary Spellings' statement and recent federal budgets highlight the values the two share. Both the Advanced Placement program and NCLB depend on high-stakes assessment and support individual initiative and choice. It is important to note, however, that while NCLB is resigned, at the moment, to pre-secondary levels, the Advanced Placement program has a direct influence on university-level education. While numerous university-level professional groups have formally denounced the NCLB Act, most notably, in the case of FYW programs, the National Council of Teachers of English ("NCLB Reform Recommendations From the National Council of Teachers of English"), universities appear complacent in regards to the Advanced Placement program. In fact, many universities' stated policies for accepting Advanced Placement exam scores for credit and exemption suggests a general support for the program. These university statements of policy are only a portion of the large amount of texts directed at high school students concerning the Advanced Placement program and its relation to university-level work. Also part of this collection are official statements from the College Board and Educational Testing Services, the administrating bodies of the exam, and the numerous test-preparation manuals.

For this project, I am interested in analyzing these texts for patterns of language that make either explicit or implicit evaluative statements concerning education, college, and, specifically, FYW requirements. To perform such an analysis, I will rely on the theory of conceptual metaphor and focus on applications of the metaphor of journey. In initial readings, I observed evidence that suggests texts concerning the Advanced Placement

program make use of the conceptual metaphor of journey in such a way that presents introductory course-work, such as courses offered by FYW programs, as an obstacle to get through, or past, in pursuit of an overall goal—which, in this case, is a degree. It is understandable, though still problematic, that the College Board and other private publications promote such a view as they have a large amount of money to gain by its acceptance. Referring to FYW as such an obstacle establishes a cognitive frame where companies that assist students in "avoiding" the obstacle are in a powerful position. When universities make use of language that employs this cognitive frame of FYW as an obstacle to overcome, they demean their own product, service, and mission.

To lay the foundation for this study, I will begin, with the first chapter, by providing a background of the Advanced Placement English program. This background will consist of a history of Educational Testing Services, the company that administers the exams, and move to an analysis of the current state of the Advanced Placement English program and the associated exams. These exams will be considered in relation to the Writing Program Administrators' "Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition" in order to highlight similarities and differences of values in writing. The values promoted by the Advanced Placement English exams will then be considered in relation to various theories of education, all of which lead to the concept of portfolio assessment of writing and the benefits such an approach would have for the Advanced Placement English program.

Following the chapter on Advanced Placement and the programs in English will be another chapter devoted to laying a foundation – this one regarding the study of metaphor in its various forms. The overview will begin with a history of the study of metaphor that will then be used to structure an analysis of changes to the study brought forth by the advent of

the theory of conceptual metaphor. After introducing various aspects of the theory of conceptual metaphor, I will shift focus to introducing the approach I will use to study the conceptual metaphors that surround the Advanced Placement program – the Corpus-Aided Discourse Study.

In the third chapter, I will present a Corpus-Aided Discourse Study (CADS) employing both rhetorical and corpus-based methods to locate and determine the frequency of examples of conceptual metaphor of journey. For a second step, I will analyze these metaphors through the theoretical lens of conceptual metaphor to suggest the ways in which these metaphors might frame ways of perceiving First-Year Composition (FYC) programs. In considering this latter point, I will make use of theories of writing, development, and education to show how the Advanced Placement program and the process of granting credit and exemption counters research and goals that guide the practice of FYC programs.

Overall, this study will provide a critical examination of the language used to describe a university education. Such an examination will help FYC administrators and teachers better understand an overlooked component of FYC programs and conclude with suggestions for ways of making systematic improvements that will better reflect the FYC goals and practices.

The Advanced Placement Program and the Teaching and Assessment of Writing:

The sources used in this study come from a variety of disciplines that may be divided into two main categories: those that are associated with the Advanced Placement exams and the teaching and assessment of writing and those that concern the study of metaphor.

Whereas the next chapter is devoted to introducing applicable theories of metaphor and

reviewing the relevant literature on different approaches to studying metaphor, this chapter focuses on the Advanced Placement program and the teaching and assessment of writing.

The goal of this section is to bring together a wide range of topics and ideas that will highlight the need for critical inquiry of the Advanced Placement program's role in English studies, including the language that is used to promote and describe it.

The topics and ideas to be considered may be divided into two broad categories. To begin, there is the scholarship surrounding the Advanced Placement exams in English, which is part of a larger body of work on the Advanced Placement exams in general, which is part of an even larger body of work on standardized testing. The second category consists of sources that highlight connections, or lack thereof, between Advanced Placement English courses and exams and college-level FYC programs. Sources include the *Advanced Placement English Course Description*, Course Requirements, the Writing Program Administrators' "Statement of Goals for First-Year Writing," and a sampling of texts concerning the teaching of critical thinking.

Section I: Advanced Placement Exams – History and Criticisms:

Introduction:

In an effort to better understand the Advanced Placement English exams, this section of the review will begin with a look at the writers and texts concerned with Educational Testing Services (ETS), the national testing agency that administers the SAT, GRE, and Advanced Placement exams. After considering ETS, the exams they administer, and the power both have in the current educational landscape, focus will shift to a more specific look

at the Advanced Placement English Literature and Composition and English Language and Composition programs with a summary of articles and studies relating to the Advanced Placement English program will be presented.

Educational Testing Services:

The most informative introduction to the history and broad influence of ETS is Nicholas Lemann's *The Big Test*, a trade book that examines the history of meritocracy in the United States. This analysis focuses on two narratives; the events that led to the 1994 California Civil Rights Initiative and the history and development of ETS and the associated growth of the testing movement. The early history of ETS revolves around Henry Chauncey, a Groton and Harvard-educated member of the New England aristocracy. With the aid of Harvard president James Bryant Conant, Chauncey led a coalition of Ivy League presidents that lobbied for a national testing agency. On January 1st, 1948 (65) ETS was founded and, soon after, granted contracts to create and administer a handful of aptitude tests.

The story of this founding offers insight into the goals and reasoning behind many of the company's current practices, including aspects of the Advanced Placement program. One such instance is the ways in which ETS performs and uses research. Lemann describes the teams of researchers working on ETS's Princeton, New Jersey campus: "The handful of people who had these jobs were not central to ETS operations, but they were central to the justification for it. The fees paid by test-takers were supposed to finance top-quality pure research into testing. The research was the reason ETS had nonprofit tax status and a near monopoly in some kinds of testing" (270-1). This structure was, at a very early point, seen as problematic by some of the leaders in the field of testing. Carl Brigham, the inventor the

SAT, opposed the new testing agency, and, in an article published in 1937, warned against "the incaution of testers (including himself, in his younger days)," and the fact that "any organization that owned the rights to a particular test would inevitably become more interested in promoting it than in honestly researching its effectiveness" (40). The potential conflict of interest that occurs when the company with the sole right to distribute the product is also the sole body responsible for researching the product is considerable, and the structure still exists today. James Vopat, in "The Politics of Advanced Placement," calls this a "circle of self-interest," structured to "justify the Advanced Placement test and Advanced Placement programs" (62).

Lemann addresses a second concern regarding the power and objectives of ETS in determining the fates of those subjected to their exams. Issues of social class and race are noted as first surfacing in 1951 when results of an ETS-run draft deferment exam showed a wide disparity in scores based on geographical, and, thus, economic and social class dispersion. Southerners, Lemann notes, saw only 42 percent make "the cutoff score of 70 on the draft test, as against 73 percent of New Englanders" (76). As a result, "the idea of a regional quota system, which would allow Southerners to win deferments with lower scores than Northerners, was bandied about" (76) at ETS, but, in the end, "Chauncey resisted that and pushed instead for keeping the truth about regional score disparities private" (76). Such an instance shows ETS confronted with data that did not serve the company's best interests, and, for their own sake, choosing to bury it. This example highlights the way in which certain groups were, and may still be, ill-served by such exams, and ETS's unwillingness to deal with the problem in a fair and transparent manner.

While Lemann considers some of the problems of ETS in the telling of the organization's history, it covers only a fraction of the questionable practices exposed by Allan Nairn in the Ralph Nader-funded *The Reign of ETS: The Corporation that Makes Up* Minds. As Nader notes in his preface, "Although this report acknowledges the broader educational and social institutions underpinning the testing apparatus of ETS, it aims, first, to lay the basis for the consumer perspective needed to examine the assumptions and consequences of contemporary standardized testing" (xvi). Before this report, information regarding ETS, if at all available, was shrouded in a psychometrician discourse that was often impenetrable to the test's consumers. As Lemann writes, "Nairn's central premise was that ETS, under a veneer of science, functioned as the opposite of a meritocratic force in American society. It provided an official way for people with money to pass on their status to their children" (227). To bring this "basis for the consumer perspective" out from the psychometrician discourse, Nairn covers a wide variety of issues. Lemann notes that the report "accused ETS of just about everything it could plausibly be accused of" (227), and this includes racial and class discrimination (197-219), ETS's non-profit status, the questionable use of data in justifying ETS exams and the restrictions of such data for outside-researchers (161-96), validity of tests in regards to predicting aptitude (55-82), issues of scoring and adjustment (153-7), the construct of "intelligence" (162-83), and eugenics (208-212).

While many of Nairn's claims regarding ETS relate to what was then considered their aptitude tests (i.e. SAT, LSAT, MCAT), there are certain topics that also concern ETS's Advanced Placement exams. One of the most important of these is the way in which preparing and/or practicing for the exam influences the score. ETS has claimed that such practicing and training—as offered by Kaplan courses, for instance—does not increase

scores. This is an important stance for ETS to take because if such courses were proven to aid in increasing scores, the validity of the exams that are supposed to test aptitude would be put into question. Furthermore, the access to such courses is often closely related to economic class. If such classes were proven to improve performance, it would mean that a higher score could be bought, giving students from wealthy families an advantage. ETS researcher Dr. Lewis Pike, in relation to the importance of test-taking strategies, "reported the suggestion of ETS researcher Dr. Frederic Lord who wrote in 1975 that 'it may be time for children in school to be taught how to behave effectively when taking a test'" (95). But, as Nairn notes, "In contrast to the internal statements of Kroll and Pike on the importance of test-wiseness, ETS's public position on coaching" continued to be "vigorous opposition" (96).

ETS and the Advanced Placement English Exams:

While Lemann and Nairn provide a broad background of ETS and the organization's practices, outside of the occasional reference—often in conjunction with other testing programs, these two texts do not offer much consideration of the Advanced Placement program. For this more specified consideration, Olson, Metzger, and Ashton-Jones' Advanced Placement English: Theory, Politics, and Pedagogy provides a thorough and critical examination of the role of the Advanced Placement English courses, exams, and views of writing. The eleven chapters of this book cover topics ranging from how to teach an Advanced Placement course to problems with evaluating writing in Advanced Placement English exams. While the book, published in 1989, is dated, it remains the most comprehensive collection of work on the topic of the Advanced Placement English program, and continues to be cited in scholarship on the topic. As is noted in the book's preface, "no

comprehensive scholarly examination of the program has yet been published" (vii), and, outside of this exception, that remains to be the case. The chapters from *Advanced Placement English: Theory, Politics, and Pedagogy* presented in this literature review concern issues that are applicable to not only the Advanced Placement English program today, but also to the possible disconnects between Advanced Placement English and the FYW courses they so often replace.

James Vopat's "The Politics of Advanced Placement English" has the widest scope of all the chapters in *Advanced Placement English: Theory, Politics, and Pedagogy*. Vopat identifies and discusses eleven "political issues" associated with the Advanced Placement English Exams that serve as an introduction to the criticisms leveled against these specific exams. Some of these criticisms reiterate points made by Lemann and Nairn, such as Vopat's claim that ETS is "probably the most powerful unregulated monopoly in America" (53), the fact that students from "higher income families and from schools where testing is a way of life" perform better on exams (53), and the pressures on teachers "to coach rather than teach" (57). While these concerns link Lemann and Nairn's work on standardized testing and ETS to the Advanced Placement program, Vopat covers other political issues that are more specifically related to the Advanced Placement English program.

The first of these more English-specific issues deals with the questions asked on the Advanced Placement English exams. After analyzing an example of a multiple-choice question, Vopat wonders if such a question is "really what most freshman English curricula are about" (55). Vopat also notes problems with the essay questions. Vopat writes, after analyzing one of these questions, that the answer "is obviously going to be a five-paragraph theme" (56) and fails to promote individual thought, direction, and organizational principles.

Vopat summarizes this by noting, "the guidelines of AP essay questions are written in such a way that students are directly discouraged from writing and thinking for themselves" (56).

Other Advanced Placement English-specific problems Vopat brings forth include the fact that the two examinations have "perhaps the highest candidate success rates of any large-scale test in history" (58) and that "Even the Advanced Placement English candidate achieving the unqualified 'qualified' score of 3 will have missed half of the multiple-choice answers and written an essay formally defined as lacking in detail, support, and appropriate focus" (58). Vopat then notes problems associated with the exemption process and the money involved. According to Vopat, if the prospect of receiving college credit were taken away "the program would dismantle itself because the primary motivation of students is not the opportunities for advanced learning, but the credits" (62). The interest in credits is, according to Vopat, closely linked to money: "Not surprisingly, the promotional materials for the Advanced Placement stress the economic incentive as much as academic enrichment" (62).

Other chapters from *Advanced Placement English* maintain a more focused approach as they cover certain aspects of the courses and exams. John Iorio, in his "Preparing Students for the AP Examination," addresses "the pernicious effects of focusing on the test in AP courses" (142). Iorio argues that "teaching for the test is reductive, self-defeating, and ultimately a betrayal of educational integrity and student development" (143). Holladay considers similar issues in her chapter, "AP and the Problems of Testing," where she writes, "Current procedures in AP testing raise serious questions about the intent and the credibility of the program for exemption from college courses" (80). The work of both Iorio and Holladay will be considered at greater length in the section concerned with broader issues of

assessment, but it is important to note that the way Advanced Placement English exam scores are calculated, and what these scores are used for, are contested issues.

A more recent and heavily researched look at the Advanced Placement English exams is found in Hansen, et al.'s "Are Advanced Placement English and First-Year College Composition Equivalent? A Comparison of Outcomes in the Writing of Three Groups of Sophomore College Students" from the May 2006 edition of *Research in the Teaching of English*. Guided by the question of "what an Advanced Placement English test score means in relation to the curricular and educational goals in writing established by our institution" (464), the article presents a significant case against the practice of exempting students from, and giving credit for, FYC requirements. In their investigation and answering of this question, Hansen, et al. also provide a thorough background of current Advanced Placement English practices.

The results of the Hansen, et al. study show that "students receiving AP English credit and completing a first-year composition course (AP+FYC) had mean scores one full point higher on the nine-point scale than either of the other two groups on the nine point scale" (478). The students who took just the Advanced Placement English course or just the FYC course "were not statistically distinguishable from each other" (478). When the researchers looked at student scores on the Advanced Placement exam, their analysis showed "that students who score a 3 on the AP exam and bypassed FYC scored the lowest of all groups" (479). These results lead the researchers to three conclusions. First, "the outcomes produced by the high school AP experience are roughly parallel to those produced by taking a first-year composition course" (484) and, second, that in both, "the standards were not satisfactory" (484). This leads to the third and final claim: "Since both AP and FYC are

meant to give students instruction in general writing skills that prepare them to perform well in subsequent writing tasks, we must conclude that one share of general writing skills instruction seems not to be very effective" (483).

The conclusions of Hansen et al. support some more general statements they make in regards to the Advanced Placement English program and its influence. According to these researchers, "it seems ironic that one reason education, business, and government leaders may be unhappy with the writing abilities of students is that the College Board has long promoted AP English exams as a way of testing out of writing courses in college" (462). Because of the Advanced Placement program's role in aiding students in testing out of FYC courses, it is important to consider the ways in which the Advanced Placement English program relates to work done in FYC programs. Such a consideration will be made in the following section.

Section II: The Advanced Placement English Exams

Introduction:

In this section, attention turns to the actual Advanced Placement English exams in an effort to clarify how they relate, and in some instances do not relate, to the work done in college-level FYC courses. To address the Advanced Placement English exams, two sources will be used. The first is the *English Course Description*, a 79 page document that introduces the Advanced Placement program in general, provides an overview of the English portion of the program, and then moves to a more focused consideration of each individual Advanced Placement English program – English Language and Composition and English Literature and Composition. In a section for each exam, the course is introduced, the goals are described,

and then a sample exam is provided. This *English Course Description* is for the Advanced Placement exam periods of 2009 and 2010. The second source used to consider the Advanced Placement English exams is the "English Literature and Composition Course Requirements" from the College Board's AP Central website. This source supplements the *English Course Description's* explanation of the goals of Literature and Composition course. To address the work done in college-level first-year writing courses, the Council of Writing Program Administrators' "WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition" will be used.

The Advanced Placement English Course Description:

The College Board does not mandate a set curriculum for any Advanced Placement course. In fact, it is not required that students take the corresponding course before taking an Advanced Placement exam (*English Course Description* 1). Despite the lack of a set curriculum, the College Board strives to make sure that all Advanced Placement courses reflect the work done in the college-level courses they are meant to replace. According to the College Board, "College level equivalency is ensured through several AP program processes" (*English Course Description* 3). The first step in this process is that college faculty are involved in "course and exam development" (*English Course Description* 3) in the form of developing course descriptions and exams, setting standards of evaluation, aiding in the professional development of Advanced Placement teachers, and auditing the syllabi of AP teachers (*English Course Description* 3). Second, "AP courses and exams are reviewed and updated regularly based on the results of curriculum surveys at up to 200 colleges and

¹ See Appendix I

universities, collaborations among the College Board and key educational and disciplinary organizations, and the interactions of committee members with professional organizations in their discipline" (English Course Description 4). And third, "Periodic college comparability studies are undertaken in which the performance of college students on AP Exams is compared with that of AP students to confirm that the AP grade scale of 1 to 5 is properly aligned with current college standards" (English Course Description 4). The College Board's oversight is meant to ensure that any course labeled "Advanced Placement" meets the expectations set by the course's development committee. When it is decided that a curriculum does not meet these course goals, the title of "Advanced Placement" cannot be used – though students are allowed to take the exam and, with an adequate score, qualify for exemption from and credit for college-level course work.

While the process of oversight described above is the same for all thirty-seven Advanced Placement programs, the subject of English raises unique challenges for the Advanced Placement program. To begin, even describing the FYC course or sequence of courses that the Advanced Placement English courses are meant to replace is complicated. And complications increase when it comes to designing exams that reflect the objectives and goals of these courses. The challenges result from the fact that there is no uniform approach to teaching FYC courses taken by all colleges and universities. Throughout the United States, FYC courses are taught in a variety of ways, and focus on a variety of goals. The College Board's *English Course Description* notes the difficulty of designing an Advanced Placement curriculum that aligns with the FYC courses. The *Course Description* states, "In English, the task of describing the representative introductory course or courses and of assessing student's achievements in comparable high school courses is a complex one, for

curricula and instruction vary widely across the discipline" (5). In response to this complexity, the Advanced Placement English program's *Course Description* summarizes three common approaches taken by FYC programs. First is a composition course where "Students read a variety of texts and [are] taught basic elements of rhetoric" (5). Second is a sequence of courses where a one-semester course in composition is "followed by another semester course that offers additional instruction in argumentation and teaches the skills of synthesizing, summarizing, paraphrasing, quoting, and citing secondary source material" (6). The third is another sequence of courses where a composition course is followed by "an introduction to literature course in which they read and write about poetry, drama, and fiction" (6). For each of these three approaches, the College Board recommends, to the students seeking and the universities offering exemption, which Advanced Placement English exam, or combination of the two, coincides with each type of FYC program.

The *Course Description* of the Advanced Placement English courses makes the argument that, with the combination of the English Language and Composition and English Literature and Composition courses, any FYC program may be replaced if students "read carefully the placement and credit policies published by the college they expect to attend in order to determine what credit they might expect, and therefore which exam would be most useful for them to take" (6). There is, however, a crucial element of the Advanced Placement program, and, in particular, the Advanced Placement English courses, that puts the potential for adequate course replacement in jeopardy. The concern is that descriptions of the Advanced Placement courses are only recommendations. While the presence of the list of expected outcomes of each Advanced Placement course, paired with the Advanced Placement Audit system, helps to ensure that these recommendations are followed, the

influence of the Advanced Placement exam that takes place at the end of the academic year is, at best, understated. Of the Advanced Placement exam for the English Language and Composition course, the *Course Description* states:

Yearly, the AP English Language Development Committee prepares a three-hour exam that gives students the opportunity to demonstrate their mastery of the skills and abilities previously described. The AP English Language and Composition Exam employs multiple-choice questions to test the students' skills in analyzing the rhetoric of prose passages. Students are also asked to write several essays that demonstrate the skills they have learned in the course. (13)

The description of this exam, with its emphasis on timed writing assignments and multiple-choice questions, does not reflect the work done in the three versions of college-level FYC courses described in the *Course Description*. There is also a gap between the list of expected outcomes for the Advanced Placement English courses that are meant to guide teachers and what is actually tested at the end of the academic year.

The Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition:

To help clarify the range of FYC courses and, subsequently, the way in which these courses relate to the Advanced Placement English program, the Council of Writing Program Administrators' (WPA) "WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition" will be consulted. The Council of Writing Program Administrators adopted the "Outcomes Statement" in 2000. The Outcomes Statement was developed over the course of four years, starting with an Outcomes Forum at the 1997 Conference for College Composition and Communication and culminating with publication in *College English* in January 2001.

In the following section, the Advanced Placement Program's expected outcomes for the English Language and Composition² and the curricular requirements for English Literature and Composition³ will be examined in relation to the "WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition." Following the comparison of the Advanced Placement program's expected outcomes and curricular requirements with the WPA statement of outcomes, both outcomes statements and the one list of curricular requirements will be considered in relation to the means of assessment used in the two Advanced Placement English exams.

Comparison of Advanced Placement English Program Goals with WPA Statement of Outcomes:

Both the College Board, when designing their Advanced Placement English programs, and the Council of Writing Program Administrators, when compiling their Statement of Outcomes, had to account for the myriad approaches that are taken to teach FYC. In order to consider the three statements in relation to each other, I will use the WPA statement as an organizing entity, comparing the two Advanced Placement statements to each of the five categories defined by the WPA. Each of these five comparisons will then be considered in relation to the Advanced Placement Program's means of assessment as described in the Advanced Placement Programs' *English Course Description*.

Rhetorical Knowledge:

³ See Appendix III

² See Appendix II

The first category considered in the WPA "Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" is Rhetorical Knowledge. When a student completes the FYC requirement, he or she should, according to the WPA, be able to use this rhetorical knowledge to do the following:

- Focus on a purpose
- Respond to the needs of different audiences
- Respond appropriately to different kinds of rhetorical situations
- Use conventions of format and structure appropriate to the rhetorical situation
- Adopt appropriate voice, tone, and level of formality
- Understand how genres shape reading and writing
- Write in several genres

("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition")

Both Advanced Placement English courses, to various extents, emphasize similar goals regarding rhetorical knowledge in their statement of outcomes and curricular guide. To begin, consider the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course, where, according to the statement of outcomes, students should be able to:

- analyze and interpret samples of good writing, identifying and explaining an author's use of rhetorical strategies and techniques;
- apply effective strategies and techniques in their own writing;
- demonstrate understanding and mastery of standard written English as well as stylistic maturity in their own writings;
- write for a variety of purposes;
- revise a work to make it suitable for a different audience (11)

These two lists have much in common. Both emphasize purpose and audience awareness and using this awareness to make sound choices as writers. In addition, the Language and Composition course's emphasis on "standard written English" aligns, though somewhat narrowly, with the WPA's emphasis on using the appropriate "level of formality." The WPA's call for students to "understand how genres shape reading and writing" is not found in the Advanced Placement's outcomes, though the "samples of good writing" to which the Advanced Placement outcomes refer *could* relate to "multiple genres." It is, in fact, the WPA's emphasis on genre (the understanding of and ability to write in) that represents the main difference between the two.

The Advanced Placement Literature and Composition course's curriculum guidelines offer a different emphasis in regards to rhetorical knowledge. The following are the components of the course requirements that relate to rhetorical knowledge:

The AP teacher provides instruction and feedback on students' writing assignments, both before and after the students revise their work, that help the students develop:

- A wide-ranging vocabulary used appropriately and effectively
- A variety of sentence structures, including appropriate use of subordination and coordination
- Logical organization, enhanced by specific techniques to increase coherence,
 such as repetition, transitions, and emphasis
- A balance of generalization and specific, illustrative detail
- An effective use of rhetoric, including controlling tone, establishing and maintaining voice, and achieving appropriate emphasis through diction and sentence structure ("English Literature and Composition Course

Requirements")

The Advanced Placement Literature and Composition curriculum guidelines do not emphasize multiple genres. The list assumes there is a correct way to use sentences, vocabulary, detail, tone, voice, and emphasis in writing, and that "specific techniques" can be used to achieve "logical organization." Whereas both the WPA and Advanced Placement Language and Composition outcomes emphasize variety in purpose and the role of audience in writing, the Advanced Placement Literature and Composition curriculum promotes a view where "correct" choices can be just that, correct or incorrect, despite the genre and audience. Such a perspective suggests that a single genre is promoted in the class. While rhetorical knowledge is achieved, to an extent, through a thorough understanding of the conventions of a single genre, such knowledge does not meet the breadth suggested in the WPA statement.

Critical Thinking, Reading, and Writing:

The second category considered in the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" is Critical Thinking, Reading, and Writing. The WPA's expected outcomes for this category state that students should be able to:

- Use writing and reading for inquiry, learning, thinking, and communicating
- Understand a writing assignment as a series of tasks, including finding, evaluating,
 analyzing, and synthesizing appropriate primary and secondary sources
- Integrate their own ideas with those of others
- Understand the relationships among language, knowledge, and power

("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition")

The statement of outcomes and course curriculum for the Advanced Placement English

courses shows less of an emphasis on critical thinking, reading, and writing. First, consider the components of the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course's statement of outcomes that relate to the topic of critical thinking, reading, and writing. According to this statement, students should be able to:

- create and sustain arguments based on readings, research, and/or personal experience;
- produce expository, analytical, and argumentative compositions that introduce a
 complex central idea and develop it with appropriate evidence drawn from primary
 and/or secondary sources, cogent explanations, and clear transitions;
- analyze image as text
- evaluate and incorporate reference documents into researched papers (English Course
 Description 11)

In comparing the two statements of outcomes, one similarity is noted: both emphasize the importance of research and use of sources. The WPA statement states that students should have skill in "analyzing, and synthesizing appropriate primary and secondary sources" and be able to "Integrate their own ideas with those of others." The Advanced Placement Language and Composition statement of outcomes states that students should be able to "evaluate and incorporate reference documents into researched papers." As for expository, analytical, and argumentative papers, students should use "appropriate evidence drawn from primary and/or secondary sources, cogent explanations, and clear transitions." While it is clear that both statements of outcomes value research and the inclusion of a variety of sources, the two emphasize different uses of research and sources. The WPA prioritizes students "synthesizing" not only sources, but also "their own ideas." The priorities of the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course focus more on using research

appropriately as determined by the conventions of the research paper and expository, analytical, and argumentative composition. Integrating research with the student's own ideas is not prioritized, a fact highlighted by the use of the slash in the following objective: "create and sustain arguments based on readings, research, and/or personal experience." Suggested here is the idea that the personal can be used, and it can be intertwined with reading and research, but it is not necessary.

While both statements of outcomes share a concern for students finding and integrating sources, there are many areas where the two differ. For instance, the Advanced Placement's Language and Composition course prioritizes analyzing images as texts, while the WPA statement makes no mention of the visual. Conversely, the WPA statement asks that students "Understand the relationships among language, knowledge, and power," while the Advanced Placement statement does not explicitly reference the role of power. The most interesting disparity in the two lists, though, relates to the concept of writing to learn. The WPA statement states that students should "Use writing and reading for inquiry, learning," thinking, and communicating." According to Langer and Applebee, the act of writing is, in itself, an act of critical thought. The outcomes statement for the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course does not emphasize writing's role in learning. Rather, the Language and Composition outcomes statement emphasizes particular forms (e.g. research, expository, analytical, and argumentative papers) and the importance of meeting the expectations with which each form is associated. The difference between these outcomes highlights the way in which writing's role in critical thought is perceived. For the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course, writing is presented as a way of showing critical thought. In the WPA statement, writing is a way of engaging in critical thought.

The curriculum guidelines for Advanced Placement Literature and Composition place less emphasis on critical thought in comparison to the Language and Composition course.

The extent of the course's focus on developing critical thinking, reading, and writing skills is defined in the following excerpt from the curriculum guidelines:

The course teaches students to write an interpretation of a piece of literature that is based on a careful observation of textual details, considering the work's:

- Structure, style, and themes
- The social and historical values it reflects and embodies
- Such elements as the use of figurative language, imagery, symbolism, and tone
- Writing to understand: Informal, exploratory writing activities that enable students to discover what they think in the process of writing about their reading (such assignments could include annotation, freewriting, keeping a reading journal, and response/reaction papers)
- Writing to explain: Expository, analytical essays in which students draw upon textual details to develop an extended explanation/interpretation of the meanings of a literary text
- Writing to evaluate: Analytical, argumentative essays in which students
 draw upon textual details to make and explain judgments about a work's
 artistry and quality, and its social and cultural values

("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements")

The connections between this curriculum guideline and the WPA statement of outcomes regarding critical thinking, reading, and writing are substantial, though they do

focus on the specific act of reading, thinking, and writing critically about literary texts – which is not a surprise, considering the course's focus on literature.

The most important connection between the Advanced Placement Literature and Language curriculum guideline and the "WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition" is the emphasis on writing to learn. The curriculum guidelines explains that the course is meant to teach students how to use "Writing to understand" in the form of "informal, exploratory writing activities that enable students to discover what they think in the process of writing about their reading." This goal coincides with the WPA's emphasis on using "writing and reading for inquiry" and hints at the WPA's call for students to "Understand the relationships among language, knowledge, and power" by highlighting the enabling qualities of writing. The interplay between language, knowledge and power is also suggested by the Literature and Language courses' call for teaching students how to use writing to evaluate a literary text's "social and cultural values." While the emphasis the Literature and Language course places on the connection between language, knowledge, and power is not nearly as explicit as that found in the WPA statement, it goes further than the statement of outcomes from the Language and Composition course.

Processes:

The third category considered in the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" focuses on Processes. The WPA's expected outcomes for this category state that students should:

- Be aware that it usually takes multiple drafts to create and complete a successful text
- Develop flexible strategies for generating, revising, editing, and proof-reading

- Understand writing as an open process that permits writers to use later invention and re-thinking to revise their work
- Understand the collaborative and social aspects of writing processes
- Learn to critique their own and others' works
- Learn to balance the advantages of relying on others with the responsibility of doing their part
- Use a variety of technologies to address a range of audiences

("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition")

The Advanced Placement Language and Composition course has similar objectives regarding process, as seen in the following goals for the course, which state that students should:

- move effectively through the stages of the writing process, with careful attention to inquiry and research, drafting, revising, editing, and review
- write thoughtfully about their own process of composition;
- revise a work to make it suitable for a different audience (English Course Description
 11).

Connecting these two statements of outcomes is an acknowledgement that writing is a recursive activity. The WPA statement describes "writing as an open process" while the Advanced Placement Language and Composition statement references the "stages of the writing process." Both emphasize the importance of revising, editing, and proof-reading.

Despite the shared emphasis on process, the two statements of outcomes do present different objectives regarding the process of writing. To begin, the WPA statement makes much of collaboration and its relation to the process of writing. Of the seven objectives listed under Processes, three relate to the collaborative nature of writing, including learning how to

critique the work of "others" and to understand the balance between "relying on others" and one's self when writing. While the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course does not focus on collaboration, it does emphasize another form of reflective thought by asking students to "write thoughtfully about their own process of composition." While the WPA statement asks that students "learn to critique their own" work, along with that of others', the reflection encouraged by the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course is focused entirely on the process.

There is much less value placed on the process of writing in the Advanced Placement Language and Literature course's curriculum guidelines compared to the WPA and Advanced Placement Language and Composition statements of outcomes. The Language and Literature guidelines describes a course that "includes frequent opportunities for students to write and rewrite formal, extended analyses and timed, in-class responses" ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"). Furthermore, as noted in the previous section, the course requires "Informal, exploratory writing activities that enable students to discover what they think in the process of writing about their reading (such assignments could include annotation, freewriting, keeping a reading journal, and response/reaction papers)" ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"). In these two statements, a process of writing is suggested in noting the opportunity to "rewrite," and directly referencing the "the process of writing," but what this process entails is not described beyond the "exploratory writing activities." There are clues concerning what this process is in the description of how teachers should respond to student work. The curriculum guidelines state:

The AP teacher provides instruction and feedback on students' writing assignments, both before and after the students revise their work, that help the students develop:

- A wide-ranging vocabulary used appropriately and effectively
- A variety of sentence structures, including appropriate use of subordination and coordination
- Logical organization, enhanced by specific techniques to increase coherence, such as repetition, transitions, and emphasis
- A balance of generalization and specific, illustrative detail
- An effective use of rhetoric, including controlling tone, establishing and maintaining voice, and achieving appropriate emphasis through diction and sentence structure ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements")

The inclusion of "both before and after the students revise their work" in this statement again emphasizes a process approach to writing, as well as the teacher's role in it. That said, the subsequent list of ways in which teacher feedback should help students makes it clear that the aforementioned "process of writing" and "re-writing" in which students engage is different from the process described in the WPA statement of outcomes. The WPA statement emphasizes "writing as an open process" where students are encouraged to "use later invention and re-thinking to revise their work." The Language and Literature course, on the other hand, minimizes the importance of re-conceptualizing an idea in the process of writing by focusing on such sentence-level writing concerns as "wide-ranging vocabulary," "variety of sentence structures," "tone," "voice," and "diction."

Knowledge Conventions:

The fourth category of the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" concerns Knowledge Conventions. The outcomes state that, by the end of first year composition, students should:

- Learn common formats for different kinds of texts
- Develop knowledge of genre conventions ranging from structure and paragraphing to tone and mechanics
- Practice appropriate means of documenting their work
- Control such surface features as syntax, grammar, punctuation, and spelling
 ("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition")

These outcomes can be divided into three sub-categories: awareness of values of different genres, awareness of rules of documentation, and awareness of sentence-level expectations.

All three sub-categories are accounted for in the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course statement of outcomes. An awareness of values found in different genres is encouraged by the outcome that states students should be able to "analyze and interpret samples of good writing, identifying and explaining an author's use of rhetorical strategies and techniques." While the term *genre* is not used in this outcome, a variety of types of writing is suggested by the lack of any additional descriptor with "good writing" and the emphasis on "rhetorical strategies," which entails a rhetorical awareness that is required when a variety of genres are concerned.

The importance of citation and sentence-level correctness is also emphasized in the English Course Description's section on the Language and Composition course. This section explicitly states that students should "demonstrate understanding of the conventions of citing primary and secondary sources" (11). Furthermore, another outcome asks that students be able to "evaluate and incorporate reference documents into researched papers" (11). As incorporating such reference documents into research papers involves citation, this outcome also relates to the WPA's goal of practicing "appropriate means of documenting." The last of the three sub-categories, awareness of sentence-level expectations, is clearly supported by the goals listed in Language and Composition course section of the *English Course Description*. These goals state that students should "demonstrate understanding and mastery of standard written English as well as stylistic maturity in their own writings" (11).

Of the five categories presented in the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition," the expectations involving Knowledge Conventions are echoed most closely in the *English Course Description's* section on the goals of Advanced Placement Language and Composition course. No aspect of the WPA Statement's outcomes concerning Knowledge Conventions is missing in the goals of the Language and Composition course.

The connections between the WPA Statement of Outcomes and the Advanced Placement Language and Literature course are not as strong. This course, as described by its curriculum guidelines, seems to emphasize the knowledge conventions solely associated with literary analysis writing. Because of this specific focus, the outcomes from the WPA Statement that emphasize an understanding of different sorts of texts, as highlighted by the call for students to "Learn common formats for different kinds of texts" and "Develop knowledge of genre conventions ranging from structure and paragraphing to tone and mechanics," are not fully promoted. In the Language and Literature course's curriculum guidelines, these outcomes are encouraged, but only for the specific genre of writing about

literary texts.

To begin, consider the WPA Statement's outcome regarding learning "common formats for different kinds of texts." This outcome is encouraged, in its limited way, by the Language and Literature course when its curriculum guidelines clarify the three kinds of writing to be done in the class. The first, "Writing to Understand," is meant to "enable students to discover what they think in the process of writing about their reading" ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"). Once students make this discovery, the class emphasizes two styles of writing, each with specific traits. First, there is "writing to explain," which is described as "Expository, analytical essays in which students draw upon textual details to develop an extended explanation/interpretation of the meanings of a literary text" ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"). Second is "writing to evaluate," which entails "Analytical, argumentative essays in which students draw upon textual details to make and explain judgments about a work's artistry and quality, and its social and cultural values" ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements"). "Writing to explain" and "Writing to analyze" are the two sorts of writing that Advanced Placement Language and Literature students will do for an audience beyond themselves, and the expectations of these genres are made clear in their description. In this sense, the "common formats," as described in the WPA Statement, are taught, but the WPA Statement's emphasis on "different kinds of texts" is not fulfilled.

The same may be said for the Language and Literature course's approach to the WPA Statement's outcome concerning students' ability to "Control such surface features as syntax, grammar, punctuation, and spelling." While this outcome, compared to others, is not as genre-specific, the Language and Literature course's curriculum guidelines offers a thorough

description of the sentence-level writing skills that the course should encourage and impart.

These skills are as follows:

- A wide-ranging vocabulary used appropriately and effectively
- A variety of sentence structures, including appropriate use of subordination and coordination
- Logical organization, enhanced by specific techniques to increase coherence,
 such as repetition, transitions, and emphasis
- A balance of generalization and specific, illustrative detail
- An effective use of rhetoric, including controlling tone, establishing and maintaining voice, and achieving appropriate emphasis through diction and sentence structure ("English Literature and Composition Course Requirements")

While many of these sentence-level skills may apply to various sorts of writing genres, the focus on the writing of literary analysis is suggested. For instance, using vocabulary "appropriately and effectively" is determined by genre, so when the curriculum guidelines state that the Language and Literature course will teach this, what is being taught is how to use appropriate and effective vocabulary when writing a literary analysis. The same may be said about the Language and Literature's focus on "logical organization" and "effective use of rhetoric." Achieving success in both is determined, in large part, by genre conventions. Because the Language and Literature course teaches students to write literary analyses, the knowledge conventions it promotes are limited to the genre of literary analysis. Because of the Language and Literature exam's emphasis on this single genre, the WPA Statement's outcomes concerning Knowledge Conventions that emphasize awareness of and experience

with "different kinds of texts" and "knowledge of genre conventions" are not met.

Composing in Electronic Environments:

The fifth and final category of the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" focuses on Composing in Electronic Environments. Of this topic, the WPA Statement notes that "writing in the 21st-century involves the use of digital technologies for several purposes, from drafting to peer reviewing to editing. Therefore, although the *kinds* of composing processes and texts expected from students vary across programs and institutions, there are nonetheless common expectations" ("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition"). According to the WPA, the "common expectations" of students after completing First-Year Composition include being able to do the following:

- Use electronic environments for drafting, reviewing, revising, editing, and sharing texts
- Locate, evaluate, organize, and use research material collected from electronic sources, including scholarly library databases; other official databases (e.g., federal government databases); and informal electronic networks and internet sources
- Understand and exploit the differences in the rhetorical strategies and in the affordances available for both print and electronic composing processes and texts ("WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition")

Neither of the Advanced Placement English courses make note of electronic environments, nor do they reference anything that could be interpreted as such. For instance, the Language and Composition course's statement of goals references students' ability to

"apply effective strategies and techniques in their own writing" (*English Course Description* 11). While this goal shares similarities with understanding and exploiting "the differences in the rhetorical strategies" as described in the WPA Statement, the lack of any emphasis, on the part of the Advanced Placement Language and Composition course, on electronic environments and/or sources means it does not apply. Of the five categories listed in the WPA Statement of Outcomes, Composing in Electronic Environments is given the least amount of emphasis the Advanced Placement English course descriptions.

Conclusion of Comparison of Advanced Placement English Program Goals with WPA Statement of Outcomes:

The comparison of the Advanced Placement English Program goals with the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" shows some alignment. While there are crucial differences in how the two entities approach knowledge conventions, rhetorical knowledge, and composing in electronic environments, there are shared perspectives when it comes to processes and critical thinking, reading, and writing.

While the descriptions of the goals and desired outcomes show some symmetry, there is one facet of the Advanced Placement English Program that must be considered when working with their stated goals – how students are evaluated. In the case of the Advanced Placement English Program, evaluation is in the form of a year-end, timed exam made up of multiple-choice questions and timed writing prompts. When comparing the Advanced Placement English Program goals with the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" with the added insight of the Advanced Placement English Program's means of evaluation, the connections between the two weaken. In short, many of the goals presented

by the Advanced Placement English Program are not supported by multiple-choice questions and timed writing prompts. Because of the high stakes of the Advanced Placement exams, it is reasonable to assume that the method of assessment will dictate what is taught in the course. For this reason, the way the Advanced Placement's "English Course Description" describes one of their goals as to teach students to "move effectively through the stages of the writing process, with careful attention to inquiry and research, drafting, revising, editing, and review" (11) is not entirely convincing as it is contradicted by what the Advanced Placement program asks students to do on exam day.

To better align the Advanced Placement English Program goals with their means of evaluating students – which, at the same time, would forge stronger connections with the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition" – a portfolio-based approach to evaluation should be considered. In the next section, portfolio-based assessment as it relates to the Advanced Placement English program is considered.

Advocating for the Portfolio:

Both Lemann, in *The Big Test*, and Nairn, in *The Reign of ETS*, make note of ETS' emphasis on the validity of their exams and how this, placed within a psychometrician discourse, is used to silence critics and make communication between the testing agency, teachers, and students difficult. Maurice Scharton's "Politics of Validity" from *Assessment of Writing* places the discussions of politics and values into the realm of validity in a way that hopes to give teachers and educational administrators a stronger voice in conversations surrounding the assessment of writing. Scharton is concerned with the ways assessment validates or contradicts the values teachers and assessors have in regards to writing. She

writes that a "disagreeable consequence of assessment is that after an assessment has produced its results, we can no longer nurture the comforting illusion that everyone has the same beliefs, abilities, or opportunities" (54). In short, assessment becomes "a fact everyone must cope with" (54). The way different groups cope with these results is determined, to a large degree, with "political motives" (54). In relation to the validity of a test, Scharton writes that it always ends up being measured "against our subjective sense of how well the results square with our values" (54). In conclusion of this point, Scharton notes that "If an assessment does anything, it helps us to recognize that we have values, an investment in one belief system" (54).

That these value judgments become fact once a score is attributed to them is, in Scharton's eyes, a problem. She refuses to give "science" and statistics a free pass, noting that "Creating validity is in fact not so simple as establishing a satisfactory curve of scores or statistical correlation. Rather, the issue turns on the beliefs of the affected parties" (54). In other words, "validity is an attribute of one's reasoning about the data that tests produce" (55). This is a very important point for teachers, specifically those primarily concerned with English studies and writing, for whom statistics are more likely a weakness, and, therefore, have little ability to contest the data that results from assessment because of the myth surrounding statistics and their irrefutability.

This focus on giving teachers and students a voice and means of using and contesting results from exams coincides with the rest of the chapter that advocates for a teacher-centered use of assessment. Another way this perspective is used concerns the content of courses and its relation to assessment. Scharton writes that "In the interest of testing the content students need, it would seem reasonable that assessment ought to model itself on classroom writing

and that classroom writing ought in turn to model itself on real world writing" (62). Such a practice, seemingly inverted in the Advanced Placement English programs, would "complete a circle drawing together assessment, academe, and the real world" (62). One of the best means of creating this "circle" is the portfolio. Scharton writes, "Portfolio assessment is the most successful example of idealistic and progressive instructionally oriented assessment" (62). As "teachers often argue that assessment will drive curriculum, so it makes sense to use a test that will improve the curriculum" (62). Use of portfolios manages to drive the curriculum in a positive way by making assessment "act as a causal agent for educational reform" (63).

Scharton's support of the use of portfolios in assessment stands against what she notes as the presence of current-traditional models still influencing, to a large extent, how writing is assessed. Scharton writes that "One should not be surprised to discover that insofar as measurement specialists can tell, the modes of discourse and traditional grammar still supply writing instruction with its closet approximation of a canon" (66). One reason for this reliance on aspects of English studies that has proven to be ineffective is that it is more easily tested than the skills that have replaced the current-traditional paradigm. As Scharton notes, "This current-traditional canon can readily be assessed in a multiple-choice format, and one multiple choice score can be correlated with another to test concurrent validity" (66).

Peter Elbow's chapter from *Assessment of Writing*, "Writing Assessment: Do It Better, Do It Less," also considers common believes about writing and its assessment with a critical lens. Here, Elbow argues that assessment of writing needs to be improved and minimized. Elbow defends the basic practices of teachers in very informed ways and highlights the disparities between Advanced Placement and FYC programs through his focus

on the context of writing and the ways in which the assessment must match these contexts. As an example, Elbow points to portfolios. On this topic, Elbow writes, "portfolio assessment takes more time and money, but we know enough now to insist to policy makers and the public that any other method of writing assessment is unfair, untrustworthy, and unprofessional" (121). A further critique of the practices of the Advanced Placement English programs is seen when Elbow questions the process of exempting students from requirements. He writes: "Do we really want to exempt some students from any writing course—thereby sending the message that writing instruction is a punishment for not being good enough instead of the message that a writing course is what everyone does as part of the liberal arts" (131). This claim represents a poignant statement concerning the way in which the process of exemption effects the reputation of FYC courses—an idea that will be further researched in relation to use of metaphor.

Elbow's ideas about portfolios echo the conclusions Foster reaches in his "The Theory of AP English: A Critique." Foster proposes changes for Advanced Placement English that revolve around the concept of *process*. Foster notes: "the great shift in writing pedagogy has been away from the written artifact and toward the meaning-making activity of the writer. Similarly, the subjective approaches to reading literature emphasize the reader's dynamic role in creating the *meaning* of a literary text" (20). To aid in this shift from "particle to holistic composing" (21), Foster calls for the elimination of all multiple-choice questions (in both exams) and to allow "previously composed and revised essays to be submitted in partial fulfillment of the essay portion of each exam" (21). These "previously composed and revised essays" are similar to what Elbow describes as portfolios. Elbow and Foster's suggestions, if followed, would allow standardized assessments of writing to more

closely represent the act as it is performed in a more natural setting, and provide a better estimation of a student's writing skills.

Of course, any proposal for a change to portfolio-based assessment must account for the increased demands of time and money. What Elbow describes as the "unfair, untrustworthy, and unprofessional" (121) components of any non-portfolio based assessment should be substantial enough to merit this change. A further argument for why writing portfolios are worth the increased resources can be made through a consideration of the Advanced Placement Studio Art program.

Portfolio Assessment and the Advanced Placement Studio Art Exams:

There is a model that shows portfolio assessment and the Advanced Placement program coexisting. Of the thirty-seven Advanced Placement programs, three, all part of the Studio Art program, offer a portfolio-based assessment. For the three Studio Art courses (Drawing, 2-D Design, and 3-D Design), "students submit portfolios for evaluation at the end of the school year" (*Studio Art Course Description* 3). These portfolios are, in the words of the *Studio Art Course Description*, "designed for students who are seriously interested in the practical experience of art" (3). The reference to "practical experience" prompts the question: what about students that are "seriously interested" in the practical experience of writing? In its current form, the Advanced Placement English program, with its use of multiple-choice questions and timed writing prompts that require a critical essay, certainly does not provide a practical experience.

Looking to the Advanced Placement Studio Art courses and the associated exams provides a model for how portfolios could be used for the English Language and

Composition and English Literature and Composition programs. The Studio Art portfolios require a three-section structure "which requires the student to show fundamental competence and range of understanding in visual concerns" (Studio Art Course Description 7). Section I is labeled Quality and "permits the student to select the works that best exhibit a synthesis of form, technique, and content." Section II is labeled Concentration and "asks the student to demonstrate a depth of investigation and process of discovery." Finally, section III is labeled Breadth and asks the student to "demonstrate a serious grounding in visual principles and material techniques" (Studio Art Course Description 7). For evaluation, the Course Description states that "All three sections are required and carry equal weight, but students are not necessarily expected to perform at the same level in each section to receive a qualifying grade for advanced placement." Furthermore, "The works presented for evaluation may have been produced in art classes or on the student's own time and may cover a period of time longer than a single school year" (9).

If the parameters of the Advanced Placement Studio Art portfolio were applied to the exams in English, consider how such a mode of assessment would relate to the "WPA Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition." In relation to *Rhetorical Knowledge*, students could write in genres outside of the critical essay and develop, through revision, an "appropriate voice, tone, and level of formality." For *Critical Thinking, Reading, and Writing*, the portfolio would give students the opportunity to find, evaluate, and analyze outside sources and integrate them with their own ideas. As a part of this process, a portfolio would highlight a student's use of writing as a tool of inquiry, learning, and thinking, as opposed to the simple display of knowledge that is performed in the current model. Regarding *Processes*, the portfolio system would offer a huge improvement. Students would

have the chance to develop a successful text by writing multiple drafts and, in the process, develop skills in critique and collaboration. As for *Knowledge of Conventions*, students compiling a portfolio would gain experience in compiling citation information from sources they gathered, as well as highlight their understanding of conventions of genres outside of the critical essay. Finally, for *Composing in Electronic Environments*, a portfolio approach would allow students to take full advantage of the possibilities in "drafting, reviewing, revising, editing, and sharing texts" that electronic environments provides. Such possibilities, along with performing electronic-based research, are not available to students writing in response to a timed prompt for an Advanced Placement exam.

Chapter Conclusion:

While the texts considered in this chapter vary in topic, collectively they make the case for a critical inquiry into the Advanced Placement English program, its relation to English studies, and its role in shaping the United States' educational landscape. As noted above, there are areas where the practices of the Advance Placement program do not align with research from the field of Composition that informs the ways in which writing is taught in college-level FYC programs. While there are numerous possibilities for critical inquiry into the relations between the practices of the Advanced Placement program and the research of Composition Studies, this study will focus on the language used to describe the Advanced Placement program to students. By focusing on such language, I hope to show how the Advanced Placement exam is presented in a way that discredits much of the research cited above, and runs counter to the goals of many FYC programs, as well as colleges and universities as a whole. The means by which I intend to study the language used to promote

and describe the Advanced Placement program is metaphor. The next chapter will introduce a variety of theories of metaphor that will inform my research.

Chapter II. Metaphor, Journeys, and Education

Introduction:

The previous chapter highlights some of the flaws of the Advanced Placement
English program. In this chapter, I will explore one aspect of Advanced Placement that I
believe has played a crucial role in the program achieving so much success, despite the
aforementioned problems. Namely, this one aspect is the consistent use of the conceptual
metaphor of journey in descriptions of the Advanced Placement program. The intent of this
study's focus on metaphor is to explore how the Advanced Placement Exams, with a
particular focus on those in English, are portrayed and evaluated in a variety of discourse
settings. By analyzing such metaphors, I hope to show how university administrators and
writing program administrators make evaluative claims regarding FYC programs that may
run counter to the missions of universities, FYC programs, and the aforementioned research
on writing and critical thinking.

But before the actual metaphors used in the discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement exams are analyzed, this chapter will show readers how an analysis of metaphor can help us understand how the Advanced Placement program is presented to students in high school and college. Furthermore, this chapter hopes to show how, through the study of metaphor, the implications of this presentation may also be discerned. Having such an understanding is important to ensure that the values and goals that result from research in the field of Composition Studies are respected by both the private company that offers a substitute for the FYC courses, as well as the college and university administrations that oversee the substitutions. With this goal of coming to a better understanding in mind, this

chapter is divided into three sections. The first section provides a historical context for the study of metaphor that begins with Aristotle and continues to the recent popularity of the conceptual model. This first section then looks at the connections between conceptual metaphor and power. The second section expands the consideration of conceptual metaphor by introducing and examining a specific conceptual metaphor—one where the domain of Journey is used for the domains of life and education. The third section of this chapter highlights the use of corpus-based analysis to study metaphor. This section will highlight studies that show how use of corpus-based tools offers insight into the way in which metaphor is used, and direct researchers hoping to perform more qualitative analysis.

Section I: Views of Metaphor – From Rhetoric to Cognitive Science Introduction:

To begin, a brief description of Aristotle's work on metaphor is offered. Aristotle's theories of metaphor are then considered in light of the more recent advancements in the study of conceptual metaphor. Following this comparison between Aristotle's original claims regarding metaphor and the more recent advancements in conceptual metaphor, Lakoff's listing of the ways in which metaphor involves power will be used to consider a variety of current perspectives on metaphor.

Aristotle and the Early Study of Metaphor:

Mark Johnson, in his summary of the history of philosophical thought on metaphor, writes: "After Aristotle, there followed over twenty-three hundred years of elaboration on his

remarks. From a philosophical point of view, at least, virtually every major treatment up to the twentieth century is prefigured in Aristotle's account" (8). Andrew Ortony, in his edited collection *Metaphor and Thought*, echoes these sentiments when he notes that even today "any serious study of metaphor is almost obliged to start with the works of Aristotle" (3). For many who do not specifically study the topic, Aristotle is also where the development of metaphor more or less ends. The framework that Aristotle lays in both his On Poetics and Rhetoric defines the classical view of metaphor that is widely accepted today. In On Poetics, Aristotle defines metaphor as "the application of a word belonging to something else" (51) and lists four ways this application can occur. First is from the genus to a species, where the whole represents the part. As an example, Aristotle offers my ship stands here, in that "to be at anchor is a sort of standing" (52). The second sort is from the species to the genus where the part represents the whole. An example is seen in Surely Odysseus has done ten thousand good things where, Aristotle notes, "ten thousand is many and in this place it has been used instead of many" (52). The third goes from species to a species, and, to illustrate, Aristotle provides two statements, drawing off the soul with bronze and cutting with long-edged bronze. Aristotle explains that "to draw off' has expressed 'to cut,' and 'to cut' 'to draw off.' For both are taking away" (52). The last of Aristotle's four means of applying metaphor is analogy where "the second is to the first as the fourth to the third" (53). For an example, Aristotle writes: "old age is to life as evening to day; then one will say evening to be the old age of day as Empedocles does, and old age to be the evening of life, or the sunset of life" (53).

Aristotle's views on metaphor⁴ play a large role in shaping how the concept is widely considered, even today. Zoltan Kovecses, in *Metaphor*, lists five of the most common features of the traditional concept of metaphor:

- 1. "Metaphor is the property of words" (vi).
- 2. "Metaphor is used for some artistic and rhetorical purpose" (vi).
- 3. "Metaphor is based on a resemblance between the two entities that are compared and identified" (vi).
- 4. "Metaphor is a conscious and deliberate use of words, and you must have a special talent to be able to do it well" (vi).
- 5. "Metaphor is a figure of speech that we can do without; we use it for special effects, and it is not an inevitable part of everyday human communication" (vii).

Until recently, Aristotle's comparison theory of metaphor, and the associated five common features listed by Kovecses, were seen as fact. Writing about Aristotle's influence, George Lakoff notes, "The classical theory was taken so much for granted over the centuries that many people didn't realize that it was just a theory. The theory was not merely taken to be true, but came to be taken as definitional" ("The Contemporary Theory of Metaphor" 202). The change, where metaphor and its influence began to be understood outside the realm of poetic and rhetorical use of language, and in ordinary, everyday use, began in the late 1970s and early 1980s.

-

⁴ James Edwin Mahon's "Getting Your Sources Right: What Aristotle *didn't* say" argues that Aristotle's ideas on metaphor are much more complicated than the comparison theory represents.

Lakoff vs. Aristotle:

George Lakoff and a collection of collaborators did much of the work that would end the hold that the classical theory of metaphor had on determining the way metaphor was understood. In particular, Lakoff and Mark Johnson's publication of *Metaphors We Live By* in 1980 marks a turning point in the paradigm shift away from this classical view. The work of Lakoff, his collaborators, and subsequent cognitive linguists built a theory of conceptual metaphor that shows flaws in the traditional view of metaphor, over which Aristotle had so much influence. In this section, developments in conceptual metaphor theory that have discredited long-held beliefs towards metaphor will be considered through Kovecses' list of the five most commonly accepted features of this traditional view of metaphor.

I. Metaphor is the property of words

Perhaps the largest advance of cognitive linguistics in the area of metaphor studies has been made by work that shows metaphor is actually a topic of study for cognitive linguists. Prior to this advancement, metaphor was resigned to the realm of speech. Even the label *figure of speech*, often used to describe metaphorical language, promotes the common assumption of metaphor's limited area of influence. More specifically, in the history of scholarship on metaphor, the common assumption is that metaphor is concerned only with words. Such a focus on words can be traced to Aristotle, who notes, "Metaphor is the application of a word belonging to something else" (51). As Johnson notes, "the troubled life

of metaphor" begins with this definition, as the "metaphoric transfer is located at the level of words" (5). Roughly 200 years after Aristotle's *Poetics*, Cicero, in *De Oratore*, places a more pointed emphasis on words. He writes: "A metaphor is a brief similitude contracted into a single word; which word being put in the place of another, as if it were in its own place, conveys, if the resemblance be acknowledged, delight; if there is no resemblance, it is condemned" (Cicero qtd. in Johnson 8).

The dominant tradition of metaphor's focus on words was not challenged until I.A Richards' *The Philosophy of Rhetoric* and Max Black's "Metaphor" were published in 1936 and 1956, respectively. Richards begins the movement away from the *word* by suggesting that metaphor plays a much larger role in language. He writes that "Thought is metaphoric, and proceeds by comparison, and the metaphors of language derive therefrom" (qtd. in Johnson 18). As Johnson notes, Richards' claim places metaphor beyond the scope of "a cosmetic rhetorical device or a stylistic ornament" (18) and brings forth the idea that metaphor plays an important cognitive role. Working with this idea, Black argues that "some metaphors are not reducible to cognitively equivalent literal expressions," and that "in some cases, metaphors may more nearly create similarities between things, rather than merely express preexisting ones" (Johnson 19).

As analysis of metaphor moved beyond the restriction of words and their changed meaning, new opportunities in research emerged. Following the work of Richards and Black, Michael Reddy's "The Conduit Metaphor: A case of frame conflict in our language about language" examines a variety of metaphors used to describe communication. Reddy argues,

"English has a preferred framework for conceptualizing communication" and that an inability to change social problems "may well be because this frame conflict has led us to attempt faulty solutions to the problem" (165). Reddy's focus here goes far beyond the scope of mere words and looks at the way metaphor shapes our thinking – the cognitive aspect of metaphor.

Reddy's work with the conduit metaphor had a heavy influence on Lakoff, who, in his essay "Contemporary Theory of Metaphor," asserts that "Metaphor is not a figure of speech, as it has so long been thought to be, but, instead, is a mode of thought, defined by a systematic mapping from a source to a target domain" (210). Lakoff's emphasis on the systematic nature of metaphor is crucial, as it is one of the attributes that prove metaphor's conceptual nature. The notion of mapping was earlier considered by Black, who identified and emphasized the interaction between systems that leads to our understanding of metaphor. As Johnson summarizes, "we use one entire system of commonplaces (e.g., that of wolf) to 'filter' or organize our conception of some other system (e.g., that of man). The 'interaction' is a screening of one system of commonplaces by another to generate a new conceptual organization of, a new perspective on, some object" (28). Lakoff extends this view of the system by introducing the concept of mapping when he asserts that source domains are mapped onto target domains. Lakoff writes that in each mapping, there "is a fixed pattern of conceptual correspondence across conceptual domains. As such, each mapping defines an open-ended class of potential correspondences across inference patterns" (210). The metaphorical expression I passed the class, though different from I am working towards my

degree, shows an example of how the knowledge structure provided by the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor allows both metaphorical expressions to be understood.

The way in which contemporary views of metaphor are now focused on mapping and its systematic nature shows just how far away the field has moved from consideration of the *word* – so much so that Lakoff insists on changing the terminology used to describe metaphor. This new terminology highlights the conceptual nature of metaphor by expanding the scope of the term *metaphor*. For Lakoff, and others working within the cognitive perspective, the term metaphor means "a cross-domain mapping in the conceptual system" (203). The former understanding of the term *metaphor* as a word or phrase that is applied to something else to which it is not literally applicable is now labeled a "metaphorical expression" (203), which, as Lakoff explains, "is the surface realization of such a cross-domain mapping" (203) that the new term *metaphor* implies⁵. Therefore, the phrase *I am working towards my degree* is a metaphorical expression of the metaphor EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY. Specifically, the domain of Journey is suggested by *towards* and a cross-domain mapping occurs when it is used in the domain of Education, as suggested by *degree*.

⁵ This study will make use of the terminology Lakoff And Johnson describe in *Metaphors We Live By*. They note: "whenever in this book we speak of metaphors, such as ARGUMENT IS WAR, it should be understood that *metaphor* means *metaphorical concept*" (6). This text will follow the model of formatting metaphorical concepts with an all-capital font while metaphorical expressions will be presented in italics.

II. Metaphor is used for some artistic and rhetorical purpose

In expanding the study of metaphor beyond the word, the assumption that metaphor's role was resigned to artistic and rhetorical means is also dismissed. As developments in cognitive linguistics have shown, metaphor's role goes far beyond the artistic and rhetorical. Max Black provided an early explanation of metaphor's influence when he wrote that "some metaphors enable us to see aspects of reality that the metaphor's production helps to constitute" (38). For Black, and the scholars of metaphor that followed, the implications of metaphor's ability to help people "see" previously unseen "aspects of reality" are enormous. Schon, in "Generative metaphor: A perspective on problem-setting in social policy," elaborates on these implications when he considers the scope of metaphor in relation to the concept of framing. Schon argues that the term "metaphor" refers to both a product and a process. The product is "a perspective or frame, a way of looking at things," while the process involves a way by which "new perspectives on the world come into existence" (137). Thus, metaphor, far from being limited as a tool for artistic and rhetorical flare, plays a major role in developing societal understanding on the most basic of issues.

Lakoff and Johnson, in *Metaphors We Live By*, further separates metaphor from the artistic and rhetorical purposes as they elaborate on the cognitive role of metaphors. Lakoff and Johnson argue that "Our ordinary conceptual system, in terms of which we both think and act, is fundamentally metaphorical in nature" (3). The emphasis on *conceptual* is crucial. Lakoff and Johnson note how concepts "govern our everyday functioning," "structure what we perceive," and, thus, play "a central role in defining our everyday realities" (3). Such centrality leads Lakoff and Johnson to use the term *conceptual metaphors*. Because the

influence of metaphor extends to "the way we think, what we experience, and what we do every day" (3), its purpose must go far beyond the artistic and rhetorical.

In *More than Cool Reason*, Lakoff and Mark Turner offer a seemingly contradictory investigation of metaphor in an artistic realm. The contradiction comes from the fact that Lakoff, the figure most often associated with the shift in focus away from metaphor as a solely artistic and rhetorical tool, would be concerned with poetic language. But in this book, Lakoff and Turner make the argument that the conceptual qualities of metaphor are found, and required, in even the most artistic forms of metaphor – poetry. Lakoff and Johnson note that "though a particular poetic passage may give a unique linguistic expression of a basic metaphor, the conceptual metaphor underlying it may nonetheless be extremely common" (50). With this, poetic metaphor is categorized as a subset of conceptual metaphor, and, furthermore, could not exist without the already-implemented structure. To emphasize poetry's relation to metaphor, Lakoff and Turner write: "Metaphor isn't just for poets; it's in ordinary language and is the principal way we have of conceptualizing abstract concepts like life, death, and time" (52).

III. Metaphor is based on a resemblance between the two entities that are compared and identified

The advent of cognitive linguistics and focus on conceptual metaphors complicates the idea that metaphor is a result of compared resemblances. The assumption that metaphors are based on such resemblances depends on a second assumption that resemblances exist in

the natural world. As cognitive linguists have argued, this may not be the case. As Lakoff and Johnson note, "In most cases, what is at issue is not the truth or falsity of a metaphor but the perceptions and inferences that follow from it and the actions that are sanctioned by it" (158). In other words, when someone makes use of a metaphor, more than engaging in an act of comparison, they are putting forth a frame by which to see and, perhaps, act on the original entity.

This anti-comparison view of metaphor places heavy emphasis on the concept of frames. Schon describes a process of "naming and framing" where "Things are selected for attention and named in such a way as to fit the frame constructed for the situation" (146). The "naming and framing" process is inherently reductive, for to do it, one must "select for attention a few salient features and relations from what would otherwise be an overwhelmingly complex reality" (146). Because metaphors perform such an important role in determining what does and does not receive focus, Schon cautions that we need "to become aware of the generative metaphors which shape our perceptions of phenomena. We need to be able to attend to and describe the dissimilarities as well as the similarities between A and B" (148). In other words, Schon cautions us to be aware that metaphor is more complicated than comparing and identifying resemblances.

As an example of a metaphor's ability to hide a similarity just as well as it may highlight another, consider the metaphor Argument is War, as supplied by Lakoff and Johnson. This metaphor is responsible for our understanding of an argument as a battle that can be won, and is realized by comments like:

Your claim is *indefensible*.

He attacked every weak point in my argument.

His criticisms were *right on target*.

I demolished his argument.

I've never won an argument with him.

You disargree? Okay, *shoot*!

If you use that *strategy*, he'll *wipe you out*.

He *shot down* all of my arguments. (Lakoff and Johnson 4)

As Lakoff and Johnson argue, the ARGUMENT IS WAR metaphor goes beyond influencing our understanding of argument to the point where it structures the way we approach such exchanges. For example, they note that "We can actually win or lose arguments. We see the person we are arguing with as an opponent. We attack his positions and defend our own. We gain and lose ground. We plan and use strategies" (4). In other words, the ARGUMENT IS WAR metaphor frames how we think about argument.

But the Argument Is War metaphor does not express a universal truth about argument. What the metaphor does express is a cultural understanding of the activity that is so pervasive that some might take it to be the truth. To highlight the Argument Is War metaphor's power in structuring views towards argument, Lakoff and Johnson offer an alternative metaphor that highlights other entities of argument, and thus ignores a new set – this alternative metaphor is Argument Is a Dance. In this metaphor, "participants are seen as performers, and the goal is to perform in a balanced and aesthetically pleasing way" (5). Lakoff and Johnson assert that if this metaphor were to replace Argument Is War with

ARGUMENT IS A DANCE, "people would view arguments differently, experience them differently, carry them out differently, and talk about them differently" (5).

The ARGUMENT IS A DANCE metaphor, as a replacement for ARGUMENT IS WAR, shows the problem with the assumption that *Metaphor is based on a resemblance between the two entities that are compared and identified.* Both metaphors locate a very specific aspect of argument and highlight it to produce a frame with which to view the activity. The *resemblance* that prompts the metaphor is not an innate feature of the entity, but rather a construct imposed upon the entity by a speaker. Despite the ARGUMENT IS WAR metaphor, an argument has no more natural connection to a war than it does to a dance, a game, or a dozen other activities. Because metaphors play such a crucial role in setting the frame through which concepts are understood, and they do not represent a universal truth, it is important to understand what is at stake – which is nothing short of how we understand our world. As Lakoff and Johnson note, "In a culture where the myth of objectivism is very much alive and truth is always absolute truth, the people who get to impose their metaphors on the culture get to define what we consider to be true – absolutely and objectively true" (160).

IV. Metaphor is a conscious and deliberate use of words, and you must have a special talent to be able to do it well

In *On Poetics*, Aristotle makes the claim that only a genius can use metaphor well.

Remnants of this line of thinking are seen today when metaphor is associated with poetic language. But as the existence of conceptual metaphors moved the study of metaphor beyond

the artistic and rhetorical towards the cognitive, it also suggested that everyone uses metaphors, and they do so unconsciously and without any special talent. Most of all, the concept of conceptual metaphors has shown the majority of metaphor use to be far from deliberate.

When considering the claim that using a metaphor is a conscious and deliberate use of words that, to do well, requires talent, it is helpful to look at the concept of the "dead metaphor." A dead metaphor is generally understood as "metaphors that may have been alive and vigorous at some point but have become so conventional and commonplace with constant use that by now they have lost their vigor in thought and that they are dead" (Koveces ix). Examples of "dead" metaphors include "eye of a needle," "branches of government," and "foot of a hill."

But for Lakoff and other cognitive linguists, there is no such thing as a dead metaphor. On the contrary, from the perspective of conceptual metaphors, "dead" metaphors may have the greatest effect of all metaphors because, as Lakoff notes, they are "used constantly and automatically, with neither effort nor awareness" ("The Contemporary Theory of Metaphor" 227-8). The fact that these "dead" metaphors are used with no effort or awareness show how entrenched they are in our thought. Going back to the concept of metaphorical framing, Lakoff and Johnson argue that the constancy with which supposed "dead" metaphors are used suggest that they play "a very significant role in determining what is real for us" (146). As an example, consider the oft-used phrase "He cracked under pressure." Lakoff and Johnson note that describing someone in such a manner seems "perfectly natural to most of us." This reaction, though, is based on the fact that "metaphors

like THE MIND IS A BRITTLE OBJECT are an integral part of the model of the mind that we have in this culture; it is the model most of us think and operate in terms of" (29). Thus, not only are so-called "dead" metaphors frequently employed without deliberate use, they are important in that they frame the way we think about our world in a manner that often goes unrecognized.

To highlight how metaphors may be used without consciousness, consider the story told by Reddy in his article, "The Conduit Metaphor." Reddy describes classes where he lectures on the conduit metaphor, and to show just how pervasive this metaphor is, he asks his students to pay attention to his language and tell him when he uses a metaphorical expression for the INFORMATION TRAVELS THROUGH A CONDUIT metaphor. Of his own experience, Reddy writes: "I am constantly called to account by my students for using the expressions I am lecturing about. If I speak very carefully, with constant attention, I can do fairly well at avoiding them. But the result is hardly idiomatic English. Instead of walking into a classroom and asking 'Did you get anything out of that article?' I have to say, 'Were you able to construct anything of interest on the basis of the assigned text?'" (177). As Reddy's experience shows, it takes conscious and deliberate use of words to not use metaphors because they are pervasive in our everyday language.

V. Metaphor is a figure of speech that we can do without; we use it for special effects, and it is not an inevitable part of everyday human communication

The claims that make up Kovecses' fifth common feature of the traditional concept of metaphor have been countered in the analysis of the prior four common features. For instance, Lakoff has explicitly stated metaphor is *not* a figure of speech. Furthermore, the role metaphor plays in regards to conceptual frames shows that we cannot live without them, and they are used for much more than "special effects." At this point, I would like to highlight a crucial aspect of metaphor that is hidden by the assumptions listed in this fifth feature – the influence of metaphor on power. As I have already referenced, Lakoff and his collaborators note the ability of metaphor to structure the frame through which entities are considered. Suggested in these descriptions of metaphorical frame structuring are the powers given to those who choose the metaphors, and thus impose the structure used. In *More than Cool Reason*, Lakoff and Turner elaborate on sources of power in metaphor, identifying five sorts:

- 1. The power to structure
- 2. The power of option
- 3. The power of reason
- 4. The power of evaluation
- 5. The power of being there (64-65).

Conceptual Metaphor and Power:

⁶ See responses to Koveces' common features III and IV

Using the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and others provided by Lakoff and his collaborators, for examples, I will show how each of these sources of power exert their influence. The first, *The power to structure*, relates to metaphor's connection with framing and setting categories of thought. As Lakoff and Turner note, "Metaphorical mappings allow us to impart to a concept structure which is not there independent of metaphor" (64). As an example, Lakoff, in his guide for progressive politics, Don't Think of an Elephant!: Know Your Values and Frame the Debate, highlights the way the metaphorical expression "tax relief" employs the TAXATION IS AN AFFLICTION metaphor. The metaphorical expression tax relief holds considerable power as it suggests that "For there to be relief there must be an affliction, an afflicted party, and a reliever who removes the affliction and is therefore a hero. And if people try to stop the hero, those people are villains for trying to prevent relief" (3). The extent of the TAXATION IS AN AFFLICTION metaphor's power is seen in an example where Lakoff meets with Democratic senators as they prepare to release a tax plan in response to President Bush's. Lakoff writes, "They had their version of the tax plan, and it was their version of tax relief. They were accepting the conservative frame. The conservatives had set a trap: The words draw you into their worldview" (4). As Lakoff's story working with progressive politicians shows, the language that is used and accepted plays a role in framing how issues and ideas are considered.

Such framing structures our thought. Take, for example, the following instance of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor that will be further described in Chapter 4. Connecticut College's website states: "You may use up to 16 credits toward graduation" ("FAQ – Course

Credits"). The domain of education does not inherently focus on moving "towards" something, yet this element of movement is structured onto Education by the domain of Journey. The view of education as a journey with the very specific destination of graduation is a common concept that influences the way many people think about school. It is, however, a concept that is largely formed by metaphor, and, furthermore, could be formed by a variety of alternative metaphors that would promote different views. Consider the idea of education as a journey of growth, or as a journey of exploration. In both instances, framing the educational journey in different ways provides a different way of considering education.

The second source of power listed by Lakoff and Turner, *The power of options*, refers to the optional components of a general metaphor that "allow us to enrich the basic metaphorical structure and derive new understandings of the target domain" (65). As an example, consider, again, the EDUCATIONS IS A JOURNEY metaphor. This JOURNEY schema contains the goal of journey as an option, but does not specify what this goal might be. An expression like, "You are encouraged to explore the curriculum" uses the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, with the goal of the journey to be making a discovery. Other options for the goal of the Journey include learning and, what is seen most commonly, earning a degree. The choices made in regards to the various options for the general schema of a metaphor play a large role in, again, structuring the frame that informs our understanding of the topic. As Lakoff and Turner note, "Such options allow us to enrich the basic metaphorical structure and derive new understandings of the target domain" (65).

The third power, *the power of reason*, takes place when we "borrow patterns of inference from the source domain to use in reasoning about some target domain" (65). The EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor plays an important role in how we reason about education and learning. For example, consider the patterns borrowed when we refer to students taking an "accelerated program" ("Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing"). If someone is on an "accelerated" journey, they expect to move quickly and not pay much attention to their surroundings. When the "journey" term *accelerated* is used to describe an aspect of education, the same reasoning is applied: we can get through school as quickly as possible, or we could *decelerate* and more thoroughly immerse ourselves in study.

The fourth power, the power of evaluation, takes place when, along with the "entities and structure from the source domain to the target domain," we also import the "way we evaluate the entities in the source domain" (65). Consider the following statement made in Drexel University's Advanced Placement policy: "Consideration of AP performance may accelerate a student's progress in his/her respective degree program" ("Academic Policies"). Here, we again see the metaphorical expression accelerated, but this time it is paired with a similar expression, progress. In the domain of JOURNEY, both accelerated and progress are evaluative terms, especially when their antonyms are considered – to decelerate and regress. When we import the way we evaluate journeys on to education, school becomes something through which one should accelerate, as getting through, not necessarily learning, is viewed as the desired goal. Progress must always be made towards this goal, and if progress is not made, this metaphorical expression suggests that if there is no progression, then there is

regression. Use of accelerated and progress put forth a specific frame through which we can view the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and this frame makes value judgments.

The final source of power listed by Lakoff and Turner is *the power of being there*. By this, Lakoff and Turner suggest that conceptual metaphor's mere "existence and availability" makes them "powerful as conceptual and expressive tools" (65). This power is due, in part, to metaphor's ubiquity – as Lakoff and Turner note, "Because they can be used so automatically and effortlessly, we find it hard to question them, if we can even notice them" (65). This power of being there is seen in the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor when we consider just how frequently the metaphor is employed in discourse surrounding education. Consider the Advanced Placement program – whose very name makes use of the metaphor. Metaphors of journey are so common in discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement exams that it seems it would be more challenging to not use them than actually using them. Similar to the aforementioned "dead" metaphors, the constant and seemingly natural presence of these EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors makes them easy to accept – the fact that these metaphors are there – and there with such frequency – makes them powerful.

Conclusion:

Much of the power held by metaphor comes from the fact that it is often considered an innocuous component of language. As the five features of the traditional concept of metaphor provided by Kovecses and the five sources of power provided by Lakoff and Turner suggest, critical attention to metaphor and the roles they play in framing the way we

think offers us fresh insight on a wide range of subjects that serve as the focus of our day-to-day communication. This critical attention can also help us understand the politics behind the language that we use and shed light on the evaluative statements we may unknowingly make. Finally, critical attention might show us the consequences of our metaphor use, and help us in producing a language that would align our frames with our values.

Section II: The Conceptual Metaphor of Journey:

Introduction:

Following the previous section's look at the development of the theory of conceptual metaphor, this section turns its attention to a specific sort of conceptual metaphor – that of JOURNEY. The metaphor of journey seems to be as old as the concept of metaphor itself. As Bishop Hunt notes, "since the earliest of times, the act of traveling, or proceeding from one place to another, has been seen as a natural metaphor for learning, for the acquisition of experience and knowledge" (44). Hunt then offers examples of JOURNEY metaphors from Homer, Thucydides, Virgil, Dante, and Chaucer. This section will focus on recent theories of metaphor that relate to JOURNEY. To begin, I will summarize the ways Lakoff and Johnson's theory of conceptual metaphor, in the seminal text *Metaphors We Live By*, relates the metaphor of journey to orientational metaphors, as well as the relation between coherence and consistency in metaphor. Building off of Lakoff and Johnson's theories of conceptual metaphor, I will shift attention to Lakoff and Turner's analysis of the JOURNEY metaphor in

literature. Finally, the consideration of the JOURNEY metaphor will conclude with a look at a variety of examples of the metaphor used in discourse focusing on education and writing.

Journey and the Orientational Metaphor:

Lakoff and Johnson devote a considerable amount of time to distinguishing orientational metaphors from structural metaphors. Instead of structuring one concept in terms of another, an orientational metaphor "organizes a whole system of concepts with respect to one another" (14). The label *orientational* comes from the spatial orientation of metaphors: there are "up-down, in-out, front-back, on-off, deep-shallow, central-peripheral" (14) spatial orientations. As an example, consider the phrase: "I'm feeling out of it today." This phrase makes use of an in-out orientation to express a lack of focus or mental clarity where LACK OF CLARITY IS OUT. Such a phrase makes sense because it makes use of a spatial orientation that, according to Lakoff and Johnson, is like other orientational metaphors in that it is not arbitrary, but, in fact, has a "basis in our physical and cultural experience" (14). Thus, the numerous orientational metaphors that we come across each day, such as HAPPY IS UP and SAD IS DOWN in phrases like *she's on top of the world* and *he's depressed*, are understood.

The theory of orientational metaphors is crucial to understanding the Journey metaphor as the front-back orientation is expressed by terms like *forward* and *towards*. The orientational aspect of the journey metaphor is highlighted in Alan Partington's corpus-based analysis of metaphor use in White House press briefings. Partington notes how "The briefings clearly contain a systemic metaphor concerning moving forward which seems to be of the type Progress is Forward Motion, with the variation Moving Forward is

NECESSARY" (276). The front-back orientation is emphasized by Partington's assertion that "The press sees immobility as stagnation, as culpable lethargy and so the administration must project itself as being in a state of perpetual motion" (276). Such "perpetual motion" is closely associated with the concept of journey, as the movement typically works towards a destination. In Partington's study, this destination is suggested by the presence of the words *objective(s)*, *goals*, and *reach* in the keyword list (277).

A powerful component of orientational metaphors is their evaluative function. To go back to the "I'm feeling out of it today" example, the application of the in-out orientation is accompanied by an evaluation that to be *out* is bad. This evaluation comes from a spatial orientation that, according to Lakoff and Johnson, is "rooted in physical and cultural experience" (18) where to be *in* is good. For another example, consider this use of the in-out orientation: "I'm in the loop." Here, being *in* is positive, while, conversely, to be "out of the loop" would be negative. Such evaluation is also found in the orientational metaphors of journey. Partington asks, "And if FORWARD MOTION is necessary and a good thing in this discourse type, then what is bad? Going *backwards* of course" (277). Partington finds evidence that suggests that even slowing down is understood as a negative, as evidenced by the following excerpt from a White House press briefing: "we shouldn't let it get *bogged down* in trying to have another debate, because that inevitably will *slow down* this process" (277). The implicit goal in this briefing is to reach a destination, and any obstacle or movement away from the destination is viewed in a negative light.

Coherence vs. Consistency:

Along with the concept of orientational metaphors, understanding the difference between coherence and consistency helps in understanding the role and pervasiveness of metaphors of journey. Lakoff and Johnson, in *Metaphors We Live By*, note that metaphors "are more likely to involve coherence than consistency (44). This claim of coherence over consistency means that while two metaphors do not form a single image that would make them consistent, if they share "a major common entailment" (44) by being "subcategories of a major category" they can remain coherent with each other. The concept of coherence is crucial for the metaphor of journey because so many subcategories are involved in its formation. For instance, different journey metaphors can involve a variety of speeds, paths, and modes of transportation, but all fall within the schema of Journey. As an example, Lakoff and Johnson begin with the metaphor AN ARGUMENT IS A JOURNEY. This metaphor concerns the objective of an argument that "must have a beginning, proceed in a linear fashion, and make progress in stages toward that goal" (90). For an example of the ARGUMENT IS A JOURNEY metaphor, Lakoff and Johnson offer, "We will proceed in a step-by-step fashion" (90). The ARGUMENT IS A JOURNEY metaphor can be imagined as an anchor that links to numerous related metaphors. To start, one component of the journey metaphor is that a JOURNEY DEFINES A PATH, as in, "He strayed from the path" (90). Lakoff and Johnson pair the two metaphors of AN ARGUMENT IS A JOURNEY with A JOURNEY DEFINES A PATH to get AN ARGUMENT DEFINES A PATH, with "He strayed from the line of argument" (90) as an example. The coherence continues with a further extension to the metaphor THE PATH OF A JOURNEY IS A SURFACE with "We covered a lot of ground" (90) as an example. Lakoff and Johnson conclude this analysis of coherence in the metaphor of Journey by making a final

link with the metaphor The Path of a Journey is a Surface. Examples of this metaphor include, "We have already *covered* those points" and "We have *covered* a lot of *ground* in our argument" (91). The way in which all of these instances of metaphor apply to the An Argument is a Journey metaphor lead Lakoff and Johnson to conclude that "the metaphorical entailments characterize the *internal* systematicity of the metaphor An Argument is a Journey" (91). Thus the instances of Journey Defines a Path, An Argument Defines a Path, and The Path of a Journey is a Surface are all coherent with, and thus a part of, the original An Argument is a Journey metaphor.

Orientation and Coherence in Metaphors of JOURNEY:

Together, the theories of orientational metaphor and the coherence of metaphor are crucial in an analysis of Journey metaphors. While both theories are used by Lakoff and Johnson to show the systematic nature of metaphor, in the case of Journey metaphors they highlight how pervasive and wide ranging the metaphor can be. The metaphor of journey can take many forms, and can often be overlooked on account of its seemingly ubiquitous nature — an observation Lakoff and Turner make when they state, "Because they [metaphors] can be used so automatically and effortlessly, we find it hard to question them, if we can even notice them" (65). As the aforementioned examples show, any *forwards/towards* orientation, along with any reference to potential components of a journey, such as means of travel and landscape, may signify the presence of a journey metaphor.

The coherent and orientational aspects of the JOURNEY metaphor are on display in El-Sawad's "Becoming a 'lifer'? Unlocking Career Through Metaphor," a study that uses metaphor to analyze working professionals' views of their careers. El-Sawad begins by

noting that even the term *career* could be partly metaphorical, as it is "derived from the Latin word carraria meaning a road or carriageway" (27) and, in Ancient Greece, meant a "fast paced running of a course" (Van Maanen qtd. in El-Sawad, 27). For this study, El-Sawad interviewed twenty employees of different levels from a "large multi-national blue-chip corporation renowned for its strong paternalistic culture" (25). Each interview began with the prompt: "tell me about your career" (25) and, El-Sawad notes, "metaphors were offered freely within accounts without any prompt" (25). El-Sawad's analysis showed that metaphors fell into four categories: spatial, competition, horticulture and journey (27), with eighteen out of the twenty participants making use of JOURNEY metaphors. In these eighteen uses, reference is made to "flying, driving and steering; paths, tracks, roads, and avenues; crossroads and turning points; maps and charts; meeting dead ends and getting lost" (27). The various types of travel, in terms of both mode and course, provide an example of the coherence of the JOURNEY metaphor. These metaphors may not use the same terms, but are bound by an idea of movement. References to orientation that suggest metaphors of journey are also present in the El-Sawad results. The five women who recently became mothers "feel their careers have halted as a result" (28). One spoke of taking a "step back" while another said she was "having to take a back seat for a few years." Additionally, a worker who recently became a father described being "pulled backwards" (28). The orientational aspect of each of these statements relates the claim to the JOURNEY metaphor by putting forth a negative evaluation through use of a *back* orientation.

While El-Sawad's study focuses on working professionals and their use of metaphor to describe their careers, numerous other studies, from other disciplines, perform similar analyses of the journey metaphor and offer additional examples of its orientational and

coherent aspects. Semino's "Methodological Problems in the Analysis of Metaphors in a Corpus of Conversations about Cancer" describes how in the DEVELOPMENT OF CANCER metaphor, "cancer is mapped onto the moving entity/traveler, the body onto a set of locations, speed of growth onto speed of movement, periods of remission onto pauses in the journey, and so on" (1279). Such usage relies on the coherence of JOURNEY metaphors, where body parts become pathways and variable speeds determine progress and regress.

In another example, Musolff's "Maritime Journey Metaphors in British and German Public Discourse: Transport Vessels of International Communication?" examines political discourse surrounding the European Union through an analysis of maritime Journey metaphors. Musolff notes, "differences of speed among the members of the EU convoy are perceived as a problem, because the *slow ships* may hinder the *group's* progress and thus endanger its safety. If they 'insist' on going slowly, they will *be left behind* by the *fast ships*" (7). Regarding coherence, this study is based on maritime vessels, which coheres with the JOURNEY metaphor. The role of evaluation within this metaphor use highlights the orientational component of the maritime metaphors, where being "left behind" makes use of a back orientation, and the association between speed and progress.

A final example of a study that highlights the importance of coherence and orientation in the JOURNEY metaphor is Michael White's "Metaphor and Economics: The case of Growth." This study looks at the use of the term *growth* in business and economic discourse in an attempt to "investigate how variation in economic aggregates is put across in discourse" (131). Such an analysis is important, White argues, because "when economists and journalists deal with economic performance the metaphoric sense of *growth* is highly active and indeed more complex than what might be expected from a folk understanding of

the concept" (135). White divides the use of growth into two main categories, those that portray the economy as a living organism (135) and those that portray it as a mechanical process (141). The relation between growth and journey takes place in the instances referencing the mechanical process, and is summarized by White's motion paradigm. There are three main components to the motion paradigm: first is "a schema consisting of a point of departure, a trajectory, and a goal" (143); second are the external factors that "aid or hinder the movement" (143); and third is that "the mechanical collocates of growth are essentially of the vehicular type suggesting the power and drive in motion that they originate" (144). In the mechanical instances of growth, "the decisive role played by aids and impediments in the strength and drive of the respective movements" (144) is crucial. This motion paradigm depends on the coherence of the JOURNEY metaphor by allowing for any sort of "vehicular type" of transport. Regarding orientation, White's study places a heavy emphasis on the inferential structure of the term growth, and these inferences make considerable use of the front/back orientation. In the example, "The Prime Minister's primary concern must be to keep growth on track" (142), such inferences are seen by use of train imagery that suggests a JOURNEY where the tracks represent forward motion.

In the study of the metaphor of JOURNEY in the discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement program, the theories of coherence and orientation of conceptual metaphor play a crucial role. To begin, coherence between metaphors of journey often is formed as a result of an orientational bearing. Looking for signs of orientation will play a large role in identifying metaphors to study. Once metaphors are identified, Lakoff and Johnson's theory of orientation will be used to analyze the way in which JOURNEY metaphors frame concepts of education, learning, and writing.

The Journey Metaphor in Literature:

After his collaboration with Johnson for *Metaphors We Live By*, Lakoff continued the study of conceptual metaphor by applying the various theories that he and Johnson proposed to other fields. Regarding the metaphor of journey, Lakoff's collaboration with Mark Turner, *More Than Cool Reason*, offers the greatest insight. *More Than Cool Reason* begins by arguing that poetic language shares much with ordinary language, especially in regards to metaphor. Lakoff and Turner write: "great poets, as master craftsmen, use basically the same tools we use; what makes them different is their talent for using these tools, and their skill in using them, which they acquire from sustained attention, study, and practice" (xi). Lakoff and Turner go on to argue that "Because metaphor is a primary tool for understanding our world and our selves, entering into an engagement with powerful poetic metaphors is grappling in an important way with what it means to have a human life" (xii). In other words, Lakoff and Turner see *More Than Cool Reason* as much more than a study of literature—it is a study of a common device of which great literature offers strong examples.

Metaphors of journey are considered more than any other type of metaphor in *More Than Cool Reason*, and the attention begins early in the text, as Emily Dickinson's "Because I could not stop for Death—" and Robert Frost's "The Road Not Taken" are the first poems presented. Lakoff and Turner note how both poems rely on our "implicit knowledge of the structure of the Life is a Journey metaphor" (3), and cite other notable works of literature that make use of the metaphor, including Dante's *Divine Comedy*, Shakepeare's *Macbeth*, the Bible's *Book of Matthew* and *Proverbs*, and Bunyan's *Pilgrim's Progress* (7-8). As a conceptual metaphor, Lakoff and Turner note that Life is a Journey carries with it a

coherent organization of concepts that are used to perceive experiences. Lakoff and Turner list these correspondences:

- The person leading a life is a traveler
- His purposes are destinations
- The means for achieving purposes are routes
- Difficulties in life are impediments to travel
- Counselors are guides
- Progress is the distance traveled
- Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks
- Choices in life are crossroads
- Material resources and talents are provisions (3-4)

This list of correspondences re-iterates the ideas behind the coherence and orientational theories presented by Lakoff and Johnson in *Metaphors We Live By*, as each correspondence describes the different sorts of subjects that may cohere with it. As an example, consider the "person leading a life" in the first correspondence. Using the term *schema* for the "skeletal form" of the metaphorical structure, and *slots* for "elements of a schema that are to be filled in" (61), Lakoff and Turner note that a "JOURNEY schema has a slot for TRAVELER that can be filled by any particular person whom we understand to be on a journey" (61). That the TRAVELER slot can be filled by anyone highlights how the theory of coherence enables the JOURNEY metaphor to be applied in so many ways. Furthermore, the orientational aspect of these correspondences can be seen in the second listed

correspondence, where *destinations*, by their very nature, require movement *towards* an entity.

By encompassing the theories of orientation and coherence of metaphor, Lakoff and Turner's list of correspondences between Life and Journey is a valuable tool for recognizing the different ways in which the metaphor of journey may be employed. Because each of the nine correspondences offer a slot that may be filled in a variety of ways, searching for the presence of these slots is a strategy for finding instances of Journey metaphors. As an example, consider Lakoff and Turner's reading of Dickinson's first line, "Because I could not stop for Death—." Lakoff and Turner note that when this line is read, we "understand that what the speaker could not stop are her purposeful activities," and, furthermore, "we can understand those purposes as destinations and her life as a journey to reach those destinations" (4). These understandings are connected to the list of nine correspondences—in particular the first and second, "The person leading a life is a traveler" and "His purposes are destinations," respectively. The presence of a Journey metaphor may not be obvious in Dickinson's line, but because the slot of a *person* leading a life, paired with that of *purposes* that represent a destination, the Journey metaphor may be discerned.

While the conceptual theory of metaphor discredits the idea that metaphor is limited to the realm of literary language, Lakoff and Turner's *More Than Cool Reason* shows that we can still learn about metaphor through they study of literary works. According to Lakoff and Turner, fine literature often offers particularly interesting examples of metaphor, which is seen in their analysis of Dickinson's very innovative use of the metaphor of JOURNEY in "Because I could not stop for Death—." Lakoff and Turner show how Dickinson makes use of numerous components of this metaphor. While Lakoff and Turner use these examples as

evidence for the claim that people inherently understand such references because of the metaphor's structural and conceptual nature, an added result of their analysis is the veritable checklist of potential components of the Journey metaphor. This checklist will be utilized in my own analysis of Journey metaphor use in discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement exams. But prior to focusing on the discourse involving Advanced Placement exams, I will first review other studies that look at the presence of the metaphor of Journey in discourse involving education and learning.

The JOURNEY Metaphor In the Discourse of Education:

As Lakoff and Turner show in their explanations of the power of conceptual metaphor, metaphors of journey can hold a strong grip on the way we perceive our world. Furthermore, the manner in which conceptual metaphors affect perception has strong ties to ideology. The following section will focus on applications of the journey metaphor, its connections to ideology, and the manner in which these connections relate to education. The goals of this section are to catalogue a collection of sources that focus on metaphors used to talk about education and English studies, show how the metaphor of journey supports certain ideological perspectives of education, and, finally, to place my own study of the use of journey metaphors in discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement program in a context with similar studies.

Because metaphors of journey are ubiquitous and often used without concentrated thought, it is important to consider the ideological connections that are associated with them. Goatly's "Ideology and Metaphor" offers such a consideration through an analysis of the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor, which he claims to be "One of

the most important clusters of conceptual metaphors or metaphor themes in the English language" (31). The forward orientation of this metaphor suggests a destination, which signifies a correspondence to the general Journey Metaphor category. According to Goatly, the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor has a wide variety of adaptations, such as "DEVELOPING/SUCCEEDING IS MOVING FORWARD, INTENSE ACTIVITY IS SPEED, SUCCESS/EASE IS SPEED, and ACTIVITY/COMPETITION IS A RACE" (31). As evidence for the pervasiveness of this conceptual metaphor, Goatly describes how "a process or activity, whether it involves movement or not, is conceptualized as motion ... In particular, ACTIVITY/PROCESS is seen as *going on, going forward*" (31).

The ideological components of the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor are suggested in its evaluative structure. Of this evaluative structure, Goatly writes:

An 'improvement or successful development' is *progress*, an *advance*, or a *leap*; if you 'succeed' or 'improve' you go places, *go far/a long way*, or *forge ahead*. The intensity or rate at which an activity or process takes place is then associated with *speed/pace*: *quick*, *fast*, *rapid*, *swift*, *brisk* are such familiar metaphors that they are hard to recognize as such; *rush* and *hurry* not only mean to move fast but 'do something/act quickly (*He rushed his homework in order to watch the World Cup match*). Such speed metaphors often double up as metaphors for success. In contemporary society, obsessed with time and efficiency, to complete something quickly also implies completing it successfully. (31-2)

These evaluative components of the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor that promote *progress* and *speed* have a strong connection to capitalism. Goatly writes that "in late capitalist society, it is ideologically significant that metaphors for activity and success should have developed into the highly elaborated theme of a competitive race" (33).

One of the examples of race metaphors provided by Goatly that best coincides with education is "Equality of speed" for "competitive equality." In this metaphor, "if you keep up with people you work as well as they do, but if you get behind you may still be able to catch up with ('reach the same standard or level as') someone else" (33). In education, this example can be applied to the Advanced Placement program. For instance, the following excerpt from Yale University's Office of Undergraduate Admissions website emphasizes Goatly' equality of speed for competitive equality when it states, "The decision to accelerate may be made as early as sophomore year but, once made, may always be reversed. Only a small number of eligible students actually elect to graduate in fewer than eight terms. Many students who have the appropriate credits accelerate and then decelerate later" ("Acceleration and Credit"). In this example, Yale presents an ideal pace at which most students work. Of the few students that accelerate beyond this pace, "many" of these students will later decelerate back to the pace of their classmates.

The metaphors used by Yale's Office of Undergraduate Admissions to describe their policy regarding Advanced Placement exams also promote the capitalist ideology that Goatly describes. Metaphorical adaptations of ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS are seen in the *accelerate/decelerate* descriptions, and portrays getting a degree as a race where

skilled and motivated students move quickly. Goatly writes that the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor promotes the capitalistic view that "Winning the race is the ultimate success – as the slogan says, 'It's all about winning'" (33), and, in the end, "your list of success and failures will be your track record" (33). At Yale, and numerous other colleges and universities, performance in Advanced Placement exams are a part of this track record.

Goatly's connections between metaphor and capitalist ideology are placed within the context of a university English Department in Leonard's "It's not an Economy, Stupid!" from The Relevance of English: Teaching That Matters in Student's Lives. Leonard argues that "The value of the humanities – including most of what we now call English studies – is being implicitly and explicitly questioned in terms of what they bring to the state economies" (53). This argument pertains to the study of metaphor because of the word choice that defines this perspective of education. As Leonard notes, "Increasingly, words like productivity, producer, consumer, inputs, and outputs are used to describe what education is and why its quality is worse today than it was in the early '60s" (52). These terms suggest the same forward orientation seen in Goatly's ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor. For instance, describing the "productivity" of students suggests they are productive towards something, as is emphasized in Leonard's lamentation that people now measure "the relevance of English studies in dollars and in post-graduation employment figures rather than in terms of what individual human beings might learn and how they might grow intellectually" (54). By such "bottom-line" logic, Goatly's claims regarding journey as employed by the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor form the basis of the programmatic evaluation. For Goatly, this metaphor implies that "to complete something

quickly also implies completing it successfully" (33). Of course, Leonard disagrees with such a characterization of education. Speaking of college-level professors, he writes that "Most of us still assume that our primary purpose is to teach students how to learn, how to question appearances, and how to test fairly the strengths and limits of all sorts of ideas and practices" (57). In response to such views of the academy as a "vocational and technical training facility for the postindustrial future" (53), Leonard recommends we "pay attention to the language used in statehouses, university administrative offices, and the occasional opinion pieces in the media" (68). By being cognizant of the language used to describe education, the ideological frameworks employed by various metaphors will be better discerned.

Michael Engel, in *The Struggle for Control of Public Education*, performs such a study of the language used to describe education. As a result, Engel considers the ideological frame promoted by the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS metaphor as "nothing short of disastrous" (3). Engel notes that "more than ever before, one antidemocratic system of ideas – market ideology – almost exclusively defines the terms of educational politics and charts the path of education reform" (3). Making this shift towards market ideology particularly problematic is the "ideological confusion among many of those who might chart a different path" (5). Engel argues that "To a considerable extent, they have accepted the language and criteria of market ideology themselves, or, even worse, rejected the entire concept of ideological frameworks as fraudulent or obsolete in a postmodern era. Therefore, by default, conflicts over the direction of the public schools are played out within the political rules of the game defined by market ideology" (5). Such willful acceptance of a perspective that runs counter to one's own values can, again, be explained by Lakoff's theory of conceptual metaphor. Lakoff argues, "If you are unaware of your own deep frames and

metaphors, then you are unaware of the basis for your moral and political choices. Moreover, your deep frames and metaphors define the range within which your 'free will' operates. You can't will something that is outside your capacity to imagine" (*Whose Freedom?* 15-16). In short, both Engel and Lakoff emphasize the crucial role that language plays in forming ideas, and, in the case of education, language choices must be considered critically.

According to Lakoff's theory of conceptual metaphor, when Engel writes that "we cannot defend public education, mobilize a constituency behind it, or achieve the visions of democratic educators without a clear and convincing democratic ideological framework that provides a rationale for maintaining a socially owned, controlled, and financed school system" (7), an important component to setting such a framework is the language used to describe education. On this topic of language-use, Engel writes that "As state governments take increasing control of curriculum standards, the language of the market – competitiveness, efficiency, productivity – pervades the guidelines established by departments of education and imposes a uniformity of purpose on local schools. That language establishes a vocationalized curriculum on a national basis, even without federal action, and effectively precludes any use of schools as a means of democratic civic education" (15). One way in which such an imposition may be countered is through utilizing a different metaphor.

As Engel suggests, there are ways of talking and writing about education and curriculums that do not involve the ACTIVITY or PROCESS IS MOVEMENT FORWARDS component of the JOURNEY metaphor and the capitalist ideology that logically follows. In seeking such alternatives, it is helpful to turn to sources that examine the metaphor of

JOURNEY as it relates to education, specifically those that focus on English studies. Two sources, in particular, offer a helpful distinction between ways of conceptualizing education by way of the JOURNEY metaphor: first is Bishop Hunt's "Travel Metaphors and the Problem of Knowledge," and second is Joseph Williams and Gregory Colomb's description of the University of Chicago's writing program in the book *Programs That Work: Models and Methods for Writing Across the Curriculum*.

In "Travel Metaphors and the Problem of Knowledge," Hunt notes that "Since the earliest times, the act of *traveling*, or proceeding from one place to another, has been seen as a natural metaphor for *learning*, for the acquisition of experience and knowledge" (44). Hunt cites such metaphor use in Homer, Thuycydides, Virgil, Dante, Chaucer, Shakespeare, Milton, and Wordsworth (44). The problem that Hunt references in the title of his article surfaces in an excerpt of a poem from this last figure. In *Prelude*, Wordsworth writes of a statue of Sir Isaac Newton: "The marble index of a mind forever / Voyaging through strange seas of Thought, alone (*Prelude*, III, 62-63, qtd. in Hunt, 44). For Hunt, Wordworth's use of the metaphor of JOURNEY is different from those previously referenced because "Newton's explorations imply a journey of the mind which has no end in sight and no visible center to return to, a one-way ticket to infinity, so to speak" (44). This observation of a different application of a metaphor of JOURNEY leads Hunt to conclude that, "all metaphors of travel are not alike in their implications" (44).

While Hunt is writing before the publication of *Metaphors We Live By* and the subsequent influence of conceptual metaphors, he implies the importance of structure in what

Lakoff defines as conceptual metaphors. Hunt describes two different structures of the JOURNEY metaphor and the roles they play in conceptualizing knowledge. Hunt writes:

In simple logic, there are two patterns or geometrical designs to choose from. You can have a circular journey, a *round*-trip, in which you set out, as it were, from Ithaca and later, usually a lot later, return to where you started. Epistemologically this pattern implies that the world is knowable, is, in fact, substantially known already, and only waits for the individual traveler to discover it for himself in the course of his own odyssey

Alternatively, you can, in the simplest terms, go from one place to another, from point A to point B: from the shores of Troy to Latium, though Carthage and the sea may lie between. In geometrical terms, this represents a straight line. Its characteristics are that it is finite, that it ends at a definite point, and that the journey may be said to have been completed once the destination is reached. Since, however, the individual traveler ends up at a place *different* from where he started, the linear journey suggests a different concept of knowledge; namely, that *new truth* exists 'out there' for the traveler to discover: an exploration rather than an excursion (45).

Regarding education, the latter metaphor that focuses on linear journeys is most applicable. Of this "linear voyage," Hunt describes "two intriguing variations" (45). A journey may "stretch out indefinitely into an endless straight line, implying unlimited extension of knowledge – and also, perhaps, a certain pathos for the finite mind engaged in such unending pursuits" (45). In the second version, "a journey which starts out in a straightforward direction may become stalled, halted, broken off" (45). According to Hunt, this latter version of journey may imply "epistemological frustration (the vanity or impossibility of

knowledge)" (45). Placed within the context of the educational issues described by Leonard and Engel, along with the presence of standardized exams such as those run the Advanced Placement program, the first version of Hunt's linear voyage (one that stretches out indefinitely) represents the democratic view of learning. In this structure, the process of learning is valued, as is the practice of asking critical questions that do not have pre-defined answers. Conversely, Hunt's second version coincides with the capitalistic framework that values a defined ending to any educational pursuit – such as standardized tests – that aid in quantifying and categorizing students. Furthermore, the goal of learning in such a destination-based journey is not to promote critical thought, but to perform well in a predetermined task.

In an approach similar to Hunt's, Joseph Williams and Gregory Colomb describe the University of Chicago's Writing Programs by considering the JOURNEY metaphor. And like Hunt, Williams and Colomb focus on the differences between two variations of the journey metaphor that prompt vastly different conceptual frames. Williams and Colomb begin by noting that the metaphors that typically describe learning emphasize natural development and growth. Such a view prompts us to "visually graph development from low to high and progress from a starting point on the lower left to a goal on the upper right" (97). Williams and Colomb then go on to list the consequences of taking a strictly destination-based view of learning. To begin, they point to the value judgments embedded in the language used in describing performance of student writers: "regression' is bad. A student who does not continue to perform at a level 'reached' earlier has 'fallen back' to a 'lower' level of performance. And whoever taught the student at that 'lower level' – teaching writing is a paradigm case – did not do the job right. The student failed to learn the 'bas(e)ics'" (98).

The values expressed by such language imply that only forward movement is desirable. But, according to Williams and Colomb, "the most problematic consequences come when we rely on these linear models to make policy decisions about education" (99). These decisions, Williams and Colomb argue, "may be costly because evidence suggests that these models may not entirely comport with reality" (99). In regards to English studies and the Advanced Placement program, such evidence is provided by the previously discussed work of Foster and other contributors to *Advanced Placement English: Theory, Politics, and Pedogogy*.

Foster writes that "in the glow of the practical advantages of the AP, its complex assumptions and unarticulated premises seem not to have been much debated. It seems to have been taken for granted then (as it apparently still is) that, in the words of a recent AP pamphlet, 'many young people can, with profit and delight, complete college-level studies in their secondary schools" (4).

As an alternative to the strictly destination-based journey and its associated language, Williams and Colomb offer the alternative of "an 'outsider' trying to 'get into' a community" (101). This metaphor "models the movement of a learner situated outside a bounded field, who then 'enters' the field and so 'joins' the community by acting like its members" (101). Though still a metaphor of DESTINATION – the destination being an academic discourse community – and thereby still a metaphor of JOURNEY, this JOURNEY towards a discourse community differs from the strict-destination JOURNEY by not being necessarily linear. The destination of entering a discourse community does not depend on a step-by-step progression, and is not subject to "objectifiable levels of performance" that, according to

Williams and Colomb, "produces a system of testing that reductively categorizes students according to their cognitive/moral/social/academic development" (99). Of course, like the strict-destination metaphor, the discourse community-as-destination metaphor, if accepted, can prompt policy decisions about education. Such a curricula would be based on "the values, conventions, and styles of the communities that make that knowledge the object of their interest" (101), and for the outsider to gain this knowledge from insiders, usually some sort of apprenticeship is involved. Finally, concerning what is perhaps the most crucial aspect of this metaphor, Williams and Colomb write that "While the novice is committed to mastering the knowledge that the community thinks is important, the novice is equally committed to acquiring the ways of thinking that characterize that community" (101). The implications of such a goal for curricula make any standardized test worthless. In the case of the Advanced Placement program, a cumulative exam that a student takes prior to entering college to earn exemption from college-level work can be seen as taking away the opportunity for introductory internships that the metaphor values. As for the ways of thinking, preparing oneself to answer questions on an exam rarely equates to preparing to think like a member of a community, especially when the act of writing is concerned, as Iorio argues in Advanced Placement English: Theory, Politics, and Pedogogy. On the topic of critical thinking, Iorio writes that "AP teachers need to prepare student for a lifetime, not for just one AP test" (148).

Conclusion:

As is shown in the previous section, the conceptual metaphor of journey has many applications. Furthermore, this metaphor is used in a variety of forms to describe education and student development. The value judgements associated with various uses of the metaphor of journey in discourse involving the Advanced Placement exams will make up the majority of the analysis. But, before this analysis may be performed, the corpus representing the compiled Advanced Placement policy statements must be sifted through in a way that directs where the analysis will take place. In the following section, I will introduce three corpusbased studies that focus on metaphor. This introduction will explain how my own corpusbased analysis will work, and how it will lead to the critical examination of the application of the Journey metaphor in the Advanced Placement policy statements.

Section III: Corpus-Based Studies of Metaphor:

Introduction:

The recent growth of corpus-based discourse studies provides an efficient approach to quantitative examination of metaphor use. In fact, a number of recent studies, such as "Methodological Problems in the Analysis of Metaphors in a Corpus Conversation About Cancer," by Semino, et. al., Deignan's "Linguistic Metaphors and Collocation in Nonliterary Corpus Data," and Cameron and Deignan's "The Emergence of Metaphor in Discourse," consider various aspects of metaphor through the use of corpora analysis. What follows will be a summary of three of these studies. In these sources, there are three areas of particular interest: first, the methodology the author uses to identify metaphors, as deciding what is and

is not a metaphor is a crucial step in any metaphor analysis; second, the corpus techniques researchers use when studying the previously identified metaphors; and third, how the scholars employing corpus-based methods use the resulting quantitative data to connect to, or move towards, a quantitative analysis.

Koller's Corpus-Based Studies of Metaphor:

Two of the studies I will consider in this section are by Veronika Koller and consider metaphor in business discourse. In the first, "A Shotgun Wedding': Co-occurance of War and Marriage Metaphors in Mergers and Acquisitions Discourse," Koller examines the metaphors of marriage as used in business discourse and, as a result of the quantitative analysis, notes "an underlying metaphoric concept of rape for hostile takeovers" (181-2) that is further investigated through qualitative analysis. Koller studies the presence of rape metaphors, arguing, "The way the co-occurrences found in the corpus are syntactically, functionally, and semantically linked gives rise to the claim that both war and marriage as well as, by extension, rape are conceptualized as equally legitimate means to an end, thus blurring the antonymy of consensual versus nonconsensual" (182). Koller comes to this conclusion by applying a variety of corpora tools and techniques.

To begin, Koller identifies 48 lemmas, or different expressions, of the conceptual metaphors from the domains of war and marriage that are present in the Merger and Acquisition discourse. Koller notes that "selecting these lemmas was facilitated by having first identified the conceptual metaphors underlying the anecdotal metaphorical expressions"

(188). Examples of lemmas with which Koller works include *hostage*, *suitor*, *hostile bid(s)*, *husband* and *wife* (191). Working with these 48 lemmas, Koller uses a computer-based word search to find the frequencies of the sought-after metaphorical expressions in the 162-article corpus with which she worked. The resulting search provides concordance lines, which Koller reviews to make certain each term is used metaphorically. Koller notes that "metaphor identification was obviously based on 'informed intuition [used to] decide whether a particular citation of a word is metaphorical [and] whether a linguistic metaphor is a realization of a particular conceptual metaphor" (189).

After verifying the presence of each metaphor, Koller groups the concordance lines containing the appropriate metaphors into two groups: frequency per publication and frequency per word class. With these two groupings, Koller is able to determine the "overall frequency of the expressions derived from the two domains and their frequency in relation to each other" (189). According to Koller, the results of this quantitative analysis "raised questions that could be answered only by qualitative analysis" (189). To consider these questions, Koller "recontextualized the concordance lines by looking at larger chunks of the text they are embedded in" (189). With these excerpts, Koller is able to examine the "process and aspect indicated by them in that context" (189) and determine "how dynamic or static and active or passive the implicitly gendered metaphorical agents are constructed and, subsequently, to go beyond the text dimension and see how these connections shape the discourse and practice of M&A discourse as a supposedly male domain" (190). For Koller, "going beyond the text dimension" is crucial, as the results from the quantitative analysis

mean very little without the accompanying qualitative analysis, while the qualitative analysis is not possible without the direction provided by the quantitative.

In "Of Critical Importance: Using Electronic Text Corpora to Study Metaphor in Business Media Discourse," Koller offers a more focused consideration of how cognitive linguists can best use corpora, especially in relation to the study of metaphor. Koller no tes how Lakoff and Turner, and the majority of those who have followed in the study of conceptual metaphor, have not made use of corpus tools. According to Koller, this must change, as "Relying on introspection, or extrapolating from the analysis of selected sample texts, runs the risk of addressing the idiosyncratic rather than the typical, the individual rather than the socially shared" (240). In other words, Koller argues that results from corpus techniques validate the study of conceptual metaphor by reducing the possibility of subjectivism.

To illustrate this argument in favor of corpus techniques, Koller offers a case study that examines metaphors in business media discourse by creating corpora from articles published between 1996 and 2001 in four different business publications. Similar to the "Shotgun Wedding" study, this case study is lemma-based in that it analyzes "a headword (for example *prey*) which can be split up into several lexemes, including phrasal ones (for example *prey*, *to prey* [*up*]*on*). These lexemes in turn comprise various word forms (for example *preying*, *preys*, *preyed*)" (245). With the lemmas and associated word forms chosen, concordance lines are created and "edited manually to filter out non-metaphorical instances"

(248). In this study, Koller is more explicit about her movement from the quantitative to the qualitative. She writes:

Although the corpora were manually tagged for metaphoric expressions, rendering the results amenable to inferential statistics (Kretzschmar, Meyer and Ingegneri 1997: 174), the function these expressions and their underlying conceptual metaphors have at the textual, interpersonal and, most importantly, ideological level were deemed more important than their statistical significance. Thus I did not formulate, and seek to validate, hypotheses but rather took descriptive statistics as a starting point for qualitative text analysis, a method which I consider most suitable for addressing questions of the possible socio-cognitive impact of metaphoric expressions in discourse (248).

Thus, in order to lend validity to the possibly subjective analysis of language-use and connections to ideology, Koller avoids initial hypotheses and lets the data drive the qualitative research. In this instance, results showing war and fighting metaphors as the most frequent, followed by metaphors of sports and mating, lead to qualitative analysis involving gender.

Partington's Corpus-Aided Discourse Study of metaphor:

Similar to Koller's "Of Critical Importance," Partington's "Metaphors, Motifs and Similes Across Discourse Types: Corpus-Assisted Discourse Studies (CADS) at Work" considers recent advancements in the practice of corpus-based research on metaphor. To do

so, Partington analyzes four CADS studies, two of which are his own. Partington is primarily concerned with "the strategic and evaluative use of metaphor and what this can tell us about the users and the discourse context" (267), and his summaries and analysis of the four CADS-based research projects focus on "uncovering the network of systemic metaphors used in a particular discourse" in order to "hypothesize how actors in an institutional setting (purport to) see their world and their own behavior in it" (267).

To uncover a discourse's "network of systemic metaphors," Partington advocates the use of comparison corpora. As he states, "it is only possible to both uncover and evaluate the particular features of a discourse type by comparing it with others" (269). Partington pays particular attention to modularized corpora where subsections, or modules, may be compared to each other, or to all other sections combined (270). To do a comparison study with such a modularized corpora, Partington summarizes the previously considered studies to determine the research questions CADS can investigate and outline a standard methodology for such an approach. The research questions Partington developed are of three types⁷:

- (i) How does *X* achieve *Y* with language?
- (ii) What does this tell us about X?
- (iii) Comparative studies: how do *X1* and *X2* differ in their use of language? Does this tell us anything about their different principles and objectives? (270)

Partington's outline for CADS research that attempts to answer one or more of these questions is as follows:

Step 1: Design, unearth, stumble upon the research question

⁷ Partington's work, as well as the work he summarizes, is concerned with political discourse, thus, "Where X is a political figure or institution and Y is a political objective" (Partington, 270).

- Step 2: Choose, compile or edit an appropriate corpus
- Step 3: Choose, compile or edit an appropriate *reference* corpus/corpora
- Step 4: Make frequency lists and run a *Keywords* comparison of the corpora
- Step 5: Determine the existence of *sets* of key items
- Step 6: *Concordance* interesting key items (with varying quantities of co-text) (273)

Partington's methodology does not account for identification of metaphors – instead, he depends on keyword lists. He describes a process where he begins by preparing multiple keyword lists from the modularized corpora, using WordSmith Tools. The keyword lists are "perused closely and items which appeared in more than one keyword list or which seemed to fall into some sort of semantic set were then concordanced" (269). The approach Partington describes sounds like a version of the "informed intuition" that is guided by the keyword lists described by Koller in the article "War and Marriage Metaphors in M&A Discourse" (189).

Once corpus data is collected and analyzed, Partington states that "more qualitative types of research are given their rein" (279). Partington sees this step towards qualitative analysis as crucial. On the one hand, the qualitative analysis aids the quantitative because the "Quantitative corpus analysis does nothing if not arouse the researcher's curiosity to delve deeper using qualitative means" (279). At the same time, the quantitative analysis plays an important role validating any qualitative analysis. Referring to non-corpus based studies of metaphor, Partington states that "too many of these studies have been distinguished by a predilection for inventing suitable examples which, from the point of view of modern data-

based linguistics, constitutes an unwarranted intrusion of the analyst into the data field" (268). For Partington, the corpus-aided data validates the qualitative analysis that follows.

Conclusion:

The three studies considered in this section offer valuable insight into the aforementioned areas of interest: (1) metaphor identification, (2) corpus techniques, and (3) movement from quantitative to qualitative research. The way in which these studies handle these three methodological concerns provides a strong argument and model for the practice of corpus-based analysis of metaphor. In particular, the co-dependence of quantitative and qualitative analysis that the three studies exhibit offers an exciting approach to analysis. The idea of a corpus-based study as simply "counting words" is discredited, as the numbers lead directly to qualitative study. Furthermore, the criticism of a purely qualitative analysis of metaphor – that the researcher is seeing only what he or she wants to see – is accounted for. Because of these complementing roles of the qualitative and quantitative, any results may be better understood and trusted.

Regarding the other two areas of interest, metaphor identification and the corpus techniques used, the descriptions offered here are only a preview of what will be considered in much greater depth in the methodology section. The purpose for including both issues so early is to better connect the more traditional, qualitative analysis of conceptual metaphor to that of the corpus-based analysis of which this study will also make use.

Chapter Conclusion:

The goal of this chapter was to make the case that a close analysis of the metaphors used to describe the Advanced Placement exams, and the process of granting credit and exemption on account of these exams, would offer valuable insight into the role of the Advanced Placement program in the current educational landscape, with particular relevance to college-level FYC programs. The advent of two linguistic innovations, the theory of conceptual metaphor and the methodologies of corpus-based analysis, make such a study not only possible, but also meaningful. As this chapter explained, the metaphors we use determine the frames we employ and, therefore, have great power. By highlighting the patterns of metaphor use through corpus-based methods, this study will expose the frames used to structure thought about the Advanced Placement program, education in general, and the value of writing. With a clearer understanding of the language used to talk about the Advanced Placement program, it is my hope that the flaws of the program, as it relates to the study of writing, may be highlighted, and Writing Program Administrators will review policies concerning acceptance of Advanced Placement English exam scores. If enough Writing Program Administrators choose not to allow Advanced Placement English exam scores to count for credit and exemption of First-Year Writing courses, then the College Board could be pressured into changing the exam in a way that better reflects the values of the discipline, as stated in the "WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition."

With the foundation of the theory of conceptual metaphor and corpus-based methods of its study established, attention may be turned to the corpus-based component of this study. The next chapter will begin by describing the methods used to compile and analyze the corpus, and then share the results of the analysis.

Chapter III: Metaphor Identification and Arranging Data

Introduction:

Following the model of Partridge and Koller, this chapter will begin the analysis of metaphor use in the discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement Exams by utilizing a variety of corpus-based tools from WordSmith software. This portion of the study has two overall goals. The first is to decipher any patterns in the use of metaphor in the collective corpus and comparatively between separate sub-corpora. The second goal is to locate where examples of these patterns take place. The results surrounding these two areas of inquiry will prompt and guide the qualitative analysis of Chapter 4.

This chapter will begin with a description of methodology that describes the data collection, corpus formation, metaphor identification, and implementation of WordSmith tools for analysis. Following the methodology section will be a presentation of the various ways in which the data from the implementation of WordSmith tools is arranged. The data presented at the end of this chapter will be the focus of the quantitative analysis to take place in Chapter 4.

Methodology:

Section I – Establishing a Working Corpus:

My goal in this study is to investigate the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used in the discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement Exams in order to discern the way education, or, more specifically, FYC, is framed for in-coming college students. The first step in performing this investigation is to create a corpus – a task requiring many decisions. The corpus for this study consists of two sub-corpora, each of which is formed from

materials directed to an audience of Advanced Placement examinees and soon-to-be college students. The first sub-corpus, which is by far the largest, is a collection of university statements of policy that describe processes of accepting and applying Advanced Placement Exam scores for course exemption and credit. This sub-corpus can be divided into numerous, more specific, sub-corpora that represent various categories of colleges and universities. The second sub-corpus is compiled from materials produced by the College Board – the branch of Educational Testing Services (ETS) that administers the Advanced Placement Exams. The College Board sub-corpus is substantially smaller than the university statement of policy sub-corpus.

The compiling of both sub-corpora involved numerous decisions on issues ranging from formatting to appropriate content. The following will describe the formation of each.

The University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

The University Statement of Policy Sub-Corpus is, by far, the largest and most important for this study. The first step in creating this corpus was to decide which colleges and universities ought to be included, and, when dealing with the sub-corpora of this corpus, how they ought to be divided. Two sources were used to guide these decisions. The first source is the College Board's list of "The 200 Colleges and Universities Receiving the Greatest Number of AP Grades" from 2006. As the title suggests, this list identifies the schools that make the most use of the Advanced Placement program. The second source is the Basic Classification System from the Carnegie Foundation. This classification system includes numerous options that allow users to create lists that categorize "All accredited, degree-granting colleges and universities in the United States represented in the National

Center for Education Statistics IPEDS system" ("Carnegie Classifications FAQs") into a variety of classifications. The "Basic Classification" system allows researchers to customize searches using a variety of classifications. These all-inclusive classifications include an "Enrollment Profile" that classifies colleges and universities based on the amounts of undergraduate students in relation to graduate students and two-year vs. four-year institutions, an "Undergraduate Profile" that classifies schools as "inclusive," "selective," and "more selective," and the "Basic Classification," where divisions include "public" vs. "private" colleges and universities and "research universities" with either "very high research activity" or "high research activity."

To create the University Statement of Policy Sub-Corpus, lists were created to direct the search. In the case of the College Board's "The 200 Colleges and Universities Receiving the Greatest Number of AP Grades," the list was ready for use. Working with the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System was more involved. Seven separate lists were created using the Basic Classification System's customizing tool. These seven lists, followed by their abbreviated name in parentheses, include:

Four-year Inclusive Colleges and Universities (Inclusive)

Four-year Selective Colleges and Universities (Selective)

Four-year More Selective Colleges and Universities (More Selective)

Four-year Public Colleges and Universities (Public)

Four-year Private Colleges and Universities (Private)

Four-year High Research Colleges and Universities (High-Research)

Four-year Non-High Research Colleges and Universities (Non-High Research)

Using the eight lists as an identification guide, I searched each college or university's website for a statement regarding the school's policy for accepting Advanced Placement exam scores for credit or exemption. If the school had a policy specific to the FYC program, I used that, but most schools only offered a general statement that applied to all programs⁸. Schools that appeared on more than one Carnegie Foundation list were only searched for once to prevent repetition. Once a statement was found, I copied the text, including any attached headlines, and pasted it onto a separate Word document. Each new Word document was saved, and then copied into the collected corpus, as well as each applicable sub-corpus. In the end, policy statements from 645 colleges and universities were found, resulting in a main corpus of 103,148 words. The number of schools and total word counts for each of the University Statements of Policy sub-corpora are as follows:

Sub-Corpus Category	Schools Included	Total Word Count
AP Top 200	198	41,936
Inclusive	72	8,304
Selective	221	27,274
More Selective	212	39,283
Public	301	46,825
Private	334	54,349
High-Research	188	36,811
Non-High Research	457	67,289

⁸ Citation information for the 645 college and university web pages used to compile this corpus is available in Appendix 4.

The College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus:

The next corpus is compiled of materials released by the College Board via the website "AP Central" [http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/Controller.jpf] to an intended audience of Advanced Placement examinees and students about to enter college. The College Board AP Statements Sub-Corpus includes the following texts:

- "About AP," an introduction to the Advanced Placement program that seeks to answer the questions "Why Participate?" and "How Do I Enroll?"
- "The Bulletin for AP Students and Parents," a guide to the Advanced Placement program
- "English Language," a description of the English Language and Composition
 Advanced Placement Exam
- "English Literature," a description of the English Literature and Composition
 Advanced Placement Exam
- "Exam Choice Guidelines," an explanation of policies regarding taking multiple exams, re-taking exams, and prior preparation for exams
- "Exam Grades," a description of how test scores are distributed to consumers and colleges and universities
- "Frequently Asked Questions," a questions and answer page that covers logistics of taking an Advanced Placement exam and using the scores
- "Registering," an explanation of how to register for an Advanced Placement exam Similar to the University Statements of Policy Corpus, the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Corpus was formed by copying the text of each web page onto a

separate Word document. The texts of all documents were then combined, resulting in a corpus of 5,093 words.

The Complete Corpus:

In total, the corpus consists of 108,246 words from 653 different sources and represents two general categories of sources: the College Board and colleges and universities. Important to note is the vast difference in scale of the two corpora; the college and university statement corpus makes up 95.29% of the complete corpus. It is my hope that such a collection of texts will offer insight into how the AP exams are framed for examinees and college-bound students. This collection of texts may also show how education, in general, is presented to this audience.

Section II – Metaphor Identification:

Introduction:

With the corpus compiled and the sub-corpora arranged, attention turns to the selection of words and terms that represent instances of the metaphor of JOURNEY. The identification of metaphor is a complicated and much-debated process. In a critique of the methods of past studies in conceptual metaphor, Semino et. al. note that "most claims about the existence of particular metaphors from Reddy (1979) and Lakoff and Johnson (1980) onwards have been based on lists of decontextualized sentences, all supposedly realizing the same underlying mappings in the minds of speakers of a language" (1273). Semino, et. al. go on to argue that "cognitive metaphor theory still lacks a fully explicit procedure for metaphor identification and analysis" (1292). In response to criticisms of the sort voiced by Semino, et.

al., much effort has been made to explain and defend various means of metaphor identification.

For this study, an approach labeled *unilateral identification* by Low (49), but also termed informed intuition by Deignan (180), will be used. Low describes two advantages associated with unilateral identification. First, "The researcher can set up identification criteria specific to the research project – which people other than the researcher might find hard to employ" (49), and, second, "it is possible to be highly responsive to the text being studied and to bring a wide range of experience from areas such as linguistics and literature to bear concurrently on identification decisions" (49). But Low also identifies two "serious dangers" of this approach, and both are consequences of the aforementioned advantages. First, "there is always going to be a measure of subjectivity or randomness in identifying expressions which are not actually referred to, or demarcated by the speaker(s), as metaphoric" (49). Such subjectivity is highlighted by the fact that the identification method allows for specific criteria. The second disadvantage is that "metaphor researchers are likely to have a heightened sensitivity to metaphors with which they have been working in the recent past. This may lead to consistently over-interpreting expressions which are only peripherally relatable, or just about relatable with hindsight" (49). Here, a researcher's "wide range of experience" can be a detriment. In each step of the metaphor identification process, measures were made to account for these potential pitfalls.

Prior to Low's descriptions of the various means of identifying metaphor, he states that "the nature of the identification procedure adopted needs to fit the aims of the research" (49). The aims of this research project require only a certain instance of metaphor, that of journey, to be highlighted. As noted in Chapter 2, the metaphor of JOURNEY can take many

forms, in part because of its connections to the theories of orientation (14) and coherence (44) in metaphor as described in Lakoff and Johnson's *Metaphors We Live By*. In short, coherence between metaphors of journey often is formed as a result of an orientational bearing. Thus, to locate metaphors of JOURNEY in the overall corpus, signs of orientation will play a large role. To direct the search for these signs of orientation, Lakoff and Turner's list of correspondences between LIFE and JOURNEY will be used. This list, presented below, offers nine correspondences that show how the metaphor of JOURNEY may be employed in reference to LIFE, or in the case of this project, EDUCATION.

- The person leading a life is a traveler
- His purposes are destinations
- The means for achieving purposes are routes
- Difficulties in life are impediments to travel
- Counselors are guides
- Progress is the distance traveled
- Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks
- Choices in life are crossroads
- Material resources and talents are provisions (3-4)

To identify EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors for this project, I will use this list as a guide. Specifically, Lakoff and Turner's list of correspondences will determine what words I search for as being possibly indicative of an instance of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. The four steps used to identify the metaphors for this study, and what will be done with the results, are as follows.

Metaphor Identification – Step 1:

To employ Lakoff and Turner's list of correspondences, I worked with a word frequency list formed by running the collected corpus through the WordSmith wordlist tool. The word frequency list presents all words used in the collected corpus in alphabetical order. This list contains 3,922 entries and includes the number representing each word's order, the word, the frequency of the word's use in the corpus, and the proportion of the word's use. As an example, the first ten entries from the complete word list are below:

N	Word	Freq.	%
1	A	2,028	1.85
2	AB	26	0.02
3	ABBEY	1	
4	ABILENE	1	
5	ABILITIES	3	
6	ABILITY	13	0.01
7	ABITUR	7	
8	ABITURAND	1	
9	ABLE	12	0.01
10	ABOUND	1	

Here, we see that the word "able" is the ninth word in alphabetical order, is used eleven times in the entire corpus, and occurs at a frequency of 0.01 percent.

With the word frequency list created, I reviewed each word from the word frequency list to determine if it could possibly signal a metaphor of JOURNEY. To perform this review, Lakoff and Turner's list of correspondences, paired with the role of orientation and

coherence and consistency in metaphors of journey, were crucial. As Lakoff and Turner's list and Lakoff and Johnson's theories of conceptual metaphor show, a form of metaphor like JOURNEY can be constructed in a variety of ways. The purpose of reviewing each word was to locate any instance in the collected corpus that could possibly be a metaphor of JOURNEY. Once every word in the word frequency list was considered, 632 were flagged as possibly being part of a metaphor of journey⁹.

Each flagged word from the word frequency list represented a moment that needed to be further investigated. To perform this investigation, I used the WordSmith software to create a concordance of each word. These concordances present every use of each word in its original context. For instance, the word "aims" occurs once in the entire corpus. When using WordSmith software to create a concordance of "aims," the results are presented in the following manner:

ough examination. Credit by examination aims to give students the opportunity to 88,078

The "1" signifies that this is the first entry for the word "aims." The second component presents the word in context – "aims" is in the center, in-between the words that precede and follow it. The final component, the number on the second line of the concordance, indicates where this use of "aims" is found in the complete corpus. For an example that contains more than one entry, consider the word "ahead," which is found three times in the corpus:

1 (IB) classes in high school can get you ahead in college before you even leave h
45.419

-

⁹ See Appendix 5 for list of flagged words

- 2 ind how your AP scores can help you get ahead. Students who earn scores of 3, 4, 75,307
- 3 courages well-prepared students to move ahead in their academic programs at a ra 34.858

After creating concordance lists for all 632 flagged words, there was a total of 12,216 separate concordance entries. Some words occur in the complete corpus with great consistency, and thus they have long concordance lists. For instance, the word "advanced" is used 1,838 times in the corpora while the word "students" was used 1,368 times – meaning they represent 1,838 and 1,368 concordances, respectively. A less extreme example is found in the word "following," which results in 177 concordances.

Metaphor Identification – Step 2:

With 532 pages of concordances, the next task was to eliminate instances where the flagged word was not part of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. For the second step of identifying metaphors, I set out to pare down this list of 12,216 concordances by reading through each one and highlighting those that might contain a metaphor of journey. If it was clear that the concordance did not contain an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, I removed it from the working list of concordances. An example of a concordance that does not contain an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is found in the first entry for "encourage," whose concordance reads: "some writing assignments should encourage students to write effectively." In this instance, the word "encourage" relates to "writing effectively," and not to any of Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondence – in particular to number 5, "Counselors are

guides," which prompted the flagging of "encourage" in the first place. Thus, the concordance was eliminated from the working list.

After this second step in the metaphor identification process, the list of concordances went from 12,216 to 1,922. While individual concordances were cut from most of the flagged words, the high number of eliminated concordances can be attributed to certain words that occurred at a very high frequency. For instance, the words "student," "student's," and "students" were flagged because of their possible connection to Lakoff and Turner's first correspondence, *The person leading a life is a traveler*. These three words accounted for 2,160 of the 12,216 total entries, and 1,974 were removed from the working list after this second step of the identification process, leaving 186 entries to be considered in the second round.

Other terms that prompted specific decisions involved the words *toward/towards* and *achieve/achieved*. With *toward/towards*, the role of prepositions becomes a concern. In Koller's "Of critical importance: Using electronic corpora to study metaphor in business media discourse," prepositions were eliminated from consideration. She writes: "Although they undoubtedly play a crucial role for spatial metaphors (e.g., market entry), 'their non/verb colligates are too general to yield any imagery or to make manifest any specific schemata' (Goatly 1997: 91)" (246). In the case of *toward/towards*, I decided that they could lead to identifying applicable metaphors that would otherwise go undetected, so I included the terms in my search. I did, however, do so with a set of restrictions. I omitted any use of *toward/towards* that referred to a specific class, requirement, or program. I kept for further consideration any instance that referred to graduating/graduation or earning a degree because they potentially fit with four of Lakoff and Turner's correspondences: (2) *His purposes are*

destinations, (6) Progress is the distance traveled, (7) Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks, and (9) Material resources and talents are provisions.

With achieve/achieved, a similar set of guidelines was used. Any usage of achieve/achieved that referred to a test score, as in "students who achieve satisfactory scores of 3 or above," was omitted because the achievement did not refer to a landmark in a journey, as Lakoff and Turner's 7th correspondence describes. However, concordances where achieve/achieved was used in reference to an achievement that suggested progress towards an academic goal was left for the second round. Examples of such uses of achieve/achieved include: "students may achieve advanced standing," "have already achieved certain learning outcomes," and "have independently achieved college-level proficiency."

Another major decision relating to the first round of metaphor identification dealt with handling terms that included the words *advance/advanced*. There were 1,868 concordances with these words – many of which were used in reference to the Advanced Placement program. Because such references are to a proper noun and are thus impossible for college and university representatives to avoid when clarifying policies, I omitted these from consideration. The term "advanced placement" is an instance of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor as it relates to three of Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences, so any instance where the term was used not as a proper noun counted as an instance of metaphor. For the same reason, the term "advanced standing" qualified as metaphorical, as did instances of "advanced credit."

Metaphor Identification – Step 3:

For the third step in the metaphor identification process, I set out to eliminate any double entries in the remaining 1,922 concordances. Because my search for metaphors, up to this point, has been based on single words, if a single journey metaphor contained four words from the list of flagged words, that single metaphor would be represented by four concordance entries on the working list. The WordSmith software presents concordance data without any reference to the direct source – in the case of this corpus, the school from where the Advanced Placement policy statement, or the College Board text, came. To find this information, I searched for the phrase provided in each concordance with the basic Word program search tool. These searches directed me to the complete source where I could study each potential metaphor of journey in its complete context. At the same time, I was able to add the source information to each concordance, a necessary tool for the work that follows the metaphor identification process.

By observing each concordance entry in its original and full context, I was able to find and remove any redundant concordance entries. An example of such overlap is seen in the following instance from Texas Tech University. The concordance results from the Texas Tech University policy statement include these five entries, all of which concern the single sentence "The objective of the AP is to allow students to begin work toward college credit while still in high school"

(http://www.depts.ttu.edu/officialpublications/catalog/ADCLEP.html#ENGLAP).

of the Advanced Placement Program. The objective of the AP is to allow students 71,287

ctive of the AP is to allow students to begin work toward college credit while s
71,300

am. The objective of the AP is to allow students to begin work toward college cr 71,303

of the AP is to allow students to begin work toward college credit while still i 71,306

AP is to allow students to begin work toward college credit while still in hig 71,307

The keywords "objective," "begin," "students," "work," and "toward" account for each individual concordance entry. Because each keyword occurs within the same sentence and together build an instance of metaphor, I omitted all but the 71,303 entry. The 71,303 entry, with the keyword "students" as the anchor, was kept because it is the one concordance that contains each of the five relevant keywords, and best captures the essence of the metaphor.

The process of examining each concordance entry in its original and full context also gave me a better opportunity to note, like in the second step of the identification process, when a concordance entry was not representative of an instance of metaphor. The elimination of redundant concordance entries and additional instances where a metaphor was not present, reduced the total number of concordances to 1,134, a reduction of 788 from the start of the third step in the metaphor identification process.

Metaphor Identification – Step 4:

The fourth and final step in the process of identifying metaphors of journey in the corpus involved using the Lakoff and Turner list of nine correspondences of the JOURNEY metaphor to classify each of the remaining 1,134 concordances. I was able to use the nine correspondences as a tool to critically review each concordance. If the text in the

concordance was not represented by at least one of the nine correspondences, it was removed from the working list. The result of this fourth step of the identification process was a reduction of 283 concordances, making for a final list of 851 metaphors of journey. This fourth step resulted in the added benefit of identifying each moment of metaphor in relation to Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences. The manner in which these identifications will be used is described later in the chapter.

Metaphor Identification – Conclusion:

In each of the four steps of the metaphor identification process, I tried to avoid letting the disadvantages of informed intuition, or, as Low describes it, unilateral identification, leave too large a mark on the results. I did my best to avoid the first disadvantage – the "measure of subjectivity or randomness in identifying expressions" (49) – by limiting the subjective nature of the choices in the identification process. While subjectivity will always exist in decisions like this, by first highlighting only words that could relate to a journey, I created the first collection of possibilities without looking at the words in context. Such a format limited the role of my subjective reasoning. Step two, where I reviewed the collected concordances and decided what was and was not a metaphor, required a great deal of subjective reasoning. To compensate, step four, where I had to label each instance of metaphor with Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences, required me to link my own reasoning with that of a pre-defined set of terms. The fact that this fourth step resulted in the removal of over 24% of the remaining concordances shows why the subjective nature of these decisions must be accounted for. Because of the steps taken, and that each metaphor

can be connected to at least one of Lakoff and Turner's correspondences, I am confident that I have limited the negative effects of the subjective nature of metaphor identification.

The second disadvantage that Low describes – the "heightened sensitivity to metaphors with which they have been working in the recent past" (49), was also corrected, in a large part, by the fourth step of identifying each metaphor by Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences. Also helpful in limiting the "heightened sensitivity" were the parameters I set surrounding certain terms and words. While more thoroughly described in the explanation of step 2 of the metaphor identification process, setting parameters on common terms like *towards*, *advanced*, and *students* helped account for this sensitivity.

Overall, I am confident that the final list of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors is a sound one. While the pitfalls of unilateral identification and informed intuition are, most likely, impossible to avoid, I feel that I limited their damage by using the four aforementioned steps.

Section III – Arranging the Data:

After the initial 12,216 concordances identified after step one of the metaphor identification process were narrowed to the final 851 instances of metaphor, the next step was to arrange the vast amount of data to facilitate analysis. To do this, I created a collection of five spreadsheets that help present the collected data in a manageable way. The first of these spreadsheets, titled Collected Data Chart (see Figure 1), indicates how each of the 851 metaphors stand in relation to the variety of categories I hope to consider in the study. Specifically, each instance of metaphor is represented by a row in the spreadsheet – meaning the chart has 851 rows. The columns begin with the source (the school or College Board

source from where the metaphor comes). Each of the next nine columns represents Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences of journey metaphors. For instance, if a metaphor relates to the second, sixth, seventh, and ninth correspondences, as many of the metaphors based on the word "toward" do, a "1" is marked in the "#2," "#6," "7," and "#9" columns. The next two columns, numbers 12 and 13, are for Public and Private schools, respectively. Again, a "1" marks the appropriate cell for each school. Columns 14, 15, and 16 are devoted to the selectivity of the school, as defined by the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System. Columns 17 and 18 represent, with the mark of "1," Non-High Research and High Research schools, respectively. And finally, column 19 refers to the list "The 200 Colleges and Universities Receiving the Greatest Number of AP Grades." Again, a "1" is entered into the box of schools on this list, while the boxes of all other schools are left empty. Figure 1, below, shows entries 500-509 from the complete spreadsheet. Following Figure 1 is Figure 2, which shows the totals from the Collected Data spreadsheet.

Figure 1: Collected Data Chart (Sample)

School	#1	#2	#3	#4	#5	#6	#7	#8	#9	Pub.	Pri.	Inc.	Sel.	More Sel.		High Res	
Simons Rock																	
Col. of Bard		1				1	1		1		1			1	1		
Skidmore																	
College		1				1	1		1		1			1	1		
Skidmore																	
College		1				1	1		1		1			1	1		
Smith																	
College		1				1	1		1		1			1	1		
Smith																	
College		1	1			1	1				1			1	1		
Sonoma		_					_		_	_							
State U		1				1	1		1	1			1		1		
SC							_			_							
State U		1				1	1			1		1			1		
SE MO																	
State U		1				I	1		1	1			1		I		
SE MO							1			1							
State U		1				1	1		1	1			1		I		
SE OK		1				1	1		1	1		1			1		
State U		1				I	I		1	1		1			I		

The final results for the Collected Data Chart are seen in Figure 2. First, the total metaphor counts for each of Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences are presented. Next, are the total metaphor counts for each sub-corpora category.

Figure 2: Collected Data Chart Totals

Lakoff 1 Lakoff 2 Lakoff 3 Lakoff 4 Lakoff 5 Lakoff 6 Lakoff 7 Lakoff 8 Lakoff 9

37 666 40 22 1 704 749 1 213

Public Private Inclusive Selective More Selective Non-Res High Res Top 200

The Collected Data spreadsheet allows readers to see how the metaphors of journey were used in the texts that make up the corpus. However, because there are 851 rows, analyzing it can be difficult. By using basic tools to sort and tally the data, I was able to use this Collected Data spreadsheet to create other charts that offered a more focused view of the results. What follows are four charts that represent four different arrangements of the data from the Collected Data spreadsheet.

The first of the four arrangements, titled Schools in Complete Corpus Chart, sets out to catalogue the percentages of schools that use the metaphor of journey. The complete chart can be seen in Figure 3. This chart indicates, in the first column, how many schools were represented in the original corpus – for both the complete corpus and each sub-corpora. Because each of the nine correspondences are applicable to the entire corpus, the total number of schools in the original corpus was used – 644. The second column presents the number of colleges and universities represented on the Collected Data spreadsheet – or, the colleges and universities whose policy statements contain a metaphor of journey. The third and final column shows, for the complete corpus, each sub-corpora, and the nine correspondences, the percentage of schools that make use of the journey metaphor in their Advanced Placement policy statement versus those that do not. This chart accomplishes two objectives. First, it shows how many schools have Advanced Placement policy statements that make use of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor compared to those that do not. Second, it hints at patterns of frequency in relation to different types of metaphors of journeys and schools. It is important to note, however, that all of the data in this chart relates to the number of Advanced Placement policy statements I was able to find. If a college or

university was listed by the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System or the College Board's "200 Colleges and Universities Receiving the Greatest Number of AP Grades," but did not make a policy statement available on its website, the college or university was not counted in the "# Schools in Corpus" column. This is why, for instance, there are only 198 colleges and universities for the "Top 200" column.

Figure 3: Schools in Complete Corpus Chart

	# Schools in	# Schools	% Schools w/ Meta
	Corpus	w/ Meta	vs. Total Schools
Complete Chart	644	362	56.20%
Lakoff 1	644	27	4.10%
Lakoff 2	644	317	49.20%
Lakoff 3	644	31	4.80%
Lakoff 4	644	20	3.10 %
Lakoff 5	644	1	0.10%
Lakoff 6	644	330	51.20%
Lakoff 7	644	345	53.50%
Lakoff 8	644	1	0.10%
Lakoff 9	644	151	23.40%
Public	301	160	53.00%
Private	334	200	59.80%
Inclusive	72	35	48.60%

Selctive	221	118	53.30%
More Selective	212	169	79.70%
Non-Res	457	254	55.50%
High Res	188	110	58.50%
Top 200	198	121	61.10%

The second of the four arrangements, the Schools with Metaphor Chart, is similar to the Schools in Complete Corpus Chart in that it concerns the percentage of schools that make use of the metaphor of journey. However, where the Schools in Complete Corpus Chart concerns the percentage of schools that make use of the metaphor in relation to all of the schools in the corpus, the Schools with Metaphor Chart provides the percentages of the number of schools in each category in relation to the total number of schools with metaphor—which is 362. This chart accomplishes two objectives. First, it shows the frequency with which the nine correspondences defined by Lakoff and Turner occur when a metaphor of journey is used. This information clarifies how the metaphor of journey is employed in the corpus. Second, by limiting the focus to schools that use metaphor of journey, the chart allows for comparison between sets of sub-corpora.

Figure 4: Schools with Metaphor Chart

	# Schools	% Schools in Category vs.
	w/ Metaphor	Total Schools w/ Metaphors
Complete Chart	362	100%

Lakoff 1	27	7.40%
Lakoff 2	317	87.50%
Lakoff 3	31	8.50%
Lakoff 4	20	5.50%
Lakoff 5	1	0.20%
Lakoff 6	330	91.10%
Lakoff 7	345	95.30%
Lakoff 8	1	0.20%
Lakoff 9	151	41.70%
Public	160	44.10%
Private	200	55.20%
Inclusive	35	9.60%
Selctive	118	32.50%
More Selective	169	46.60%
Non-Res	254	70.10%
High Res	110	30.30%
Top 200	121	33.40%

The third of the four arrangements, titled Metaphor Dispersion Chart and seen in Figure 5, highlights the total number of metaphors used and how they are dispersed according to the entire corpus, by each of the nine correspondences, and the eight subcorpora. Specifically, the first column, labeled "# of Metaphors," represents how many

metaphors, out of the total of 851, are found in each category. The second column offers the percentage of the total number of metaphors used in each category in relation to the total of 851.

Figure 5: Metaphor Dispersion

	# of Metaphors	% of Total Metaphors
Complete Chart	851	100%
Lakoff 1	37	4.30%
Lakoff 2	666	78.20%
Lakoff 3	40	4.70%
Lakoff 4	22	2.50%
Lakoff 5	1	0.10%
Lakoff 6	704	82.70%
Lakoff 7	749	88.00%
Lakoff 8	1	0.10%
Lakoff 9	213	25.00%
Public	337	39.60%
Private	493	57.90%
Inclusive	74	8.60%
Selective	221	25.90%
More Selective	448	52.60%
Non-Res	505	59.30%

High Res	328	38.50%
Top 200	358	42.00%

The fourth and final arrangement, labeled the Words per Metaphor Chart, concerns the words per metaphor count of the corpus, each sub-corpora, and the nine correspondences. Seen in Figure 6, the first two columns offer the total EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor count and the total number of words from that category's corpus. For the third column, the total number of words is divided by the total metaphor count to get the Words per Metaphor calculation. The fourth column presents the Words per Metaphor information in relation to the Complete Corpus. For instance, in the Complete Corpus, a metaphor of journey takes place, on average, every 121 words. In the Public corpus, there are an additional 17 (+17) words per metaphor, while in the Private corpus, there are 11 (-11) fewer words per metaphor. The Words per Metaphor chart offers another lens through which to view the frequency of metaphor, and how this frequency varies within sub-corpora.

Figure 6: Words per Metaphor Chart

	Metaphors	Words	Words/Metaphor	+/-
Complete Corpus	851	103,175	121	=
#1	37	103,175	2,788	+2,667
#2	666	103,175	154	+33
#3	40	103,175	2,579	+2,458
#4	22	103,175	4,689	+4,658

#5	1	103,175	103,175	+103,054
#6	704	103,175	146	+25
#7	749	103,175	137	+16
#8	1	103,175	103,175	+103,054
#9	213	103,175	484	+363
Public	337	46,824	138	+17
Private	493	54,362	110	-11
Inclusive	74	8,304	112	-9
Selctive	221	27,275	123	+2
More Selective	448	39,301	87	-34
Non-Res	505	67,312	133	+12
High Res	328	36,817	112	-9
Top 200	358	41,937	117	-4

Chapter Conclusion:

The goal of this chapter has been to clarify all of the steps that have led to the quantitative analysis that will begin with the next chapter. I hope to have explained the decisions behind the creation of the corpus and sub-corpora and the ways in which I utilized the WordSmith 3.0 program. I also present my process of metaphor identification. The subjective nature of the "informed intuition" approach to metaphor identification leaves much room for doubt. By explaining the steps taken to guard against this subjectivity, I hope to instill confidence on the part of readers that the analysis of this study is based on a sound

collection of metaphors – a collection that could be achieved by anyone who follows the four steps described in this chapter.

The final section of this chapter shows how the results of the WordSmith data were organized. When I started this study, I naively figured that once I created the corpus and subcorpora, entered them into the WordSmith program, and then identified the metaphors, I would be able to use the results instantly. I quickly learned, however, that arranging and presenting the results was just as important, and almost as laborious, a process. The five charts presented in this chapter show how the WordSmith and metaphor identification results are organized. The first chart shows the original format of results, of which the subsequent four charts are variations. These four charts will be the focus of the quantitative analysis of the next chapter.

Chapter IV: Quantitative Analysis of Journey Metaphors in Advanced Placement Discourse

Introduction:

Building the corpus, running it through the WordSmith programs, identifying metaphors, and sorting each EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor according to sub-corpora and Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences resulted in the collection of a large amount of data. There are lists of total metaphor counts, words per metaphor counts, and percentages of schools and use of metaphors. And each piece of data is repeated for each of the nine correspondences and 8 sub-corpora. The purpose of this chapter is to consider this broad collection of data in a manner that leads to a qualitative analysis to take place in Chapter 5.

The quantitative analysis to be performed in this chapter is divided into three sections. First is a brief description and analysis of results pertaining to the complete corpus. Looking at the data without considering the sub-corpora or type of journey metaphor will offer a general sense of how the metaphor of journey is used in the corpus. The complete corpus results will serve as a backdrop, and point of comparison, for the more specified analysis that will follow. The second section will be devoted to the sub corpora. Specifically, the two main sub-corpora will be considered, as well as the nine sub-corpora that exist within the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. By comparing the various results by type of school, as classified by the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System and College Board's "The 200 Colleges and Universities Receiving the Greatest Number of AP Grades," it is my hope that patterns of use by different types of schools may be discerned. The third section will focus on the nine correspondences of JOURNEY metaphors, as defined by Lakoff and Turner in *More than Cool Reason*. In each of the latter two sections, attention will be

given to the results presented in each chart found in Chapter 3. The chapter will conclude by bringing the analysis together to form larger conclusions that will then be used in chapter five's qualitative analysis.

Section I: The Complete Corpus

Complete Corpus Analysis:

The picture presented by the totals relating to the complete corpus offers little of substance; the meaningful analysis comes with comparison. However, it is important to lay the framework for the analysis to come by sharing the initial totals relating to the compiled texts. What follows will be a presentation of these corpus-wide results, followed by analytic commentary.

There are a total of 644 schools represented in the complete corpus. Of these 644 schools, 362 were found to make use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor in the Advanced Placement policy statement that is made available to students. Thus, 56.2% of all schools represented in the complete corpus make use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

Shifting focus from the schools that make up the corpus to the text of the corpus, there are 851 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus. Of these, 16 occurred in the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus, leaving a total of 835 metaphors of journey in the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. With 362 colleges and universities making use of such metaphors, this comes to an average of 2.3 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors per Advanced Placement policy statement, or 1.29

EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors per school when the original 644 schools making up the corpus is considered.

Another way of viewing the results of the 851 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the complete corpus is through the words per metaphor count. The complete corpus contains 108,241 words, which equates to 121 words per metaphor.

As previously noted, little can be claimed in relation to the results, when standing alone, of the complete corpus. One of the main uses of this data will be as a tool for comparing percentages and words per metaphor counts of the various sub-corpora and nine correspondences. The analysis of the former begins in the next section.

Section II: The Sub-Corpora

Introduction:

The analysis of the sub-corpora will begin with a look at the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus and the various sub-corpora that exist within it. The results of this analysis lead to conclusions that can be investigated through the qualitative analysis of Chapter 5. The next component of the Sub-Corpora Analysis section focuses on the results of the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Corpus. The results from this sub-corpus will be presented and then compared to the Complete Corpus and University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. This section will conclude with a series of questions, prompted by the analysis, which will guide the qualitative analysis of Chapter 5.

University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus Analysis:

Within the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus, there are nine sub-corpora

that allow for valuable comparison. In particular, I am interested in the different evaluative levels that each of these sub-corpora represent, and how the use of the metaphor of journey within these levels show patterns that may connect to perspectives of, or values in, education. The nine sub-corpora may be further divided into four groups. First, there is the public and private division, second is the level of selectivity, third is the research level, and fourth is the division between colleges and universities that are among the top 200 to accept Advanced Placement credit compared to those that are not. I use the term "levels" because of the evaluative way in which the categories frame schools in a hierarchical fashion. Two of the four categories – those concerned with research and selectivity – are labeled according to level, with more research and greater selectivity described as *higher*, and are thus viewed more favorably. Regarding the top 200 list, the way in which the Advanced Placement program is viewed as a marker of prestige for students moving from high school to collegelevel studies suggests a hierarchy within schools that accept Advanced Placement scores at a high rate versus those that do not. Therefore, the Top 200 category will be considered as a higher level compared to the Non-Top 200 category. The division between public and private institutions can also be considered in terms of hierarchical levels. In 2008-09, the average price for a private four-year college or university was \$25,143. For public four-year colleges and universities, the average price was \$6,585 ("Pay for College: 2008-09 College Prices – Keep Increases in Perspective"). Such disparity between the two types of schools shows that, on average, a private school is much more expensive, and therefore more exclusive, than public schools.

It is my hypothesis that the level-divisions within these four groups will show patterns in use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. In working with the results, I will

look for evidence of these patterns within the different levels, determine the severity of these patterns, and open the door to the quantitative study that, paired with the qualitative analysis, will lead the way to conclusions concerning what the use of the metaphor of journey may say about the four groups, each sub-corpora, and, more generally, ways of thinking about education.

Analysis of School Numbers in the Nine Sub-Corpora within the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

The analysis of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor using the nine main sub-corpora will begin by looking at the schools that make use of the metaphor. To do so, an excerpt of the Schools in Complete Corpus Chart presented in Chapter 3, will be used. This excerpt, seen in Figure 1, isolates the sub-corpora.

Figure 1: Schools in Complete Corpus Chart – Sub-Corpora Excerpt

	# Schools in	# Schools	% Schools w/ Meta
	Corpus	w/ Meta	vs. Total Schools
Public	301	160	53.00%
Private	334	200	59.80%
Inclusive	72	35	48.60%
Selective	221	118	53.30%
More Selective	212	169	79.70%
Non-Res	457	254	55.50%

High Res	188	110	58.50%
Top 200	198	121	61.10%
Non-Top 200	446	241	54.00%

In viewing results from the chart, the hierarchy described above seems to be reflected by the number of schools making use of journey metaphors. As a point of comparison, consider the results from the complete corpus. In the complete corpus, 56.2% of the schools used a metaphor of journey. In the sub-corpora, schools in four of the eight categories used metaphors of journey with greater frequency. These categories include: Private Schools, More Selective Schools, High-Research Schools, and the top 200 schools accepting AP credit. Note that each sub-corpora with a higher frequency of schools using metaphors of journey compared to the complete corpus represents the highest level within its group.

The above chart shows that a private school makes use of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor in their Advanced Placement policy with 6.8% more frequency than a public school. Showing a similar ratio, a school listed in the top 200 for accepting Advanced Placement credit makes use of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor with 7.1% more frequency than a school not included in this list. As for research level, a school labeled "High" includes an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor with only 3% more frequency than a "Non-High" school. The differences within these three groups shows a pattern of the higher level schools being more likely to make use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Worth noting is that the research level of the school accounted for the smallest frequency variance between the two groups. The research level of a school is a designation that, compared to the other categories considered in the sub-corpora, coincides less with the

hierarchical values of incoming students. Highlighting this is the fact that the High-Research designation contains a mix of schools from all three levels of selectivity – with most being from "Selective" and "More Selective." The fact that the research category represents the smallest discrepancy between types of schools and the frequency of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor sharpens the focus on what educational values of schools coincide with the use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

The most interesting numbers on this chart relate to the level of selectivity. No group within the sub-corpora is more closely concerned with issues of prestige, desirability, and high cost of tuition than selectivity. Schools labeled "Inclusive," representing the lowest level of selectivity in terms of prestige, desirability, and, most likely, cost, make use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor at a rate of 48.6%. This is a lower percentage of schools than any other sub-corpora. Selective schools, representing the middle of the three levels of selectivity, use EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors with only 4.7% more frequency with a rate of 53.3%. Only the Inclusive and Public sub-corpora have a lower frequency. For the More Selective sub-corpora, the rate jumps to 79.7% – a 31.1% increase in frequency from the Inclusive sub-corpora. In fact, schools from the More Selective sub-corpora include an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor with 18.6% more frequency than the next highest sub-corpora.

The differences in percentages of schools from the selectivity group using EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors are striking. Also interesting is the progression from "Inclusive" to "More Selective." This progression and set of percentages suggest that the more selective a school is, the more they will promote the idea EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY in their Advanced Placement policy. As we see with the relative lack of difference in use of the

metaphor of journey in the two different research levels of school, the great disparity that takes place within the selectivity group is very telling. A picture is beginning to develop concerning where the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is most frequent, and why this may be the case.

Analysis of Metaphor Counts of Nine Sub-Corpora within the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

With the analysis of the frequency with which categories of schools use EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors complete, attention now turns to the frequency of metaphors used within each sub-corpus. Replacing the number of schools with the number of metaphors provides another lens through which patterns in use may be deciphered. To guide this analysis, three charts are offered – two of which are excerpted from charts presented in Chapter 3, while the third combines data from two previously presented charts.

The first of these three, Figure 2, shows how many EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors occur in the complete corpus, and then for each sub-corpus. These numbers are then equated, in the next column, into a percentage that shows the likelihood of a metaphor being in a specific sub-corpus. For instance, the 337 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors occurring in the Public sub-corpus equals 39.6% of all metaphors in the complete corpus. Figure 3 presents the amount of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in a different manner. Again, the chart begins with the number of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that occur in the complete corpus, and then for each sub-corpus. Following the metaphor count is the number of words in each sub-corpora, which then leads to the Words per Metaphor count that is presented in the next column. A final column shows the +/- ratio of each sub-corpus in

relation to the Words per Metaphor count of the complete corpus. Paired with the analysis of the use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in schools, the analysis of the data from these two figures will offer a complete picture of how the various sub-corpora make use of the metaphor. Figure 4 is offered to help clarify the results of Figures 2 and 3 and support connections between the analysis of metaphor counts of this section with the analysis of school counts of the previous section. This chart shows the average word count of policy statements from the colleges and universities of each sub-corpus.

Figure 2: Metaphor Dispersion Chart – Sub-Corpora Excerpt

	# of Metaphors	% of Total Metaphors
Complete Chart	851	100%
Public	337	39.60%
Private	493	57.90%
Inclusive	74	8.60%
Selective	221	25.90%
More Selective	448	52.60%
Non-Research	505	59.30%
High Research	328	38.50%
Top 200	358	42.00%
Non-Top 200	476	55.90%

Figure 3: Words per Metaphor Chart – Sub-Corpora Excerpt

	Metaphors	Words	Words/Metaphor	+/-
Complete Corpus	851	103,148	121	=
Public	337	46,824	138	+17
Private	493	54,362	110	-11
Inclusive	74	8,304	112	-9
Selective	221	27,275	123	+2
More Selective	448	39,301	87	-34
Non-Research	505	67,312	133	+12
High Research	328	36,817	112	-9
Top 200	358	41,937	117	-4
Non-Top 200	476	56,138	117	-4

Figure 4: Words per School Chart – Sub-Corpora Excerpt

	Words	# Schools in	Avg Words
		Corpus	per School
Complete Corpus	103,148	644	160.1
Public	46,824	301	155.5
Private	54,362	334	162.7
Inclusive	8,304	72	115.3
Selective	27,275	221	123.4
More Selective	39,301	212	185.3
Non-Research	67,312	457	147.2

High Research	36,817	188	195.8
Top 200	41,937	198	211.8
Non-Top 200	56,138	446	125.8

In the first category of sub-corpora – that of public/private colleges and universities – a clear disparity is seen. In the public school sub-corpus, there are a total of 337 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, resulting in 39.6% of the total number of metaphors found in the corpus. In the sub-corpora of private colleges and universities, there are 493 metaphors, resulting in 57.9% of the total. The Public sub-corpus contains an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, on average, every 138 words. In the Private sub-corpus, the rate is every 110 words. The differences in use of metaphors between the Public and Private sub-corpora are slight, but noticeably holding to the pattern seen in the analysis of schools within subcorpora. As Figure 4 shows, there are 7 more words in the average Private college or university statement than is found in Public colleges and universities. There is, however, a difference of 28 words per metaphor between the Public and Private sub-corpora, with the greater frequency occurring in the Private sub-corpora. This, paired with the fact that 57.9% of all metaphors occurring in the corpus take place in the Private sub-corpora, shows that students reading the Advanced Placement policy of private colleges and universities will encounter the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor more often.

The hierarchical nature of the use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is again seen in the analysis of metaphor counts. Of the 851 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the entire corpus, 505, or 59.3%, take place in policy statements from Non-High Research schools. 328, or 38.5%, metaphors take place in High Research schools. But while there is a

20.8% difference in the presence of metaphors between the two sub-corpora, the High Research sub-corpus is only 54.6% of the size of the Non-High Research sub-corpus. The quantity of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, paired with the disparity in size of these two corpora, means that EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors are used with greater frequency in the High Research sub-corpus. In the Non-High Research corpus, a metaphor occurs, on average, every 133 words, while in the High Research corpus the rate is every 112 words. Pair this with the fact that the average policy statement for each High Research college or university is 48.6 words longer compared to schools from the Non-High Research corpus, and it is clear that students reading Advanced Placement policy statements from High Research schools will encounter EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors with greater frequency.

The difference between the Top 200 and Non-Top 200 sub-corpora is similar to what is seen with the Non-High Research and High Research corpora. The Non-Top 200 corpus is considerably larger than the Top 200 corpus, thus the Non-Top 200 corpus contains considerably more EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. But when considering the frequency of metaphors per policy statement, the Top 200 corpus outpaces its counterpart. In this instance, the Words per Metaphor count is identical at 117, but the fact that the average policy statement from a Top 200 college or university is 86 words longer than schools in the Non-Top 200 category means, again, that students reading policy statements from the Top 200 corpus are more likely to encounter EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors.

As was the case when considering the frequency with which categories of schools use EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, the most interesting results concerning the frequency of metaphor counts occur with the sub-corpora representing the level of selectivity. As Figure 2 shows, over half, 52.6%, of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors occurring in the

complete corpus come from More Selective schools. Meanwhile, 25.9% of these metaphors come from Selective schools, while only 8.6% come from Inclusive schools. The heavy use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the More Selective corpus is further highlighted by the Words per Metaphor count. While the Inclusive and Selective corpora contain a metaphor at an average of every 112 and 123 words, respectively, the More Selective corpus contains one for every 87 words. Furthermore, the average statement of a More Selective school is 185.3 words long, 70 words longer than the average Inclusive school's and 61.9 words longer than a Selective school's. The high frequency of metaphors in the More Selective corpus, paired with the longer policy statements, means that students reading the Advanced Placement policies from highly selective, and therefore competitive, schools will encounter considerably more EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors than if they were to be reading statements from less competitive schools.

Conclusion of Analysis of Nine Sub-Corpora within University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

Analyzing and comparing the nine sub-corpora representing different categories of schools resulted in some very interesting findings. All of these findings, though, come together to suggest that the more prestigious (i.e. more research, more selectivity, higher tuition) a college or university is, the more likely it is to include EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. This peculiar use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and its possible implications, will be probed in Chapter 5. In the next section, attention shifts to the smaller of the two main sub-corpora – the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus.

Analysis of The College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus:

Because the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus is bigger and breaks down into more sub-corpora, I devote more attention to it compared to the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus. To complete the picture of main corpus, though, it is important to note data resulting from the second of the two main sub-corpora. Figure 5 below presents data that will show how the presence of metaphor in the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus relates to that of the College and University Sub-Corpus and the Complete Corpus.

Figure 5: Main Sub-Corpora Comparison Chart

	The College Board	The College and	Complete
	Advanced Placement	University Sub-	Corpus
	Statements Sub-	Corpus	
	Corpus		
Word Count	5,093	103,153	108,246
Metaphor Count	16	835	851
Words/Metaphor	318.3	123.5	127.1
Total Sources	8	645	653
Words/Source	636.6	159.9	165.7
Metaphors/Source	2	1.29	1.3

The College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus is made up of 5,093 words and contains sixteen uses of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Clearly, the scale of this corpus is miniscule compared to the University Statements of Policy Corpus. An EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor occurs in the College Board Advanced Placement texts

at a rate of 318 words per metaphor – considerably higher than the 121 words per metaphor count in the collected corpus. With eight sources comprising the sub-corpus, the sixteen EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors equates to an average of two metaphors per source. This average is higher than the 1.29 metaphors per source found in the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. However, the difference in rate of metaphors per source speaks more to the fact that the texts that make up the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus are nearly four times longer than their University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus counterparts.

Overall, the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus does not offer nearly as much insight concerning patters of use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor compared to the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. Because the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus cannot be broken down into further sub-corpora, and is comparatively quite small, the most that can be taken from the data is that EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors occur with substantially less frequency. In a later section of this chapter, the results from metaphor analysis of the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus will be viewed through the lens of Lakoff and Johnson's nine correspondences. The results from the nine correspondences study will supplement the findings of this section and lead to a qualitative analysis that will take place in Chapter 5.

Conclusion of Sub-Corpora Analysis:

The analysis of the two main sub-corpora, and the additional sub-corpora as defined by the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System complete, have resulted in the formation of a question that will be pursued in the qualitative analysis of Chapter 5. Because higher-level schools (e.g. More Selective, High Research, Top 200 in AP score acceptance, and Private Schools) use EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors with greater frequency than their lower-level counterparts, is there a difference in the way that these different types of schools employ EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors? Specifically, is there evidence of different evaluative and/or ideological statements being made through the metaphors?

With this question established, attention now shifts to an analysis of the different types of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used in the corpus. Where the above section highlights patterns concerning where the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors take place, the following section will focus on what types of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors are used.

Section III: Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences

Introduction to Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences:

Lakoff and Turner's *More than Cool Reason* extends the work of Lakoff and Johnson's *Metaphors We Live By* to the study of poetic metaphor. As Lakoff and Turner apply the theory of conceptual metaphor to the more traditional field of poetic metaphor, they analyze a handful of poems with the lens of conceptual metaphor. Part of Lakoff and Turner's argument is that even the metaphors found in poetry, often seen as the most artistic of metaphors, depend on common conceptual metaphors – only they use these metaphors in a more innovative fashion (8). Fortunately for this study, two of the poems Lakoff and Turner analyze, Dickinson's "Because I could not stop for death" and Frost's "The Road Not Taken," concern the metaphor Life is a Journey. In considering the Life is a Journey metaphor, Lakoff and Turner describe the metaphor by defining the various forms it can take – thus giving them a structure by which they can study the poems. These forms identified by

Lakoff and Turner are examples of coherence – each correspondence representing a relating sub-group of the larger Life is a Journey metaphor.

Though Lakoff and Turner are concerned with the LIFE IS A JOURNEY metaphor, there is a strong connection to the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. The principles of coherence surrounding the metaphor of JOURNEY apply to both LIFE and EDUCATION. In reviewing the use of metaphor in the Advanced Placement policy statements, it became clear that Lakoff and Turner's nine correspondences could be used to study the networks of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used in the Advanced Placement policy statements. The list of correspondences is as follows:

- 1. The person leading a life is a traveler
- 2. His purposes are destinations
- 3. The means for achieving purposes are routes
- 4. Difficulties in life are impediments to travel
- 5. Counselors are guides
- 6. Progress is the distance traveled
- 7. Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks
- 8. Choices in life are crossroads
- 9. Material resources and talents are provisions (3-4)

The goal of using Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondence is to get a better sense of the forms that the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor takes in the Advanced Placement policy statements. Because each of the Nine Correspondences represents a slight variation on the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, it is my hope that studying the rate at which each correspondence is used will highlight patterns. This quantitative analysis, and any resulting

patterns, will then be used to direct a qualitative analysis of the different correspondences. In particular, it is my hope that the patterns from the nine correspondences of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors will highlight any ideology that the metaphors might be supporting.

The quantitative analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences is divided into three sections. The first section focuses on the complete corpus. The two sections that follow concern each of the two main sub-corpora, the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus and College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus, respectively, and how Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences are used in them.

Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondence in the Complete Corpus:

To study how the Nine Correspondences are employed in the Complete Corpus, a chart, Figure 6, was compiled from data presented in charts collected in Chapter 3. Figure 6 focuses on the number of metaphors through which each correspondence is associated. Specifically, the first column of data shows the total number of metaphors for each correspondence. The second column presents the percentage of this total number for each correspondence in relation to the total number of metaphors present in the corpus. As an example, with Correspondence #1, there are 37 metaphors so designated, which, using the 851 total EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors from the complete corpus, comes to 4.3%. The last two columns concern the words per metaphor counts. In the third column are the Words per Metaphor counts, which is achieved by dividing the total word count of 103,148 by the number of metaphors of each correspondence. The fourth and final column is devoted to the plus/minus words per metaphor counts. This column compares the Words per Metaphor number of each of the nine correspondences to that of the complete corpus. For instance, in

the complete corpus there is an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor for every 121 words. For Correspondence #2, such a metaphor occurs, on average, every 154 words. In comparing the Words per Metaphor rates of the complete corpus with that of Correspondence #2, the result is a +33 word count.

Figure 6: Metaphor Dispersion and Words per Metaphor Chart – 9 Correspondences

	Metaphors	% of Total Words/Metaphor		+/-
		Metaphors	(total 103,148)	
Complete Corpus	851	100%	121	=
#1	37	4.30%	2,787	+2,666
#2	666	78.20%	154	+33
#3	40	4.70%	2,578	+2,457
#4	22	2.50%	4,688	+4,657
#5	1	0.10%	103,148	+103,027
#6	704	82.70%	146	+25
#7	749	88.00%	137	+16
#8	1	0.10%	103,148	+103,027
#9	213	25.00%	484	+363

Through Figure 6, we see that there is great disparity in the use of different correspondences. Five of the correspondences, numbers 1, 3, 4, 5 and 8, relate to less than 5% of the total number of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, and two of these correspondences, numbers 5 and 8, contain only one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor out

of the total 851. Contrasting with these 5 correspondences that see little use are three correspondences, numbers 2, 6, and 7, that relate to over 75% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors occurring in the complete corpus. Falling in between these extremes of use is Correspondence #9, which relates to 213 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, or 25% of the total found in the complete corpus.

Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondence in the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

To consider the dispersion of metaphors within the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus, another chart, Figure 7, was designed to focus solely on numbers of schools. The first column of data shows how many schools use the applicable corresponding EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, while the second column shows the percentage of schools that use the corresponding metaphor compared to the 644 schools in the total corpora. The third column shows another percentage – that of the number of schools making use of a particular correspondence in relation to the total number of schools using EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, which is 362.

Figure 7: Lakoff and Turner's 9 Correspondences and the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus:

Complete Chart			% Schools in Category vs. Total Schools w/ Metaphors 100%
Lakoff 1	27	4.10%	7.40%

Lakoff 2	317	49.20%	87.50%
Lakoff 3	31	4.80%	8.50%
Lakoff 4	20	3.10 %	5.50%
Lakoff 5	1	0.10%	0.20%
Lakoff 6	330	51.20%	91.10%
Lakoff 7	345	53.50%	95.30%
Lakoff 8	1	0.10%	0.20%
Lakoff 9	151	23.40%	41.70%

Upon first glance, the results from the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus relating to Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences are very similar to what was found when looking at the Complete Corpus. Of the nine correspondences, three are used with comparatively great frequency, while four other correspondences are hardly used at all. In the middle is a correspondence that is used sparingly, but with enough frequency that the resulting numbers are worth looking at. A close look at all of these numbers from the three general groups will highlight the patterns of use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and lead to the more qualitative analysis to take place in Chapter 5.

The most notable characteristic of the two charts is the heavy use of some correspondences and the near complete lack of use of others. Specifically, correspondence #5, "Counselors are guides"; and correspondence # 8, "Choices in life are crossroads," occur only once and are so rare that the numbers need not be further explored.

More interesting are the correspondences that occur more than once, but are still relatively rare – numbers 1, 3, and 4. Correspondence #4, "Difficulties in life are

impediments to travel," is the least occurring correspondence of the three. Used by only 20 schools, this type of metaphor was used in an Advanced Placement policy statement with a frequency of 3.1% of schools. Overall, Correspondence #4 is used 22 times, or 2.5% of all metaphors, and occurs at a rate of 4,689 words per metaphor. Correspondence #1, "The person leading a life is a traveler," is used 37 times in the corpus. This equates to 4.3% of all of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, and comes to a 2,787 words per metaphor count. 27 schools make use of this type of metaphor, meaning a student will encounter it when reading a college or university's Advanced Placement Policy with a frequency of 4.1%. Last of this group is Correspondence #3, which occurs forty times in the policy statements of thirty-one different schools. These results mean 4.8% of the policy statements make use of this type of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and they account for 4.7% of all the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used. The words per metaphor count for Correspondence #3 is 2,578. Chapter 5 will include qualitative analysis of the "The person leading a life is a traveler," "The means for achieving purposes are routes," and "Difficulties in life are impediments to travel" correspondences in an attempt to determine how they are similar to each other and different from the clusters of correspondences that see very heavy and very low use.

The correspondences that are heavily used include numbers 2, 6, and 7. Correspondence #2, "His purposes are destinations," sees the least amount of use of the three. This correspondence occurs 666 times by a total of 317 schools, which is nearly half of the total. 78.2% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors relate to this correspondence, and it occurs, on average, every 154 words in the complete corpus. The two most frequently used correspondences are #6 and #7. Correspondence #6, "Progress is the distance traveled,"

occurs 704 times in 330 policy statements. Meanwhile, Correspondence #7, "Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks," occurs 749 times in 345 schools. Correspondences #6 and #7 are found, respectively, in 82.7% and 88% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus, and occur at an average rate of 146 and 137 words per metaphor, respectively. Both correspondences occur in just over half of all of the college and university policy statements that make up the complete corpus.

Falling in between the correspondences that see exceptionally low and high use is Correspondence # 9, "Material resources and talents are provisions." With 213 entries, Correspondence #9 is used by 151 schools, which comes to 23.4% of all schools in the corpus. 25% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the complete corpus are connected to Correspondence #9, and it is found, on average, every 484 words.

Correspondence #9 sees 453 fewer instances than the next highest correspondence, #2, which occurs 666 times. At the same time, Correspondence #9 is 5.3 times more frequent than the next lowest correspondence (#3). Reasons for the distinct space that Correspondence #9 occupies in the middle of the extreme groups will be considered in Chapter 5.

Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondence in the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus:

The final portion of quantitative analysis concerning Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences relates to the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus. Figure 8, below, shows the total metaphor counts for each of the Nine Correspondences, the percentage of use for each correspondence within the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus, and the words per metaphor count for each correspondence. Also

included, for comparison purposes, are the percentages of use and words per metaphor counts for each correspondence from the Complete Corpus.

Figure 8: Lakoff and Turner's 9 Correspondences and the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus:

	Total Metaphors	% of Total in Sub-Corpora	% of Total in	Words per Metaphor	Words per Metaphor in
	Wetaphors	Suo Corpora	Complete Corpus	ivicupiloi	Complete Corpus
Lakoff #1	9	56.25	4.3	565.8	2,787
Lakoff #2	5	31.25	78.2	1,018.6	154
Lakoff #3	0	0	4.7	5,093	2,578
Lakoff #4	2	12.5	2.5	2,546.5	4,688
Lakoff #5	0	0	0.1	5,093	103,148
Lakoff #6	5	31.25	82.7	1,018.6	146
Lakoff #7	5	31.25	88	1,018.6	137
Lakoff #8	0	0	0.1	5,093	103,148
Lakoff #9	1	6.25	25	5,093	484

Where the Complete Corpus and the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus showed identical patterns in the use of the Nine Correspondences, the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus sees some very different results. The most notable difference concerns Correspondence #1, "The person leading a life is a traveler." In the Complete Corpus and the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus, this

correspondence was used in less than 5% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. In the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus, this 56.25% of the metaphors applied to this correspondence.

The other major difference found in the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus relates to correspondences 2, 6, and 7. In the Complete Corpus and University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus, these correspondences are connected to over 75% of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. In the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus, these three correspondences are each used 5 times, which comes to 31.25%. These three correspondences, "His purposes are destinations," "Progress is the distance traveled," and "Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks," are used with far less frequency.

The differences in Correspondences 1, 2, 6, and 7 exhibited in the College Board Advanced Placement Statements Sub-Corpus are striking. In Chapter 5, examples of these correspondences occurring in the different corpora will be analyzed in an effort to determine why such a difference exists.

Conclusion of Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences:

Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences have proven to be a useful tool in analyzing the use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the Complete Corpus and various sub-corpora. Without this tool, the analysis of such metaphors would be limited to comparing the numbers of metaphors used within the various sub-corpora of the University Statements of Policy Sub-Corpus. While such comparison is important and leads to important conclusions, it provides only a partial picture. By using the Nine Correspondence to see the

frequency in which variants of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor are used, I will be able to gain additional insight into their evaluative, and possibly ideological, nature.

The qualitative analysis of the Nine Correspondences completed in this chapter represents the first step in the process of determining what this evaluative nature is. In Chapter 5 I will continue the process by analyzing examples from the sub-corpora in an effort to determine why certain correspondences are used more frequently than others, and why the two main sub-corpora use the correspondences at such different rates. Specifically, I will pursue the following questions:

- Why are Correspondences 2, 6, and 7 used with such a high frequency? What does this tell us about the two corpora?
- Why are Correspondences 1, 3, 4, 5, and 8 used with such little frequency? What does this tell us about the two corpora?

Conclusion:

The quantitative analysis of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in Advanced Placement policy statements has yielded some intriguing results. In considering the various categories of schools, the data shows that the more prestigious the college or university, the more likely it was to make use of such a metaphor. This pattern was exhibited most clearly in the Selectivity sub-corpora. These results showed that the more selective the school, the more frequently it made use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors.

Equally interesting results came from the analysis of data from the study of the Nine Correspondences. Through this portion of the study, it became clear that certain forms of the

EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor are utilized with great frequency, while other forms are hardly used at all.

In the conclusions to the sections devoted to quantitatively analyzing the Sub-Corpora and the Nine Correspondences, I present the questions that developed from studying the data. These questions serve as the bridge between the quantitative analysis of this chapter to the qualitative analysis that will take place in the next chapter.

In the next chapter, the results of this quantitative study will be used to guide a qualitative analysis of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. In particular, this qualitative portion of the study will look at sample moments of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in an attempt to explain the patterns seen through the quantitative analysis, and make claims regarding the significance of these patterns.

Chapter V. Qualitative Analysis of Journey Metaphors in Advanced Placement Discourse

Introduction:

The quantitative analysis of Chapter 4 resulted in two general findings. First, colleges and universities from the more prestigious categories used the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor with more frequency than colleges and universities from the less prestigious categories. Especially noteworthy was the distribution of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors by Selectivity of school, with More Selective schools containing 52.6% of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, compared to the 25.9% and 8.6% found in the Selective and Inclusive schools, respectively. The second finding concerns the types of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used in the discourse surrounding the Advanced Placement program. Of the nine correspondences of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, three are used with comparatively great frequency, four are used rarely, while the last correspondence falls in the middle.

In the following chapter, I will further investigate the second of these findings through an analysis of samples of texts from the corpus. By following the quantitative analysis with qualitative analysis, my goal is to see how the different types of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors are employed and how the use of this metaphor may promote certain perspectives on education and writing. It is my hope that the qualitative analysis of this chapter will highlight the way in which patterns of language promote these perspectives, and how, in the future, Writing Program and University Administrators can make choices regarding use of metaphors that better reflect the values of the institutions they represent.

Chapter 4 presents the finding that the more prestigious colleges and universities used the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor with more frequency than their less-prestigious counterparts. This finding does not lend itself to qualitative analysis because the categories are so broad that there are hundreds of non-distinguishable examples in each category. Instead, I will present, in the final section of this chapter, statements concerning the Advanced Placement program from two universities known to be the most prestigious in the United States: Harvard and Yale. Comparing the Advanced Placement policies of these two institutions will highlight how two of the most prestigious institutions in the United States employ the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor and provide models for how the metaphor may be used to achieve different objectives.

Section I: Qualitative Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences of Metaphors of Journey

To present the qualitative analysis relating to the various correspondences of EDUCATION IS JOURNEY metaphors, I will begin by looking at Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 together. After considering how the three most frequently used correspondences relate to each other, I will then examine each of the nine correspondences on an individual basis. Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 may be grouped together because of the high rate of co-occurrence of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that exists between the three. There are a total of 496 instances of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that make use of correspondences #2, #6, and #7 at the same time. These 496 metaphors represent 74% of all metaphors associated with Correspondence #2. For metaphors relating to Correspondences #6 and #7, 70% and 66%, respectively, utilize all three correspondences concurrently. After

analyzing a variety of examples of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that make use of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, I will then present an argument concerning the reason for, and consequences of, the high rate of co-occurrence within the three correspondences.

Co-occurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7

As noted above, Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 relate to over three quarters of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus. Looking at each of these correspondences individually, the near-ubiquitous presence of these types of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors is highlighted. First, consider Correspondence #2, *His purposes are destinations*. This correspondence can be found a total of 666 times in the statements of 317 of the total 362 colleges and universities found to use at least one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Correspondence #6, *Progress is the distance traveled*, occurs 704 times in the complete corpus and is found in 330 of the total 362 colleges and universities. The most frequently used correspondence is #7, *Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks*. Correspondence #7 occurs 749 times in the complete corpus, and is found in 95.3% of all schools making use of at least one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. With such high levels of occurrence among these three correspondences, it is likely that crucial concepts promoted by the conceptual metaphor of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY will be derived from them and the ways in which they interact with each other.

The 496 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors where correspondences #2, #6, and #7 co-occur account for 58% of the total 851 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus. One reason behind the high frequency of co-occurrence for these three correspondences is that often-used phrases and patterns found in many university and college

policy statements form EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that relate to the three correspondences. Specifically, EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that reference speed, timing, position, and action coincide with the three correspondences.

For a metaphor that references speed and timing, consider the following excerpt from Duke University's "AP, IPC, and PMC Credit." This policy statement reads: "Additional AP/IPC/PMC credits may be used as acceleration credits in order to graduate early.

Acceleration is defined as completing the requirements for the bachelor's degree one or two semesters earlier than the original expected graduation date" ("AP, IPC, and PMC Credit").

In this statement, the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is built around the reference to "acceleration credits" and the ability to "graduate early." With both references, it is suggested that the goal of education is to finish quickly, thus the *purpose is the destination* – as seen in Correspondence #2. The reference to "acceleration" emphasizes the product over the process, where progress is determined by speed and not development of skill. The fact that students are *accelerating* to their "graduation date" emphasizes the landmark. In this case, the *landmark* is "graduation," which, again, is a mark of progress rather than the development of skill. The emphasis on product over process connects the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor to Correspondences #6 and #7.

The most frequently used variation of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor occurs with phrases used to suggest the position of students. Two phrases, in particular, are used with considerable frequency and required careful consideration in the coding process before being labeled as an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. The first of these phrases concerns the use of the term "advanced." Of course, in writing about the Advanced Placement Program, colleges and universities will use the term "advanced" with great frequency, though

often "advanced" will be part of a proper noun. In studying EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, I was not interested in the term "advanced" when used as a proper noun. Instead, I wanted to see how colleges and universities adopted the language of the Advanced Placement program to describe their own curriculum and policies. To do so, I removed from consideration any use of the term "advanced" that is part of a proper noun – which, in this case, is most often the Advanced Placement Program. To highlight the difference, consider the following excerpt from Adrian College's policy statement: "A score of 4 or 5 on an Advanced Placement examination automatically qualifies a student for advanced placement and advanced credit" (http://www.adrian.edu/Catalog/AcPol.php). In this statement, a reference to the College Board's Advanced Placement program is made when the statement refers to the scores on the exams that the Advanced Placement program offers. Such a reference is not, in the context of this study, considered an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. However, in the latter half of the sentence, the term "advanced" is used in a different fashion. When the policy statement notes that a certain score on the Advanced Placement examination "qualifies a student for advanced placement and advanced credit," we see the language of the program being appropriated to describe the position of the student. With such an appropriation of the word "advanced," an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is created.

The Adrian College policy statement is one of many to use the term "advanced" as an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor to describe the position of student. Like the use of the word "accelerate," such metaphors relate to correspondences #2, #6, and #7. Correspondence #2, *His purposes are destinations*, coincides with the use of "advanced," be it in relation to "advanced placement," "advanced credit," or "advanced standing," because of the suggestion

that the goal of being a student is to advance through requirements as quickly as possible. Similar to the use of "accelerate," use of "advanced" promotes the idea that the end result of education is not knowledge or the development of a skill, but a degree. A similar emphasis connects the metaphorical use of "advanced" to Correspondences #6 and #7, *Progress is the distance traveled* and *Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks*, respectively. When stating that an exam "automatically qualifies a student for advanced placement and advanced credit," as Adrian College does, progress is defined as the accumulation of credits and the avoidance of curricular requirements. When students qualify for "advanced placement and advanced credit," their progress is, again, determined by how close they are to earning a degree rather than the development of knowledge and skill.

The use of "advanced" as an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor perfectly illustrates crucial points that Lakoff and his collaborators make about the power of conceptual metaphors. The term "advanced" may seem innocuous, but it is this quality that makes the word so powerful. As Lakoff and Turner note in *More Than Cool Reason*:

For the same reasons that schemas and metaphors give us power to conceptualize and reason, so they have power over us. Anything that we rely on constantly, unconsciously, and automatically is so much part of us that it cannot be easily resisted, in large measure because it is barely even noticed. To the extent that we use a conceptual schema or a conceptual metaphor, we accept its validity. Consequently, when someone else uses it, we are predisposed to accept its validity. For this reason, conventionalized schemas and metaphors have *persuasive* power over us" (63)

The fact that the word "advanced" is used so frequently does not mean that it ceases to be an instance of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. This high frequency, Lakoff and Turner

would argue, makes the use of "advanced" a powerful metaphor in framing how education is considered.

The second EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor that is used frequently, relates to the position of students, and required careful consideration in the process of coding relates to the use of "towards." Like other corpus-based studies of metaphor (Koller "Of critical importance" 246) I was deliberate in how I handled the identification of prepositions. I was so deliberate that toward/towards was the only preposition I included, and this preposition was included with care. As noted in Chapter 3, I omitted any use of *toward/towards* that referred to a specific class, requirement, or program and kept any instance that referred to graduating/graduation or earning a degree because of the potential fit with Lakoff and Turner's correspondences.

One example of the word "toward" being used to form an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is found in the following excerpt from the Randolph Macon Women's College Admissions Department's Frequently Asked Questions page concerning Advanced Placement: "Entering students who have earned scores of '3' or better on AP Program examinations may be considered for advanced placement in college courses and for credit toward graduation at the discretion of the department chairs involved" ("Frequently Asked Questions: Advanced Placement Program"). In "for credit toward graduation," the word "toward" emphasizes the final destination of graduation. Similar to certain uses of "advanced," Randolph Macon Women's College's use of "toward" relates to Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. For Correspondence #2, *Progress is the distance traveled*, "graduation" represents the *destination* that is presented as the purpose. Students are not encouraged to use Advanced Placement credit to challenge themselves or learn more – they

Correspondence #6, *Progress is the distance traveled*, the logic that any act that gets a student closer to graduation represents progress is emphasized through promotion of the idea that accumulation of credits via the Advanced Placement examination score may be used "toward graduation." Again, we see *progress* being defined not in terms of what and how well something is learned, but by how close it gets students to the end goal of graduation. A similar logic connects Randolph Macon Women's College's use of "toward" to Correspondence #7, *Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks*. In referencing "credit toward graduation," credits are presented as *landmarks* by which students may gauge their *progress* towards graduation. The use of "toward" as an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor emphasizes the accumulation of credits over the development of skill and knowledge.

The frequent use of both "advanced" and "toward" in the construction of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors points to certain values that the conceptual metaphor promotes. To summarize, these terms and, by extension, the three correspondences convey the message that the goal, or *purpose*, of education is the final destination of graduation. While it may be natural to view graduation as a goal, the idea takes on heightened relevance in EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors built around the terms "advanced" and "toward" because graduation is presented as the only purpose. Other goals commonly associated with education – such as learning, growth, and development – do not fit within the conceptual frame provided by "advanced" and "toward." Associated with the emphasis placed on the goal of graduation is the position of students in relation to this goal. References to such positions relate to Correspondences #6 and #7 and, for the most part, concern the concept of credits. Both

"advanced" and "toward" highlight the currency of credits and their role in getting students closer to graduation. While such thought regarding credits may be common in the college and university environment, it is the exclusivity of the thought that is significant in the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that co-occur with Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. The power of the terms "advanced" and "toward" is seen in the way they consistently and subtly promote a view of education where the only goal is to graduate and credits serve as markers signifying how close students are to meeting this goal.

To follow the analysis of the co-occurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, I will analyze each of the nine correspondences separately. For each, I will offer quotes from policy statements and the subsequent analysis will lead to commentary concerning the values promoted by such metaphor use.

Correspondence #1: Use of *The person leading a life is a traveler* Metaphors

As noted in Chapter 4, Correspondence #1, *The person leading a life is a traveler*, is used by 27 of the 362 colleges and universities that make use of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. There are 37 instances of this correspondence in the entire corpus, which comes to one metaphor for every 2,787 words. Of the nine correspondences, Correspondence #1 is the third least frequently used form of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor found in the corpus.

One example of Correspondence #1 comes from the Advanced Placement policy statement from Eastern Mennonite University. The statement reads: "Through college-level AP courses, you enter a universe of knowledge that might otherwise remain unexplored in high school" ("Advanced Placement (AP) Courses and Examinations"). While this

EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor also relates to Correspondence #3, The means for achieving purposes are routes, it involves Correspondence #1 because of the emphasis on the student, or, as stated in the policy statement, "you." The vast majority of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus have an implied person/traveler. For instance, in the frequently used "AP credits may be used toward graduation," it is a student using the credits that is on the metaphorical JOURNEY. The explicit presentation of this person/traveler in the Eastern Mennonite University statement emphasizes the student's role as, in this case, an explorer. In this particular example, the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor promotes a different set of values than those found in metaphors with the cooccurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. Eastern Mennonite University's emphasis on the exploratory quality of education does not promote a singular focus on the graduation and the accumulation of credits to get students closer to it. The difference between the student focused on exploration versus the student focused on graduation will be further examined in the next chapter. However, for the sake of the analysis, Eastern Mennonite University's employment of Correspondence #1 lacks an inherent value judgment concerning the purpose of education. Eastern Mennonite University's reference to The person leading a life is a traveler, like other EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors employing Correspondence #1, lacks a clear and decisive frame as it could promote an education as exploration view of education just as easily as it could promote an education as path to graduation view of education.

Correspondence #2: Use of His purposes are destinations Metaphors

As stated in the previous section that examined the co-occurrence of Correspondence #2, #6, and #7, there are 666 uses of Correspondence #2 found in the complete corpus. This correspondence can be found in the statements of 317 different colleges and universities, or 87.5% of all schools that contain at least one instance of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Correspondence #2 is one of the three correspondences found in the policy statements of over 85% of all colleges and universities containing at least one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Of course, the majority of these metaphors involving Correspondence #2 relate to instances of "advanced" and "toward" that are described above, but other forms of Correspondence #2 exist, too. One example is found in the University of San Francisco's "Credit by Advanced Placement" statement, which reads: "For a student seeking a Bachelor of Arts degree, an AP language score of 4 or 5 will cover language courses numbered 101, 102, and 201" ("Credit by Advanced Placement"). As with the previously examined instances of co-occurrence of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, this instance of Correspondence #2, by emphasizing the student's goal of a degree, frames the purpose of education as being to graduate. Unlike Correspondence #1, which does not inherently frame education in a certain manner, Correspondence #2, with its focus on destinations, automatically frames the goal of education as being to finish it.

Correspondence #3: Use of The means for achieving purposes are routes Metaphors

Lakoff and Turner's Correspondence #3, *The means for achieving purposes are routes*, occurs 40 times in the complete corpus, making it the fourth least frequently occurring correspondence in the complete corpus. An example of Correspondence #3 occurs in the Bridgewater College Advanced Placement policy statement. The statement reads:

"The College considers the results of the College Level Examination Program (CLEP) as a means of determining advanced placement for students who have not followed the traditional pattern of preparation" ("Advanced Placement"). The reference to "the traditional pattern" suggests a route for which the purpose is preparation, and thus an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is formed.

The Bridgewater College instance of the *route* metaphor promotes the idea that there is a typical path that students take in preparation for more "advanced" courses. Bridgewater College manages to reference the "traditional pattern" without promoting an evaluative frame because the "traditional pattern of preparation" is neither positive nor negative. Bridgewater College manages to construct an evaluative-neutral EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor by not making the purpose of the route to be graduation, which allows them to also avoid making an implicit claim concerning the purpose of education. Of course, the use of "advanced placement" as a common noun that occurs earlier in the sentence provides an evaluative frame, as described above in the analysis of co-occurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, but the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor relating to the "route" is separate.

Correspondence #4: Use of Difficulties in life are impediments to travel Metaphors

With only twenty-two recorded instances, Correspondence #4, *Difficulties in life are impediments to travel*, is the third least frequently used version of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor found in the complete corpus. Data presented in Chapter 4 shows that Correspondence #4 occurs, on average, every 4,688 words in the complete corpus. Northern Illinois University's on-line Credit by Exam Brochure makes use of Correspondence #4 with the following: "CBE offers several advantages to new students. These advantages include

allowing students to skip introductory classes and move to higher level classes, earn proficiency credit for previously mastered information, shorten the time to a degree, and save tuition dollars" ("Northern Illinois: Credit By Examination"). This excerpt portrays "introductory classes" as something that costs money, lengthens the amount of time it takes to earn a degree, and stands in the way of higher-level classes. This use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor assumes that these introductory courses hold students back, rather than provide them with skills necessary to develop or improve upon critical thinking skills and get acclimated to university-level coursework. In this excerpt, moving beyond such classes, but not necessarily learning from them, is seen as a mark of progress.

The EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor from Northern Illinois University presents introductory coursework, and education in general, in a manner similar to what is seen in EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that employ co-occurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. There are, however, instances of Correspondence #4 that do not promote this negative view of education. One such example is seen in Central Christian College of Kansas' "Advanced Placement Program" statement, which reads: "This program serves as an 'academic bridge' that helps to smooth transition from secondary school to college. Central Christian College will grant credit to students who reach the appropriate level of achievement on the Advanced Placement Examinations" ("Advanced Placement Program"). This statement acknowledges the difficulty in the transition between "secondary school to college" and the "academic bridge" is meant to lessen the severity of this difficulty so it does not become an impediment to any students' educational journey. Because this EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor does not focus on the goal of simply getting through certain requirements in order to graduate, it avoids promoting a negative view of education.

As is seen with the two examples of Correspondence #4, this type of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor does not inherently promote the negative view of college and university work that is seen in the co-occurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. While there are instances, like the example from Northern Illinois University, that promote such a view, there are an equal number of instances that promote the academic challenge of the Advanced Placement Program or advanced classes as a healthy challenge.

Correspondence #5: Use of Counselors are guides Metaphors

Correspondence #5, Counselors are guides, is tied for the least frequently used correspondence in the corpus. Both Correspondences #5 and #8 are used only once. The only school to make use of Correspondence #5 is Swarthmore College, and even this use is one of the subtlest EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in the complete corpus. The metaphor occurs in Swarthmore College's "Advanced Placement Credit" policy statement, which reads: "This guide lists the credit and/or placement awarded for exam scores taken prior to Swarthmore matriculation" ("Advanced Placement Credit"). By referring to the chart that presents credit information as a "guide," the statement from Swarthmore College presents a metaphor where a guide assists students as they apply Advanced Placement exam scores in an effort to gain credit or placement. Within the construction of this EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, no evaluative judgement concerning education or college-level work is made. The "guide" does not promote a quick passage to graduation, nor does the guide demean the value of introductory course work.

Correspondence #6: Use of *Progress is the distance traveled* Metaphors

Correspondence #6, Progress is the distance traveled, is used by 330 colleges and universities, or 91.1% of schools using an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. Correspondence #6 is the second most frequently used of the nine, behind only Correspondence #7. Similar to Correspondence #2, the majority of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors involve use of "advanced" or "towards." One example of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor associated with Correspondence #6 that is not centered around "advanced" or "toward" occurs in the policy statement from Grambling State University. Grambling State's statement, "Credit by Examination and Other Non-Traditional Sources," begins with the following: "In recognition of the value of non-traditional learning experience, Grambling State University offers students the opportunity to get a head start in college. College credit may be awarded for knowledge gained through reading, private study, and/or work experience" ("Credit by Examination and Other Non-Traditional Sources"). The EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor in this statement centers around the term "head start." This term presents the goal of a college education to be a destination—a destination to which students get closer with each credit they collect. While graduation is not explicitly referenced in Grambling State University's metaphor, the reference to "head start" suggests a race to the finish, which may be seen as graduation. As is seen in the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors built around the terms "advanced" and "towards," the "head start" metaphor also promotes a view of education where the only goal is to graduate and credits serve as markers signifying how close students are to meeting this goal. With this conception of education, a student's learning and development is not acknowledged.

Correspondence #7: Use of *Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks* Metaphors

As noted in Chapter 4, Correspondence #7, Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks, is used more than any of the other correspondences. Occurring 749 times in the complete corpus, 95.3% of all schools making use of at least one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor make use of Correspondence #7. On average, a metaphor making use of Correspondence #7 occurs every 137 words in the complete corpus. The University of Massachusetts policy statement titled "Advanced Standing" contains a unique instance of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor employing Correspondence #7. The statement, phrased as a question and answer, reads: "What if I earned some college credits through my local college or Advanced Placement credits? Does that make me a transfer student? Congratulations, you've got a leg up on your college career. This means you will be admitted as a freshman with advanced standing" ("Advanced Standing"). There are two instances of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in this excerpt, and both relate to Correspondence #7. First is the term "advanced standing," which is considered in the section concerned with cooccurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. The second metaphor, found in the phrase "you've got a leg up on your college career," is a more unique use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

The concept of getting a "leg up" on someone or something suggests either a foot race or a climb, for which the objective of both is to finish quickly. A "leg up" refers to forward movement – be it of the vertical or horizontal type. In the University of Massachusetts' use of this phrase, note what a student gains a "leg up on" when they "earn college credits" through Advanced Placement exams. Students do not get "a leg up" on their peers, but on their "college career." Such a construction of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor frames college not as a race against fellow students, but a race against time.

Whether the metaphor refers to a climb or a foot race, the goal is to finish. When placed onto the context of education, the goal becomes to graduate, and to do so as quickly as possible. As was seen with the instances of co-occurrence in Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, this EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor emphasizes the goal of graduation while ignoring the typical educational goals of learning and development.

Correspondence #8: Use of *Choices in life are crossroads* Metaphors

Like Correspondence #5, Correspondence #8, Choices in life are crossroads, is used only once in the entire correspondence. And like Correspondence #5, the connection between Correspondence #8 and the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is subtle. This one use of Correspondence #8 comes from Yale University: "The examinations mentioned above are the only way to gain acceleration credits from such work in high school, and these credits are only applicable if the student decides to accelerate" ("Acceleration and Credit"). Yale University's use of "accelerate" will be examined in greater detail later in this chapter. As it concerns Correspondence #8, the use of "decides" is what makes this EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor interesting. Yale University offers students the chance to "accelerate" through their undergraduate education, but to do so, students must make a choice – to accelerate or not to accelerate. The decision that students make in regards to this choice plays a major role in how their education (which replaces the term "life" from Lakoff and Turner's original list of Nine Correspondences) proceeds. In this particular instance of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, the implications of Correspondence #8 are that a student can choose to increase the speed through which they go through the Yale University undergraduate curriculum, and that, in doing so, they will arrive at graduation more quickly than if they had

chosen not to accelerate. As is seen in examples connected to Correspondences #2, #4, #6, and #7, Yale University's use of Correspondence #8 advances the idea that the purpose of education is to finish, and not to learn or develop.

Correspondence #9: Use of Material resources and talents are provisions Metaphors

The last of the nine correspondences, *Material resources and talents are provisions*, is the one correspondence that occurs at a rate not comparable to any other correspondence. With 213 occurrences in the complete corpus, Correspondence #9 occupies a distinct place between the five correspondences that occur between one and forty times, and the three most frequently used correspondences that occur over 650 times each. Correspondence #9 occurs, on average, once every 484 words in the complete corpus, and is used by 151 of the 362 colleges and universities containing at least one EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

One reason for the high frequency of Correspondence #9 is that many EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that include the preposition "toward" present the material resource of "credits" as a provision that students can use in order to graduate. The "Advanced Placement Frequently Asked Questions" page from Brandeis University offers an example of such a use of "toward." The statement reads: "As you will see, in addition to credit(s) towards your Brandeis degree, your score on an AP exam may allow you to fulfill certain university requirements (i.e. foreign language, school distribution, quantitative reasoning)" ("Advanced Placement Frequently Asked Questions"). "Credit(s)" in this case, are presented as resources that students accumulate through work and effort. These resources are used to reach graduation in that the JOURNEY is complete once enough provisions are accumulated. The use of "toward" in EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors extends the co-occurrences found in

Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 to include Correspondence #9. And as is the case with cooccurrences of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, the presence of "toward" in Correspondence #9 promotes a view of education where the only goal is to graduate and credits serve as markers signifying how close students are to meeting this goal. In this view, the role of learning and development is not acknowledged.

There are numerous instances of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors making use of Correspondence #9 that do not involve applying credits "toward" graduation. For an example, the Brandeis University "Advanced Placement Frequently Asked Questions" also includes the following EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor:

For some students, claiming AP credits has allowed them more flexibility to undertake advanced level work in a department or program, take fewer courses during the academic year, graduate with a B.S., pursue one of Brandeis's joint M.A./B.A. programs, take a leave of absence, or even graduate early. These are all options that may be available to you with AP credit(s), but they are certainly not required."

("Advanced Placement Frequently Asked Questions")

The suggestion that Advanced Placement credits provide students "more flexibility" that may be used for a variety of purposes, including the ability to "graduate early," involves an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor that makes use of Correspondence #9. This EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, again, presents the resource of credits as a provision that may be used to make the JOURNEY easier and/or faster. This EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor's connection to Correspondence #9 serves the same function found in the use of "toward" – the objective of learning and development is overshadowed by the objective of graduating.

Another interesting use of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor relating to Correspondence #9 comes from Ohio Wesleyan University. This statement, which makes use of the word "provision," reads:

The University makes provision for students of unusual ability or preparation who desire to accelerate the time required to earn a degree. For this reason, students who plan to enter Ohio Wesleyan are encouraged to take the advanced placement examinations of the College Entrance Examination Board (CEEB), administered by the Educational Testing Service, which also administers the Scholastic Assessment

Test. ("Advanced placement credit is given by the following departments")

In the Ohio Wesleyan University statement, talent of "unusual ability or preparation"

prompts the university to make "provision for students." This "provision," through, in part,

Advanced Placement examinations, allows students to "accelerate the time required to earn a

degree." The way this EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor focuses on speeding through a

degree promotes the idea that the JOURNEY of education is best finished quickly. What makes
this instance of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor different from others that have been

considered in this study is the acknowledgement of "ability" and "preparation." By

referencing students' knowledge and development, Ohio Wesleyan University conflates two

objectives of education – to finish and to develop.

Collectively, the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that make use of

Correspondence #9 promote the view that a college education is best finished quickly. I

found no instance of Correspondence #9 whose EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor presents

material resources as aiding learning and development in students. The resources referenced

in these metaphors consistently highlight the fact that accumulation of credits via the

Advanced Placement program can be used to finish quickly, or, as is seen in the Brandeis University statement, to ease the process of finishing.

Conclusion of Qualitative Analysis of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences of Metaphors of Journey

The quantitative analysis presented in Chapter 4 show that four of the nine correspondences defined by Lakoff and Turner occur substantially more than the other five. In particular, Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 occur in over 85% of the college and university statements that include at least one instance of an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor. The other correspondence in this group of four, #9, occurs in over 41.7% of these college and university statements. For context, the next most frequently occurring correspondence was #3 at 8.5%.

In pairing the quantitative and qualitative analysis of the Nine Correspondences as they relate to the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, a clearer picture emerges of how the conceptual metaphor is employed by colleges and universities. Each of the Nine Correspondences of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor highlights different aspects and views of the JOURNEY. For instance, EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that include Correspondence #2, *His purposes are destinations*, emphasize certain goals for education which are different from EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that include Correspondence #3, *The means for achieving purposes are routes*. With Correspondence #2, the focus is on graduation, and, for the most part, how to reach graduation more quickly. With Correspondence #3, the focus of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is on the options students have. While such metaphors may relate to graduation, their focus is not inherently

related to the completion of the degree. What is inherent in Correspondence #3 is a focus on the steps involved with learning and earning a degree.

Of the Nine Correspondences for EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, four are constructed in such a way as to focus on the end results of education. Correspondences #2, #6, #7, and #9 all present the goal of education as being to finish, so any metaphor connected to these four correspondences will adopt a similar frame. A different view concerning the goal of education is that it should foster learning and development in students.

Correspondence #3 is the lone correspondence that presents the fostering of learning and development as the goal. The remaining four, Correspondences #1, #4, #5, and #8, do not offer an inherent perspective on the purpose of education. For instance, Correspondence #1, *The person leading a life is a traveler*, could be found in an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor that promotes the purpose of education as graduation just as easily as it could be found in a metaphor that promotes the purpose to be learning and development.

When examining the results of the corpus-based studies that relate to the Nine Correspondences, the disparity in frequency of occurrence between the different correspondences is striking. In particular, Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 are used so frequently that an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor relating to each correspondence is found in nearly half of all college and university Advanced Placement policy statements. Specifically, Correspondence #2 is found in 49.2% of all policy statements, while Correspondences #6 and #7 are found in 51.2% and 53.5% of all policy statements. At the same time, Correspondences #1, #3, #4, #5, and #8 occur so rarely that each is found in an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor in less than 5% of all policy statements. Thus, high school students, or recent graduates, investigating the options they have when it comes to

applying Advanced Placement exam scores to college- and university-level requirements, will encounter many EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors making use of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. At the same time, these prospective college and university students will encounter relatively few EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors making use of Correspondences #1, #3, #4, #5, and #8.

The patterns in frequency of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors employing different correspondences are crucial because the three most frequently found correspondences, Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, promote the same view of education. Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 are found in 78.2%, 82.7%, and 88%, respectively, of all EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in the complete corpus, and each one of these metaphors supports the idea, be it explicitly or implicitly, that the purpose of education is to finish as quickly as possible. The idea that the goal of education is to finish as quickly as possible—even if the speed sacrificed learning and development—would probably not be embraced by many, if not all, of the colleges and universities that promote such a perspective with their use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors.

There are two explanations for why those responsible for writing policy statements for colleges and universities make choices in language that embrace a perspective that runs counter to the educational goals of learning and development. The first explanation is that the Advanced Placement program and its role in encouraging students to graduate as early as possible has become so commonplace that the language that promotes this perspective can be appropriated without hardly anyone noticing. For instance, the message promoted by the metaphors found in references to students' "advanced placement" credits being used "towards" graduation are rarely considered by both speaker and listener. The second

explanation behind these peculiar language choices is that in the competition to attract the strongest and most talented students, colleges and universities must offer a competitive policy concerning how Advanced Placement examination scores will be handled. In an effort to appeal to prospective students, colleges and universities must highlight the ways

Advanced Placement examination scores can be used to make their JOURNEY to graduation as easy as possible. Part of the effort to make the Advanced Placement policy as appealing as possible entails adopting language that highlights the role Advanced Placement can play in making each student's JOURNEY shorter, faster, or easier. I suspect that it is a combination of the two, an unconscious appropriation of language promoted by the College Board and the Advanced Placement program and a need to appeal to and attract talented potential students, that has caused the writers of these college and university policy statements to make the language choices they make.

The consequences of these language choices on incoming and current college-level students cannot be determined for certain. However, if the theory of conceptual metaphor promoted by Lakoff and his collaborators is to be believed, the consistency of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, and of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7 in particular, will play a role in shaping how students perceive college-level work and its purpose. As Lakoff and Turner write, "Metaphors allow us to borrow patterns of inference from the source domain to use in reasoning about some target domain. For example, the LIFE IS A JOURNEY metaphor is one of the most powerful tools we have for making sense of our lives and for making decisions about what to do and even what to believe" (65). When investigating the policy statements of colleges and universities, in-coming college and university students are bombarded with EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that advance the

view that the purpose of education is to finish as quickly as possible. According to Lakoff and Turner, because "We not only import entities and structure from the source domain to the target domain, we also carry over the way we evaluate the entities in the source domain" (65), the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in college and university Advanced Placement policy statements may inform the ways in which in-coming students view requirements such as First-Year Composition.

In this context of First-Year Composition courses, a requirement from which many in-coming students hope to earn exemption, it is easy to imagine the effect of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that make use of Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. These metaphors advance the idea that First-Year Composition courses are simply an obstacle to get through as students make their way to the destination of graduation. In the more extreme examples of these metaphors, as was seen in the policy statements from Grambling State University and Ohio Wesleyan University, the most notable aspect of a First-Year Composition course is that it slows students down. Instead of viewing First-Year Composition courses as providing a crucial introduction to the discourse communities of higher education, these metaphors frame the courses as a tedious task. The fact that universities and colleges promote this frame speaks to the subtle power of conceptual metaphors.

Section II: Qualitative Analysis of Categories of Colleges and Universities and Their Use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY Metaphor

Chapter 4 presented data showing that the more prestigious the college or university, the more likely it is to include an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor in its Advanced Placement statement of policy. While there are a variety of ways in which a college or

university can be defined as "more prestigious" within the various sub-groups defined by the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System, the most dynamic example is found in classification of Selectivity. With the Carnegie Foundation's Basic Classification System, a college or university is defined as "Inclusive," "Selective," or "More Selective." The chart presented below shows how colleges and universities from these different levels of selectivity make use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

Figure 1: Use of Education is a Journey by Selectivity

	Schools in Corpus	Words in Corpus	Avg Words per School	Metaphors in Corpus	Words Per Metaphor
Inclusive	72	8,304	115.3	74	112
Selective	221	27,275	123.4	221	123
More Selective	212	39,301	185.3	448	87

There are a few crucial points to note in the above chart. First is the average word per school count for Selective and More Selective colleges and universities. Colleges and universities in the More Selective category average 61.9 more words per policy statement than their Selective counterparts. Second is the number of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in each category's corpus. There are more than twice the number of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors found in colleges and universities from the More Selective category compared to the Selective category. The third point comes in the form of the words per metaphor count. The policy statements from More Selective colleges and universities include

an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, on average, every 87 words. Meanwhile, the policy statements from Selective colleges and universities include an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, on average, every 123 words. The 36 word difference in words per metaphor, paired with fact that the average policy statement from More Selective colleges and universities is 61.9 words longer than the average policy statement from Selective colleges and universities, means that when high school seniors read a policy statement from a More Selective college or university, they will encounter, on average, 2.12 EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. When high school seniors read a policy statement from a Selective college or university, they will encounter, on average, a single EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor.

To examine the pattern of more prestigious colleges and universities employing more EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors compared to their less prestigious counterparts, I will present excerpts from the policy statements of two of the most prestigious schools in the country: Harvard and Yale. I have chosen to focus on Harvard and Yale not because they are two of the most well-known educational institutions in the country, but because their use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors is both striking and, when juxtaposed with each other, representative of two very different approaches. The focus on Harvard and Yale is not meant to provide a comprehensive explanation of the ways more prestigious colleges and universities use EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in relation to their less prestigious counterparts. Rather, it is meant to highlight the different choices we have when talking or writing about use of Advanced Placement examination scores, and the consequences that follow from these choices.

Qualitative Analysis of Yale University Statement

The Yale University policy statement, titled "Acceleration and Credit," describes the school's handling of Advanced Placement examination scores. At 850 words, Yale's policy statement is 5.3 times longer than the average college or university statement. This policy statement is notable for the frequency of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, and the bold way in which it presents the value of education.

To highlight the view of education put forth by Yale University's "Acceleration and Credit" statement, consider the following excerpt:

In addition to being able to enroll in advanced-level courses, students with exceptional preparation in certain areas may be eligible to accelerate – that is, to complete their degrees and graduate early by acquiring sufficient acceleration credits. Acceleration credits are acquired by high scores on Advanced Placement examinations, International Baccalaureate examinations, A-level examinations, or other international examinations. ("Acceleration and Credit")

In this excerpt, the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is found in its various uses of the verb *accelerate*. This verb, as is seen in "students with exceptional preparation in certain areas may be eligible to accelerate – that is, to complete their degrees and graduate early by acquiring sufficient acceleration credits," creates an EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor that relates to Correspondences #2, #6, and #7. These correspondences are invoked because the students accelerate towards a destination, which is the completion of a degree. Furthermore, progress is defined by how close students get to graduation, and this progress is determined by the accumulation of "acceleration credits."

While it my seem natural to strive for the goal of graduation, by structuring EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors around Correspondences #2, #6, and #7, Yale University's "Acceleration and Credit" statement promotes a distinct frame. In the process of emphasizing the goal of speed and reaching graduation as quickly as possible, these EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors also promotes the courses Yale University offers in a distinctly negative light. Specifically, Yale University courses – especially introductory level courses – are presented as obstacles to get past as students speed to a degree. The EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors Yale University uses to describe their Advanced Placement policy does nothing to suggest that the courses they offer are valuable in any way outside of the credits they supply.

When a prospective student reads Yale University's "Acceleration and Credit" statement, I doubt they notice the subtle messages promoted by the language that make up their EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors. Because the language that forms these metaphors is so subtle, and because the focus on reaching graduation is so common, it is easy to accept the frame these metaphors promote. However, when juxtaposed with EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that promote a different frame, the consequences of each are highlighted. The EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors from Harvard College's Advanced Standing at Harvard College booklet are perfect for such juxtaposition.

Qualitative Analysis of Harvard Statement

Harvard College provides incoming students with a booklet titled *Advanced Standing* at *Harvard College*¹⁰ that explains how Advanced Placement examination scores may be used. At over 3,700 words, Harvard College's policy statement is over 23 times longer than that of the average college or university, and is 4.3 times longer than the Yale University policy statement. Throughout the booklet, Harvard College makes use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that promote a frame that is quite different from those found in typical EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors, such as those found in the Yale University policy statement.

To illustrate, consider the following excerpt from Harvard College's *A Brief Summary* of Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing at Harvard College:

Students who choose a concentration based on their high school or other pre-college experience can find themselves without an alternative if the passion for this field wanes. The result might be a lackluster completion of an academic agenda already outgrown. One strategy for guarding against this is to explore new areas through the Core. However, the best protection lies in approaching the whole academic program with an open mind and a sense of adventure. Students should explore and experiment as much and as early as possible. ("General Information")

In this excerpt, students are cautioned against choosing a concentration too early because it may leave them with no "alternative" if their initial interest decreases. This use of the

¹⁰ The Harvard College policy statement examined in this chapter is not the policy statement included in the Complete Corpus. The policy statement in the Complete Corpus, titled "Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing" is considerably shorter and references the *Advanced Standing at Harvard College* booklet as containing "a comprehensive discussion of the pros and cons of accepting Advanced Standing."

EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is unlike the others in that it cautions students from depending too heavily on a single "route" to lead them to their destination. This metaphorical usage implies that it is not the speed or amount of distance traveled during the journey, but the knowledge that is gained that is important.

This idea of an alternative route leads to the more explicit commentary about approaching college-level work within EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that promote the frame EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY OF EXPLORATION. This commentary arises from two suggestions: first, "explore new areas" while taking introductory courses, and, second, view all courses, introductory or not, "with an open mind and a sense of adventure." In short, "Students should explore and experiment as much and as early as possible."

To emphasize the differences between the frames of exploration and destination within the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor, I will consider another excerpt from Harvard College's *A Brief Summary of Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing at Harvard College*. My analysis of this excerpt will lead to a revised version of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences that highlights how EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors promoting *exploration* over *destination* create a different frame through which education may be considered. The statement reads:

To the greatest extent possible, the first term should be devoted to an exploration of Harvard's academic landscape. Developing a sense of what seems interesting and challenging, and what are a reasonable work load and learning pace, will serve students well in the decision whether or not to pursue Advanced Standing ("General Information").

Lakoff and Turner's original Correspondence #1 states that the person leading a life is a traveler. In A Brief Summary of Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing at Harvard College, the notion that the student is not just a traveler but an explorer is made clear in the excerpt's first sentence: "the first term should be devoted to an exploration." Regarding Correspondence #2, which originally states that *His purposes are destinations*, Harvard College's goal for students "Developing a sense of what seems interesting and challenging" suggests that students' *purpose* is not to finish, but to learn and discover. The reference to finding a "reasonable work load and learning pace" supports this change in Correspondence #2, as well as changes to Correspondences #3 (The means for achieving purposes are routes), #4 (Difficulties in life are impediments to travel), and #6 (Progress is the distance traveled). By promoting the idea that progress is learning the optimal amount, and the route that supports this progress as best, the Harvard policy statement shifts focus away from the purpose of graduating. With this shift, the route that leads students to graduate quickly is not presented as inherently good. Furthermore, a workload that is too easy or difficult, or a pace that is too slow or fast, is the wrong route – even if such a route impedes students' ability to progress through school and graduate as quickly as possible. Finally, the excerpt's suggestion that awareness of "a reasonable workload and learning pace, will serve students well in the decision whether or not to pursue Advanced Standing" forces a re-conceptualization of Correspondences #7 (Things you gauge your progress by are landmarks). The Harvard policy statement implies that routes are important to students as explorers because they serve as the means for discovery. In this excerpt, Advanced Standing is presented as being a positive route for some, but as a route that could prohibit discovery for others. Therefore, progress is not determined by external landmarks like accumulation of credits or getting

closer to graduation, but by more internal landmarks like pursuing and learning from topics that are "interesting and challenging."

The preceding analysis can be summarized with a re-writing of Lakoff and Turner's Nine Correspondences. Below is a presentation of the re-conceptualized list, with all but three correspondences (#5, #8, and #9) revised from the original in such a way that promotes a conceptual frame of exploration. Changes to the original list are noted with italics in the revised list.

	Original List of	Revised List of
	Nine Correspondences	Nine Correspondences
1	The person leading a life is a traveler	The student in school is an explorer
2	His purposes are destinations	The student's purposes are discovery
3	The means for achieving purposes are	The means for achieving <i>discovery</i> are
	routes	routes
4	Difficulties in life are impediments to	Difficulties in education are wrong routes
	travel	
5	Counselors are guides	Teachers, counselors, and peers are guides
6	Progress is the distance traveled	Progress is the amount discovered and/or
		learned
7	Things you gauge your progress by are	Things you gauge your progress by are
	landmarks	what you have discovered/learned
8	Choices in life are crossroads	Choices in <i>education</i> are crossroads

9	Material resources and talents are	Material resources and talents are
	provisions	provisions

Conclusions from Comparison between Yale and Harvard Policy Statements

The analysis of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in college and university policy statements concerning Advanced Placement examinations shows that Yale University's use of the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphor is typical. By focusing on the destination of graduation, this use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors presents, for the most part, a negative view of university-level courses. As has been noted many times in this study, we do not have to think of education in terms of reaching graduation, but much of the language concerning Advanced Placement examinations encourages us to do so. If the theory of conceptual metaphor is to be believed, this type of language influences how we conceptualize, and, maybe more importantly, how we do not conceptualize, the purpose of the university. EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that focus on the destination are performed so efficiently that they could inform the way we think about college- and university-level courses.

Fortunately, there are alternatives to EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that promote the destination of graduation over all else. In *Don't Think of an Elephant*, Lakoff writes: "Reframing is changing the way the public sees the world. It is changing what counts as common sense. Because language activates frames, new language is required for new frames. Thinking differently requires speaking differently" (xv). Harvard College's *A Brief Summary of Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing at Harvard College* offers numerous ways to contest the ideas promoted by the typical EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY

metaphors, like those found in Yale University's "Acceleration and Credit" policy statement.

The Harvard College policy statement's EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors present education in such a way that learning and growth receive precedent—not the requirements and credits that are required for graduation.

In the context of First-Year Composition programs, it is interesting to note that Harvard College's version of this course, the Expository Writing Program, is required of all students, no matter how high they score on an Advanced Placement English examination. This policy reflects the frame of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY OF EXPLORATION that is found in EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors used in Harvard College's policy statement. These metaphors, and the frame they promote, highlight the key role FYC programs can play in a student's exploration. If such exploration-focused language were employed by more colleges and universities in Advanced Placement examination policy statements, the identity of college and university courses (and FYC courses in particular) could change, too. Such a shift in language may also prompt students to approach college- and university-level work with a heightened level of interest and investment.

Chapter VI. Conclusion

Imagine the following scene. A major figure in the field of Composition Studies, a figure whose research and arguments concerning the teaching of writing has, in the past, influenced the pedagogical approaches of teachers across the country, is a keynote speaker at the annual Conference for College Composition and Communication. The Professor argues for a new approach for teaching writing. Without offering evidence in the form of research, the Professor urges teachers of first-year writing to stop teaching writing as if it were a discursive act, and therefore to abandon any focus on the process of writing, collaboration, and the use of portfolios. Instead, the Professor suggests teachers focus on helping students develop skills necessary to respond to brief, timed writing assignments. Next, the Professor claims that it is time we stop focusing on rhetorical situation. The Professor urges teachers to stop encouraging students to consider the needs of different audiences and the intricacies between different genres and academic discourses. For the purpose of First-Year Writing courses, the Professor argues, we just need to make sure students can compose a coherent five-paragraph essay with a very clear thesis and sound use of sentence-level conventions. The Professor wraps up the speech by claiming that critical thinking is over rated. Writing, the Professor argues, should not be taught as a tool for learning and inquiry, and teachers should place much less emphasis on helping students develop skills of analyzing different texts and judging their validity. If students do need to work with outside texts as they respond to brief, timed writing assignments, the applicable excerpts of texts should be carefully chosen and provided by the teacher. And finally, as a concluding point, the Professor recommends that teachers of writing start preparing students for the practice of answering multiple-choice questions about writing.

How do you think the audience would react to this speech and the esteemed Professor? Would the Professor, in this imaginary scene, even be able to finish the speech? Would the audience, filled with fellow experts and teachers of writing, let the Professor finish? Would they jeer the Professor off the stage? I imagine that many people in the audience would think the speech were a joke. No expert in the field of Composition Studies would promote such an archaic approach to the teaching of writing. But what if the professor made it through the entire speech, and was taken seriously? What kind of response would follow? I imagine there would be a lot of anger in the audience, along with accusations that the Professor is promoting a return to the much-dismissed Current-Traditional Rhetoric. I also imagine that any respect the Professor had at the beginning of the speech would vanish by its end. I doubt there would be any one rushing to support the Professor after this speech, no matter how respected the Professor might be.

Granted, this scene might be difficult to imagine because it is so unlikely. The practices that make up the Current-Traditional Rhetoric approach to teaching writing have long been discredited. However, despite the ways in which the Professor's ideas are almost diametrically opposed to current thinking about the teaching of writing in the field of Composition Studies, the message of this speech currently is being promoted, only by a figure much more powerful than any respected professor in the Composition Studies, and in a venue much bigger and influential than the Conference for College Composition and Communication. This powerful figure is the College Board's Advanced Placement program, and the venue is the Advanced Placement English examinations. As was noted in Chapter 1, 438,007 Advanced Placement English examinations were administered to students in 2004. Furthermore, if all universities exempted students who scored a three or higher in one of the

Advanced Placement English exams, roughly 270,000 students would not have to take a FYW course. It is not a stretch to label the view of writing promoted by the Advanced Placement examinations as Current-Traditional Rhetoric. The examination consists of multiple-choice questions and brief, timed writing prompts and makes no room for revision, collaboration, or research.

If a figure in the field of Composition Studies were to make such a speech at the Conference for College Composition and Communication, there would no doubt be a fervent reaction – journals would be flooded with retorts and listserves would light up with responses. Why then, when the College Board's Advanced Placement program is responsible for introducing so many students to college and university level academic discourse, do the practices they promote receive such little attention in the field of Composition Studies? In the past five years, only a single article¹¹ on the topic of Advanced Placement and its relation to FYC has been published in a major academic journal¹² that relates to the teaching of FYC or college- and university-level English courses. Even the September 2009 issue of *College Composition and Communication's* Symposium titled "Exploring the Continuum . . . between High School and College Writing," with contributions from Gerald Graff and Cathy Birkenstein-Graff, Doug Hesse, Dennis Baron, and Christine Farris, mentions the Advanced Placement program only once, in passing, despite the obvious role the program plays in this continuum.

_

¹¹ This one article, "Are Advanced Placement English and First-Year College Composition Equivalent?: A Comparison of Outcomes in the Writing of Three Groups of Sophomore College Students" by Kristine Hansen, et. al., appeared in *Research in the Teaching of English* in 2006.

¹² These academic journals include *College Composition and Communication*, *Research in the Teaching of English*, *College English*, and *Writing Program Administrators Journal*

I believe the answer to the question of why the subject of the Advanced Placement program receives such little attention from the field of Composition Studies is tied to the perception people have of the Advanced Placement program. The College Board fosters this view, as is seen on their website, which states that Advanced Placement students "Take courses that are developed by leading professors to reflect the level of learning happening at colleges throughout the country" and "Emphasize [their] commitment to academic excellence" ("About AP"). Elite high schools across the country support this perception by including in their promotional materials the number of Advanced Placement courses offered, as if this number directly correlates to high academic standards. The federal government also promotes the Advanced Placement program's image of excellence. Secretary of the Department of Education Arne Duncan, in a statement to schools concerning how to use American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA or Stimulus) dollars, recommends that schools "Increase student participation in rigorous advanced courses such as Advanced Placement, International Baccalaureate, and dual enrollment in postsecondary credit-bearing courses and provide professional development for teachers and counselors to make the expansion possible" ("Federal Stimulus Dollars for AP and Pre-AP"). As is seen from the preceding examples, the Advanced Placement program is synonymous with prestige, excellence, and rigor. It appears as if colleges and universities across the country support this view of the Advanced Placement program. As the results of this study show, not only do many colleges and universities accept Advanced Placement examination scores for credit and exemption for various requirements, they also make use of metaphorical language that promotes the work of the Advanced Placement program while, at the same time, dismissing the value and purpose of the courses they offer.

By remaining silent on the subject of the Advanced Placement program and its role in introducing college and university students to academic discourse, I view the field of Composition Studies as complicit in the endorsements offered by colleges and universities and the EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors they use. It appears as if the field of Composition Studies is willing to passively accept the fact that the Advanced Placement English program advocates an approach to writing that counters nearly all of the Council of Writing Program Administrators' "Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition."

The passivity exhibited by the collective field of Composition Studies is unfortunate, considering how influential voices from members of this community could be. An article titled "Course and Exam Development: Ensuring Rigor Throughout the Process," available on the College Board website, notes that "AP courses are developed by Development Committees composed of an equal number of college and university academic faculty and experienced AP high school teachers for each subject field—usually six or eight in total—representing a wide range of secondary and postsecondary institutions" ("Course and Exam Development: Ensuring Rigor Throughout the Process"). The responsibilities of these committees include "Determining the general content and ability level of each exam" and "Writing exam questions." The article further describes the role of the Development Committees in ensuring alignment between the Advanced Placement examinations and current research and practices in the specific field. The article states:

Committee members also guide and review the considerable research and data analyses undertaken to ensure that **AP courses and exams adhere to high academic disciplinary standards for proficiency and excellence**. They bring to their tasks knowledge of the curricula and instructional practice, as well as a honed sense of the

abilities and skills critical in a given subject, and how students can demonstrate the mastery of such skills. ¹³ ("Course and Exam Development: Ensuring Rigor Throughout the Process")

This article from the College Board explains the efforts made to align Advanced Placement examinations with current practices and research from the respective field. The College Board claims that if misalignment is found between the Advanced Placement program's English examinations' approach to writing instruction and that of the vast majority of colleges and universities, they will be willing to make changes. In other words, if pressure is applied, the Advanced Placement English examinations could be restructured in a way that better reflects the practices of FYC, and at the same time better prepare in-coming college and university students to meet the expectation of the academic discourse communities they will soon enter.

As noted in Chapter 1, a model for an approach to the teaching and assessment of writing that better aligns with the practices of college and university writing programs, as well as the WPA "Statement of Outcomes for First-Year Composition," already exists in the Advanced Placement program. The Advanced Placement Studio Art program, and its use of portfolio-based assessment, shows that timed assignments and multiple-choice questions are not the only method of assessment suitable for the Advanced Placement program. I believe that the possibility of adapting the methods behind the Advanced Placement Studio Art examination to the Advanced Placement English examinations needs to be further explored by both the College Board and members of the field of Composition Studies.

¹³ The bold font is from the original source.

Prompting members within the field of Composition Studies to view the Advanced Placement English program, its assessment practices, and its relevance to FYC courses, through a more critical lens is one of the results I hope for this study. Another result I hope to see from this study goes beyond FYC programs and to their upper-level administrations of colleges and universities. Just as I believe directors of FYC programs need to carefully review the assessment practices of the Advanced Placement English program, I believe college and university administrators need to review the way they present the nature and value of higher education in their Advanced Placement policy statements. As this study shows, the use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors in these policy statements is common, and these metaphors more often than not promote a view of higher education in which the act of graduating is more valued than learning and developing as a person. As this study shows in Chapter 5, there are ways of describing a college or university's approach to handling Advanced Placement examination scores that do not promote the view that the sole purpose of higher education is to graduate. I hope this study can make college and university administrators aware of the possible consequences that result from language choices they make in presenting Advanced Placement policies. In particular, administrations of colleges and universities ought to avoid the use of EDUCATION IS A JOURNEY metaphors that fixate on the destination of graduation in their Advanced Placement policy statements. These administrations need to take care to not blindly accept the greatness of the Advanced Placement program. These administrators need to view the program, and its relation to the goals and mission of their college or university, more critically. By changing the way they present their policies concerning Advanced Placement, perhaps college and university

administrators can also change the way in which students view not only classes like First-Year Composition, but also the purpose of their education.

Appendix I.

WPA Outcomes Statement for First-Year Composition

Introduction

This statement describes the common knowledge, skills, and attitudes sought by first-year composition programs in American postsecondary education. To some extent, we seek to regularize what can be expected to be taught in first-year composition; to this end the document is not merely a compilation or summary of what currently takes place. Rather, the following statement articulates what composition teachers nationwide have learned from practice, research, and theory. This document intentionally defines only "outcomes," or types of results, and not "standards," or precise levels of achievement. The setting of standards should be left to specific institutions or specific groups of institutions.

Learning to write is a complex process, both individual and social, that takes place over time with continued practice and informed guidance. Therefore, it is important that teachers, administrators, and a concerned public do not imagine that these outcomes can be taught in reduced or simple ways. Helping students demonstrate these outcomes requires expert understanding of how students actually learn to write. For this reason we expect the primary audience for this document to be well-prepared college writing teachers and college writing program administrators. In some places, we have chosen to write in their professional language. Among such readers, terms such as "rhetorical" and "genre" convey a rich meaning that is not easily simplified. While we have also aimed at writing a document that the general public can understand, in limited cases we have aimed first at communicating effectively with expert writing teachers and writing program administrators.

These statements describe only what we expect to find at the end of first-year composition, at most schools a required general education course or sequence of courses. As writers move beyond first-year composition, their writing abilities do not merely improve. Rather, students' abilities not only diversify along disciplinary and professional lines but also move into whole new levels where expected outcomes expand, multiply, and diverge. For this reason, each statement of outcomes for first-year composition is followed by suggestions for further work that builds on these outcomes.

Rhetorical Knowledge

By the end of first year composition, students should

- Focus on a purpose
- Respond to the needs of different audiences
- Respond appropriately to different kinds of rhetorical situations
- Use conventions of format and structure appropriate to the rhetorical situation
- Adopt appropriate voice, tone, and level of formality
- Understand how genres shape reading and writing
- Write in several genres

Faculty in all programs and departments can build on this preparation by helping students learn

- The main features of writing in their fields
- The main uses of writing in their fields
- The expectations of readers in their fields

Critical Thinking, Reading, and Writing

By the end of first year composition, students should

- Use writing and reading for inquiry, learning, thinking, and communicating
- Understand a writing assignment as a series of tasks, including finding, evaluating, analyzing, and synthesizing appropriate primary and secondary sources
- Integrate their own ideas with those of others
- Understand the relationships among language, knowledge, and power

Faculty in all programs and departments can build on this preparation by helping students learn

- The uses of writing as a critical thinking method
- The interactions among critical thinking, critical reading, and writing
- The relationships among language, knowledge, and power in their fields

Processes

By the end of first year composition, students should

- Be aware that it usually takes multiple drafts to create and complete a successful text
- Develop flexible strategies for generating, revising, editing, and proof-reading
- Understand writing as an open process that permits writers to use later invention and re-thinking to revise their work
- Understand the collaborative and social aspects of writing processes
- Learn to critique their own and others' works
- Learn to balance the advantages of relying on others with the responsibility of doing their part
- Use a variety of technologies to address a range of audiences

Faculty in all programs and departments can build on this preparation by helping students learn

- To build final results in stages
- To review work-in-progress in collaborative peer groups for purposes other than editing
- To save extensive editing for later parts of the writing process
- To apply the technologies commonly used to research and communicate within their fields

Knowledge of Conventions

By the end of first year composition, students should

- Learn common formats for different kinds of texts
- Develop knowledge of genre conventions ranging from structure and paragraphing to tone and mechanics
- Practice appropriate means of documenting their work
- Control such surface features as syntax, grammar, punctuation, and spelling.

•

Faculty in all programs and departments can build on this preparation by helping students learn

- The conventions of usage, specialized vocabulary, format, and documentation in their fields
- Strategies through which better control of conventions can be achieved

Composing in Electronic Environments

As has become clear over the last twenty years, writing in the 21st-century involves the use of digital technologies for several purposes, from drafting to peer reviewing to editing. Therefore, although the *kinds* of composing processes and texts expected from students vary across programs and institutions, there are nonetheless common expectations.

By the end of first-year composition, students should:

- Use electronic environments for drafting, reviewing, revising, editing, and sharing texts
- Locate, evaluate, organize, and use research material collected from electronic sources, including scholarly library databases; other official databases (e.g., federal government databases); and informal electronic networks and internet sources
- Understand and exploit the differences in the rhetorical strategies and in the affordances available for both print and electronic composing processes and texts

Faculty in all programs and departments can build on this preparation by helping students learn

- How to engage in the electronic research and composing processes common in their fields
- How to disseminate texts in both print and electronic forms in their fields

Appendix II.

From the "Goals" section of the English Language and Composition Course Description¹⁴

Upon completing the AP English Language and Composition course, then, students should be able to:

- analyze and interpret samples of good writing, identifying and explaining an author's use of rhetorical strategies and techniques;
- analyze and interpret samples of good writing, identifying and explaining an author's use of rhetorical strategies and techniques;
- apply effective strategies and techniques in their own writing;
- create and sustain arguments based on readings, research, and/or personal experience;
- write for a variety of purposes;
- produce expository, analytical, and argumentative compositions that introduce a complex central idea and develop it with appropriate evidence drawn from primary and/or secondary sources, cogent explanations, and clear transitions;
- demonstrate understanding and mastery of standard written English as well as stylistic maturity in their own writings;
- demonstrate understanding of the conventions of citing primary and secondary sources;
- move effectively through the stages of the writing process, with careful attention to inquiry and research, drafting, revising, editing, and review;
- write thoughtfully about their own process of composition:
- revise a work to make it suitable for a different audience;
- analyze image as text; and
- evaluate and incorporate reference documents into researched papers.

¹⁴ http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/repository/ap08 english coursedesc.pdf

Appendix III.

From "English Literature and Composition Course Requirements" 15

Curricular Requirements

- The teacher has read the most recent *AP English Course Description*, available as a free download on the AP English Literature and Composition Course Home Page. <u>AP English Literature</u> and Composition Course Home Page
- The course includes an intensive study of representative works such as those by authors cited in the *AP English Course Description*. (Note: The College Board does not mandate any particular authors or reading list.) The choice of works for the AP course is made by the school in relation to the school's overall English curriculum sequence, so that by the time the student completes AP English Literature and Composition she or he will have studied during high school literature from both British and American writers, as well as works written in several genres from the sixteenth century to contemporary times. The works selected for the course should require careful, deliberative reading that yields multiple meanings.
- The course teaches students to write an interpretation of a piece of literature that is based on a careful observation of textual details, considering the work's:
 - o Structure, style, and themes
 - o The social and historical values it reflects and embodies
 - Such elements as the use of figurative language, imagery, symbolism, and tone
- The course includes frequent opportunities for students to write and rewrite formal, extended analyses and timed, in-class responses. The course requires:
 - Writing to understand: Informal, exploratory writing activities that enable students to discover what they think in the process of writing about their reading (such assignments could include annotation, freewriting, keeping a reading journal, and response/reaction papers)
 - Writing to explain: Expository, analytical essays in which students draw upon textual details to develop an extended explanation/interpretation of the meanings of a literary text
 - Writing to evaluate: Analytical, argumentative essays in which students draw upon textual details to make and explain judgments about a work's artistry and quality, and its social and cultural values
- The AP teacher provides instruction and feedback on students' writing assignments, both before and after the students revise their work, that help the students develop:
 - o A wide-ranging vocabulary used appropriately and effectively
 - o A variety of sentence structures, including appropriate use of subordination

¹⁵ http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/courses/teachers_corner/51050.html

- and coordination
- Logical organization, enhanced by specific techniques to increase coherence, such as repetition, transitions, and emphasis
- o A balance of generalization and specific, illustrative detail
- An effective use of rhetoric, including controlling tone, establishing and maintaining voice, and achieving appropriate emphasis through diction and sentence structure

Appendix IV.

College and University Advanced Placement Statements of Policy Citations¹⁶

- "Credit by Exam." acu.edu. Abilene Christian College. 26 September 2007. http://www.acu.edu/campusoffices/testing/creditbyexam/index.html>.
- "Transferring Credits." adams.edu. Adams State College. 20 September 2007. http://www2.adams.edu/records/transfer/transfer.php.
- "Advanced Placement and Advanced Credit." adrian.edu. Adrian College. 20 September 2007. http://www.adrian.edu/Catalog/AcPol.php.
- "Agnes Scott College." collegeboard.edu. College Board. 14 September 2007.

 http://collegesearch.collegeboard.com/apcreditpolicy/appolicy.jsp?match=true&collegeId=2717&type=qfs&word=Agnes%20Scott%20College>.
- "Admission Standards and Advanced Placement Credit Policy." alasu.edu. Alabama State University. 20 September 2007. http://www.alasu.edu/records/applications/documentlibrary/18673%20ASU%202004-2006%20LR.pdf.
- "CEEB Advanced Placement." albertson.edu. Albertson College of Idaho. 26

 September 2007. http://www.albertson.edu/media/catalog/AdmOffice9A.
 asp?ID=catalog>.
- "Advanced Placement." albertus.edu. Albertus Magnus College. 26 September 2007. http://www.albertus.edu/academic/pdfs/DayCat05.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate (IB) Credit." albright.edu.

¹⁶ To better facilitate navigation of the list, citations are alphabetically ordered by institution of origin's name, not by the title of the entry, as MLA guidelines require.

_

- Albright College. 26 September 2007. http://www.albright.edu/catalog/admission.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." alcorn.edu. Alcorn State University. 20 September 2007. http://www.alcorn.edu/Academic/Catalog-Full-Final11032006.pdf.
- "College Credit for Prior Coursework." allegheny.edu. Allegheny College. 14

 September 2007. http://www.allegheny.edu/academics/regulations.php.
- "Accelerated Programs and Advanced Placement Options." alma.edu. Alma College.

 26 September 2007. http://www.alma.edu/content/catalog06-07/1-advanced-placement.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." aic.edu. American International College. 26

 September 2007. http://www.aic.edu/files/204.pdf>.
- "Credit by Examination." american.edu. American University. 7 September 2007.

 .
- "Admission." amherst.edu. Amherst College. 14 September 2007. http://www.amherst.edu/admission/apply.html#intro.
- "AP Policy 2007-2008." anderson.edu. Anderson College. 26 September 2007. http://www.anderson.edu/registrar/APPolicy2007_2008.pdf.
- "Advanced Standing/Placement." annamaria.edu. Anna Maria College. 20 September 2007. http://www.annamaria.edu/admissions/process.php.
- "Advanced Placement Program (AP), College Level Examination Program (CLEP),

- International Baccalaureate (IB)." appstate.edu. Appalachian State University. 7
 September 2007. http://www.registrar.appstate.edu/catalogs/pdfs_
 undergrad/undergrad_catalog.pdf?institutionid=13414>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit (AP)." acquinas.edu. Aquinas College. 26 September 2007. http://www.aquinas.edu/registrar/pdf/catalog0607.pdf.
- "Credit By Examination." asu.edu. Arizona State University. 4 September 2007. http://www.asu.edu/aad/catalogs/2006-2007/general/pdf/2006-2007-UG-065-088.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." astate.edu. Arkansas State University. 20 September 2007. http://registrar.astate.edu/placment.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." atu.edu. Arkansas Tech University. 26 September 2007. http://latc.atu.edu/advancedplacement.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." asbury.edu. Asbury College. 26 September 2007. http://www.asbury.edu/media/docs/majors/06-07-bulletin.pdf.
- "Credit By Examination." assumption.edu. Assumption College. 26 September 2007. http://www.assumption.edu/catalog/AC_UGCtlg_06-07.pdf.
- "Atlanta Christian College." collegeboard.edu. College Board. 20 September 2007.

 http://collegesearch.collegeboard.com/apcreditpolicy/appolicy.jsp?match=true&collegeId=958&type=qfs&word=Atlanta%20Christian%20College.
- "General Advanced Placement Policy." auburn.edu. Auburn University. 6 September 2007. http://media.cla.auburn.edu/forlang/ug/spanish/adv_placement.cfm.
- "Advanced Standing and Credit." auburn.edu. Auburn University. 6 September 2007.

- http://www.eng.auburn.edu/department/che/_pdf/au%20policies/advancedplacement.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." augustana.edu. Augustana College. 14 September 2007. http://www.augustana.edu/catalog/policies/advancedstanding.php.
- "Admissions Requirements." averett.edu. Averett University. 20 September 2007. http://www.averett.edu/admissions/admissions-requirements.php.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." bw.edu. Baldwin-Wallace College. 26 September 2007. http://www.bw.edu/resources/registration/info/AdvancedPlacement/.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." bsu.edu. Ball State University. 12 September 2007. http://www.bsu.edu/students/admissions/article/0,1370,139352-104898803,00.html.
- "Advanced Standing." bard.edu. Bard College. 14 September 2007.

 http://inside.bard.edu/academic/catalogues/pdfs/catalogue.pdf.
- "Can I receive credit for Advanced Placement credits?" barnard.edu. Barnard College.

 14 September 2007. http://www.barnard.edu/admiss/applying/faq.html#AP info>.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." bates.edu. Bates College. 14 September 2007.

 http://abacus.bates.edu/admin/offices/reg/academics/APpolicy04_05.htm.
- "Credit By Exam." baylor.edu. Baylor University. 4 September 2007. http://www.baylor.edu/irt/index.php?id=3418.
- "Advanced Placement Tests." belhaven.edu. Belhaven College. 26 September 2007.

 http://www.belhaven.edu/Academics/Catalogue/undergrad/TraditionalCatalogue07-08.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." bellarmine.edu. Bellarmine University. 26 September

- 2007. http://www.bellarmine.edu/documents/Registrar/AdvancedPlacement TransferChart10.06.df>.
- "Advanced Placement." belmontabbeycollege.edu. Belmont Abbey College. 26 September 2007. http://belmontabbeycollege.edu/academics/academic-catalogue.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." belmont.edu. Belmont University. 14 September 2007. http://www.belmont.edu/bellcore/pdf/ap.pdf>.
- "AP Credit." beloit.edu. Beloit College. 14 September 2007. http://www.beloit.edu/ ~admiss/apply/transfercredit/apcredit.php>.
- "Credit by Examination." benedict.edu. Benedict College. 20 September 2007. http://www.benedict.edu/divisions/inseff/registrar/general/bc-registrar-policies.html.
- "AP and IB Students." bennington.edu. Bennington College. 14 September 2007. http://www.bennington.edu/admis-applying-apibstu.asp.
- "Application Process." bentley.edu. Bentley College. 14 September 2007.

 http://www.bentley.edu/undergraduate/guidance/application-process.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement and College Level Examination Program (CLEP)." berea.edu.

 Berea College. 26 September 2007. http://www.berea.edu/catalog/academicregulations/creditbyexams.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Program." berry.edu. Berry College. 14 September 2007. http://www.berry.edu/catalogs/0507/AcademicCommunity.pdf.
- "Pre-College Credit." blc.edu. Bethany Lutheran College. 26 September 2007. http://www.blc.edu/academics/catalog/Acad_Catalog_07_09.pdf.

- "Advanced Placement (AP) Program Credit." bethelcollege.edu. Bethel College. 24

 September 2007. http://www.bethelcollege.edu/academics/catalog/archive/0607/03_Academic_Policies_web.pdf.>
- "Advanced Placement." bethelks.edu. Bethel College. 26 September 2007. http://www.bethelks.edu/currentstudents/registrar/catalog/catalog2006-07.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." biola.edu. Biola University. 26 September 2007. http://www.biola.edu/academics/torrey/admissions/ap.cfm.
- "Transfer Credit." bsc.edu. Birmingham Southern College. 14 September 2007. http://www.bsc.edu/academics/catalog/catalog2003-04/pages/academic-info/transfer.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." bloomfield.edu. Bloomfield College. 24 September 2007. http://campus.bloomfield.edu/academic/credit.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Exams." bloomu.edu. Bloomsburg University of Pennsylvania.

 26 September 2007. http://www.bloomu.edu/registrar/ap exams.php#>.
- "CLEP, AP and Correspondence Credit." churchtechnologies.net. Blue Mountain College. 24 September 2007. http://churchtechnologies.net/bmc/ Catalog/2006 2007 catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced placement." bluffton.edu. Bluffton University. 26 September 2007. http://www.bluffton.edu/catalog/undergrad/admissions/>.
- "Advanced Placement." bc.edu. Boston College. 6 September 2007.

 http://www.bc.edu/admission/undergrad/process/advstanding.html>.
- "About Advanced Credit." bu.edu. Boston University. 4 September 2007. http://www.bu.edu/admissions/pdfs/advanced_credit_guide.pdf.

- "Advanced Placement Guidelines." bowdoin.edu. Bowdoin College. 14 September 2007. http://www.bowdoin.edu/registrar/ap-guidelines.shtml>.
- "Advanced Placement." bgsu.edu. Bowling Green State University. 13 September 2007. http://www.bgsu.edu/catalog/Acad_policies39.html.
- "How do I know which AP scores count, and for what?" brandeis.edu. Brandeis

 University. 12 September 2007. http://www.brandeis.edu/as/advpol/ap-faq.html.
- "Advanced Placement." briarcliff.edu. Briar Cliff University. 26 September 2007. http://www.briarcliff.edu/files/catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." bridgewater.edu. Bridgewater College. 26 September 2007. http://www.bridgewater.edu/index.php?id=1274.
- "Advanced Standing." bridgew.edu. Bridgewater State College. 26 September 2007. http://www.bridgew.edu/Catalog/0607/ugadm.pdf.
- "Policies for Advanced Placement (AP) Examinations." brown.edu. Brown University.

 6 September 2007. http://www.brown.edu/Administration/Dean_of_the_
 College/resources/?id=505>.
- "AP, IB, and Other Exams." brynmawr.edu. Bryn Mawr College. 14 September 2007. http://www.brynmawr.edu/deans/credit_AP_IB_other_exams.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement." bucknell.edu. Bucknell University. 12 September 2007.

 http://www.bucknell.edu/Documents/Admissions/06AdvancedPlacement1.pdf>.
- "CLEP and AP." bvu.edu. Buena Vista University. 26 September 2007.

 http://www.bvu.edu/academics/catalog/2003-04/programs/index.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." butler.edu. Butler University. 14 September 2007. http://www.butler.edu/cba/pdf/Undergraduate/courses_credits.pdf.

- "AP/IP Credit Overview." byu.edu. Brigham Young University. 29 August 2007. http://saas.byu.edu/admissionsServices/schoolRelations/pf/ap_ib/index.htm.
- "Why Take AP/IB Credit." byu.edu. Brigham Young University. 29 August 2007.

 http://saas.byu.edu/admissionsServices/schoolRelations/pf/ap_ib/why_take_ap_ib.ht
 m>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credits." byuh.edu. Brigham Young University-Hawaii. 26

 September 2007. http://apps.byuh.edu/catalog/2007-2008/Policies
 & Procedures/Admission/index.php?page=AP Credits>.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." byui.edu. Brigham Young University Idaho. 10

 September 2007. http://www.byui.edu/registrarsoffice/academicpolicies.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." cofc.edu. College of Charleston. 10 September 2007. http://www.cofc.edu/%7Eundrgrad/ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement." cabrini.edu. Cabrini College. 26 September 2007.

 http://www.cabrini.edu/assets/cabrini/academics/PDFs/undergraduate-catalog.pdf
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." csupomona.edu. California State Polytechnic University. 7 September 2007. http://www.csupomona.edu/~academic/catalog/gen_info/Acad_Regs.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." csuchico.edu. California State University-Chico. 28 September 2007. http://www.csuchico.edu/catalog/cat05/4Admission/02adv.html.
- "Academic Information." csub.edu. California State University-Bakersfield. 24

 September 2007. http://www.csub.edu/03-05Catalog/academicinfo.htm.

- "Advanced Placement." csufresno.edu. California State University-Fresno. 24 September 2007. http://www.csufresno.edu/catoffice/current/acadplace.html.
- "Placement Exams." fullerton.edu. California State University Fullerton. 7

 September 2007. http://www.fullerton.edu/admissions/ProspectiveStudent/
 PlacementExams.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." csumb.edu. California State University-Monterey. 28 September 2007. http://csumb.edu/site/x2206.xml.
- "Placement Test Exemptions." calstatela.edu. California State University Los Angeles.

 12 September 2007. http://catalog.calstatela.edu/NXT/gateway. dll?f=templates\$fn =default.htm\$3.0\$vid=calstate:current>.
- "Advanced Placement." csun.edu. California State University Northridge. 10

 September 2007. http://www.csun.edu/eop/arceop/firstYearStudents/advanced
 PlacementClep.htm>.
- "Advanced Standing Credit and Advanced Placement Exams." csus.edu. California State University Sacramento. 12 September 2007. http://aaweb.csus.edu/catalog/current/First%20100%20Pages/FRESHMEN.asp#Advanced.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." cup.edu. California University of Pennsylvania. 28

 September 2007. <a href="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp?pageId="http://www.cup.edu/prospective/index.jsp."http://w
- "Credit for Non-traditional College Level Work." csupomona.edu. California State

 Polytechnic University. 4 September 2007. http://www.csupomona.edu/
 ~academic/catalog/gen_info/Acad_Regs.pdf>.
- "Acceleration of University Studies." csulb.edu. California State University Long

- Beach. 4 September 2007. http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/curriculum _handbook/catalog/04-05/documents/regs.pdf>.
- "Credit for Advanced Placement, International Baccalaureate or College Courses." caltech.edu. California Institute of Technology. 13 September 2007. http://admissions.caltech.edu/admissions/freshman.
- "Advance Credit Opportunities." campbellsville.edu. Campbellsville University. 28

 September 2007. http://www.campbellsville.edu/academics/images/bc0305.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." canisius.edu. Canisius College. 28 September 2007. http://www.canisius.edu/student_advise/academic_info.asp#ap.
- "College Entrance Examination Board (CEEB) Advanced Placement." carleton.edu.

 Carleton College. 14 September 2007. http://www.carleton.edu/campus/registrar/catalog/prior_credits.html.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." cmu.edu. Carnegie Mellon University. 6 September 2007. http://my.cmu.edu/site/admission/page.test req>.
- "Advanced Placement." carthage.edu. Carthage College. 28 September 2007. http://www.carthage.edu/admissions/ap.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." cascade.edu. Cascade College. 24 September 2007. http://www.cascade.edu/index.asp?id=212.
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate Exam Policy." case.edu. Case Western Reserve University. 10 September 2007. http://admission.case.edu/admissions/application/ap.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." castleton.edu. Castleton State College. 24 September 2007. http://www.castleton.edu/admissions/first_year.htm.

- "Advanced Placement Credit Policies and Procedures." cua.edu. Catholic University of America. 13 September 2007. http://admissions.cua.edu/tests/>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." cedarville.edu. Cedarville University. 14 September 2007. http://www.cedarville.edu/departments/registrar/testinfo.htm.
- "Independent Study and Practicum." centenarycollege.edu. Centenary College. 24

 September 2007. http://www.centenarycollege.edu/cms/en/prospective-students/undergraduate studies/transfer-students/.
- "Advanced Placement." centenary.edu. Centenary College of Louisiana. 14 September 2007. http://www.centenary.edu/admissions/ap.
- "AP and CLEP Credit." central.edu. Central College. 28 September 2007.

 http://www.central.edu/admission/apply/advancedCourseCredit.html>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." centralchristian.edu. Central Christian College of Kansas. 14 September 2007. http://www.centralchristian.edu/pdf/ catacad04.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement and CLEP." cmich.edu. Central Michigan University. 28

 September 2007. http://cmich.edu/admissions/parents/apply/highschool_academics.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." cwu.edu. Central Washington University. 28 September 2007. http://www.cwu.edu/~catalogs/01 transfer.html>.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit." centre.edu. Centre College. 14 September 2007. http://www.centre.edu/web/admission/admis.html.
- "Advanced Placement." chapman.edu. Chapman University. 12 September 2007. http://www.chapman.edu/RegOffice/OC/transfer_AP.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." cnu.edu. Christopher Newport University. 14 September 2007.

- http://undergradcatalog.cnu.edu/archives/catalog0506.pdf.
- "Credit and Placement for Advanced Placement (AP) and International Baccalaureate

 (IB) Exam." claremontmckenna.edu. Claremont McKenna College. 14 September

 2007. http://www.claremontmckenna.edu/admission/catalog/2004-2005/pdfs/academic-policies.pdf>.
- "Admissions." clarion.edu. Clarion University of Pennsylvania. 24 September 2007. http://www.clarion.edu/admiss/ap chart.shtml>.
- "Credit by Examination." cau.edu. Clark Atlanta University. 24 September 2007. http://www.cau.edu/catalogues/ugrad-catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." clarku.edu. Clark University. 13 September 2007. http://www.clarku.edu/admissions/apply/advancedcredit.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement Exams." clarkson.edu. Clarkson University. 13 September 2007. http://www.clarkson.edu/sas/registrar/apstudentltr06.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." clemson.edu. Clemson University. 4 September 2007 http://www.clemson.edu/prospectivestudents/advancedplacement.html>.
- "College Credit by Exam." coastal.edu. Coastal Carolina University. 28 September 2007. http://www.coastal.edu/registrar/documents/CollegeCreditByExam.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." coe.edu. Coe College. 14 September 2007. http://www.coe.edu/catalog/admission.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." mountsaintvincent.edu. College of Mount Saint Vincent. 28

 September 2007. http://www.mountsaintvincent.edu/SupportFiles/Files/

 CMSVAcademicCatalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." cnr.edu. College of New Rochelle. 24 September 2007.

- http://www.cnr.edu/CNRArtsScience.pdf>.
- "Applying to College of the Atlantic." coa.edu. College of the Atlantic. 16 September 2007. http://www.coa.edu/html/applytocoa.htm.
- "Advanced Standing." colby.edu. Colby College. 14 September 2007.

 http://www.colby.edu/academics_cs/catalogue/2006_2007/general_information/tests
 advanced.fm>.
- "Advanced Placement." colby-sawyer.edu. Colby-Sawyer College. 28 September 2007. http://www.colby-sawyer.edu/assets/pdf/2004-2005collegecatalog.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement and Pre-matriculation Credit." colgate.edu. Colgate University.

 16 September 2007. http://www.colgate.edu/DesktopDefault1.

 aspx?tabid=631&pgID=3127>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." tcnj.edu. The College of New Jersey. 12 September 2007. < http://www.tcnj.edu/~recreg/policies/ap.html >.
- "Get Title." tcnj.edu. College of New Jersey. 16 September 2007. http://www.tcnj.edu/~recreg/policies/ap.html.
- "Placement, Credit by Examination and Transfer Credit for Undergraduate Degrees."

 wm.edu. College of William and Mary in Virginia. 6 September 2007.

 http://www.wm.edu/sacs/accdoc/2/7/4/documents/Placement,CreditbyExamination, andTransferCredit.df>.
- "Do AP credits or college summer classes count for credit?" wooster.edu. College of Wooster. 16 September 2007. http://www.wooster.edu/center_for_advising/FAQ.htm#3.
- "Advanced Placement." coloradocollege.edu. Colorado College. 16 September 2007.

- .
- "Advanced Placement." mines.edu. Colorado School Mines. 12 September 2007.

 http://www.mines.edu/admiss/ugrad/FirstYearStudents/fyr_admissionAP.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." colostate.edu. Colorado State University. 6

 September 2007. http://www.colostate.edu/Depts/Registrar/transfer.htm>.
- "CLEP/Advanced Placement Credit." colum.edu. Columbia College Chicago. 24

 September 2007. http://www.colum.edu/Admissions/Transfer_Evaluation/Transferring Credit to Columbia College Chicago.php>.
- "Credit." college.Columbia.edu. Columbia University. 6 September 2007.

 http://www.college.columbia.edu/bulletin/programs_of_study/placement.php.
- "Advanced Placement." cord.edu. Concordia College at Moorehead. 28 September 2007. http://www.cord.edu/Academics/Catalog2/registration.php.
- "Advanced Placement courses with Concordia equivalencies." cune.edu. Concordia University. 28 September 2007. http://www.cune.edu/academics/1564/>.
- "Advanced Placement Credits." conncoll.edu. Connecticut College. 17 September 2007. http://www.conncoll.edu/academics/2110.htm.
- "FAQ Course Credits." conncoll.edu. Connecticut College. 17 September 2007. http://www.conncoll.edu/campuslife/3079.htm#anchor3132.
- "Advanced Placement Credit and Credit by Examination." cooper.edu. Cooper Union for the Advancement of Science and Art. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.cooper.edu/administration/registrar/pdfs/catalog1.pdf.

- "College Board (CEEB) Advanced Placement Program Examinations Summary of Credit and Placement." cornell.edu. Cornell University. 4 September 2007.

 http://admissions.cornell.edu/downloads/adv_placement_intl_credentials.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement, International Baccalaureate and CLEP Examinations." covenant.edu. Covenant College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.covenant.edu/pdf/academic-bulletin/section1.pdf.
- "Advanced Standing." culver.edu. Culver-Stockton College. 17 September 2007. http://www.culver.edu/images/pdf/academics/catalog/2006/intro.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." daemen.edu. Daemen College. 24 September 2007.

 https://www.daemen.edu/admissions/Apply/AdmRequirementsDetails.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." dana.edu. Dana College. 29 September 2007. http://www.dana.edu/catalog/advancedplacement.html.
- "AP Exams." dartmouth.edu. Dartmouth College. 7 September 2007. http://www.dartmouth.edu/~frstyear/work/policies/apexams.html.
- "Advanced Placement." davidson.edu. Davidson College. 17 September 2007. http://www2.davidson.edu/academics/reg/acadreg_AP.asp.
- "Advanced Placement and Advanced Credit." desu.edu. Delaware State University. 24

 September 2007. http://www.desu.edu/admission/admissions.php#advanced.
- "Types of Transfer Credit." Denison.edu. denison University. 17 September 2007. http://www.denison.edu/offices/registrar/.
- "Placement Tests and Test Credit." depaul.edu. DePaul University. 10 September 2007. http://sr.depaul.edu./credit.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement." depauw.edu. DePauw University. 17 September 2007.

- http://www.depauw.edu/admin/registrar/ap.asp.
- "Guidelines for Assigning Advanced Placement/Credit." dickinson.edu. Dickinson College. 17 September 2007. http://alpha.dickinson.edu/departments/reg/APinfo.html.
- "College Board Advanced Placement Program." dillard.edu. Dillard University. 29

 September 2007. http://www.dillard.edu/admis/information.htm.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Exam." doane.edu. Doane College. 29 September 2007.

 http://www.doane.edu/About_Doane/Offices/Registrar/transfer/crsequiv/APTest/.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." drexel.edu. Drexel University. 10 September 2007. http://www.drexel.edu/provost/policies/advanced_placement.asp.
- "AP, IPC, and PMC Credit." duke.edu. Duke University. 4 September 2007. http://treqs.trinity.duke.edu/credit.html.
- "Advanced Placement." earlham.edu. Earlham College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.earlham.edu/curriculumguide/academics/advancedplacement.html.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." ecu.edu. East Carolina University. 10 September 2007. http://www.ecu.edu/cs-acad/admissions/Advanced-Placement-Credit.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement Exams." ecok.edu. East Central University. 29 September 2007. http://www.ecok.edu/admissions/apexam.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." etsu.edu. East Tennessee State University. 29

 September 2007. http://www.etsu.edu/admissions/advanced credit.asp>.
- "AP (Advanced Placement) Program." etbu.edu. East Texas Baptist University. 29

 September 2007. http://www.etbu.edu/Advising/Testing/tests_lists.htm.
- "Credit By Exam." eku.edu. Eastern Kentucky University. 29 September 2007.

- http://www.testing.eku.edu/creditbyexam/app/>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Courses and Examinations." virginiamentor.org. Eastern

 Mennonite University. 29 September 2007.

 http://www.virginiamentor.org/ap ib/AP.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement." ewu.edu. Eastern Washington University. 29 September 2007. http://www.ewu.edu/x1714.xml#ap.
- "Advanced Placement." eckerd.edu. Eckerd College. 17 September 2007. http://www.eckerd.edu/academics/Eckerd2004-2006Catalog.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credits." etown.edu. Elizabethtown College. 17 September 2007. http://www.etown.edu/Registration.aspx?topic=Transfer+ Credits%3a+AP+Credits>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." elmira.edu. Elmira College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.elmira.edu/resources/shared/pdf/admissions/transfers/advanced_placeme
 nt_prog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Policies." elon.edu. Elon University. 10 September 2007. http://www.elon.edu/e-web/administration/registrar/advPlace.xhtml.
- "College Level Examination Program." ec.edu. Emmanuel College. 29 September 2007. http://www.ec.edu/admissions/clep.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." ehc.edu. Emory and Henry College. 29 September 2007. http://www.ehc.edu/academics/catalog.pdf>.
- "College Credit Policies." emory.edu Emory University. 6 September 2007. http://www.emory.edu/ADMISSIONS/admission-aid/ap-ib-credit-policies.htm.
- "Advanced Placement College Entrance Examination Board (CEEB)." emporia.edu.

- Emporia State University. 29 September 2007. http://www.emporia.edu/regist/ analyst/ceeb.htm>.
- "Credit By Examination at Evangel University." evangel.edu. Evangel University. 29

 September 2007. http://www.evangel.edu/FutureStudents/Application/

 AppClep.pdf>.
- "How about my AP and CLEP credit?" evergreen.edu. Evergreen State College. 29

 September 2007. http://www.evergreen.edu/admissions/transcredit.htm#apclep.
- "Advanced Placement." fairfield.edu. Fairfield University. 17 September 2007. http://www.fairfield.edu/documents/academic/undergrad2005-06.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." fdu.edu. Fairleigh Dickinson University. 29 September 2007. http://view.fdu.edu/default.aspx?id=356.
- "Can I get Advanced Placement credit at Fairmont State?" fairmontstate.edu. Fairmont State University. 30 September 2007. http://www.fairmontstate.edu/admissions/applying_faqs.asp.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit by Examination." ferrum.edu. Ferrum College. 24

 September 2007. http://www.ferrum.edu/onlinedocs/catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." finlandia.edu. Finlandia University. 24 September 2007. http://www.finlandia.edu/catalog/catalog.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." fsc.edu. Fitchburg State College. 30 September 2007. http://www.fsc.edu/catalog/Glossary/.

- "Advanced Placement." flagler.edu. Flagler College. 17 September 2007. http://www.flagler.edu/admissions/requirements.html.
- "Does the Honors College accept advanced placement (AP) or International

 Baccalaureate (IB) credit?" fau.edu. Florida Atlantic University. 12 September

 2007. http://www.fau.edu/divdept/honcol/about_general_faq.htm#4.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." fit.edu. Florida Institute of Technology. 13 September 2007. http://www.fit.edu/ugrad/adminfo/exams/apcredit.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." fiu.edu. Florida International University. 6 September 2007. http://www.fiu.edu/~admiss/exams.htm.
- "Placement." fmuniv.edu. Florida Memorial University. 24 September 2007. http://www.fmuniv.edu/admissions/placement.htm.
- "AP Scores and University Course Equivalents." fsu.edu. Florida State University. 30 August 2007. http://www.fsu.edu/students/prospective/admissions/credit/hscredit.shtml>.
- "Advanced Placement." fordham.edu. Fordham University. 10 September 2007.

 http://www.fordham.edu/bulletins/pdf/undrgrd_blltn_04_06/fordhm_undrgrd_bulltn_17-24.pdf.
- "External Credit by Examination." fortlewis.edu. Fort Lewis College. 30 September 2007. http://www.fortlewis.edu/cmsdocs/course_catalog/catalog2005-06/2005 06_course_catalog.pdf>.
- "CLEP/AP." framingham.edu. Framingham State College. 30 September 2007. http://www.framingham.edu/catalogs/pdf/0607/admissions.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." fandm.edu. Franklin and Marshall College. 17

- September 2007. http://www.fandm.edu/x8411.xml.
- "Advanced Standing & Early Admission." fpc.edu. Franklin Pierce College. 30 September 2007. http://www.fpc.edu/pages/Admission/geninfo.html.
- "Credit-By-Exam Policies." frostburg.edu. Frostburg State University. 30 September 2007. http://www.frostburg.edu/ungrad/catalog/policy.pdf>.
- "Get Title." furman.edu. Furman University. 12 September 2007. http://www.furman.edu/advising/ch3place.htm#tab.
- "University Credit by Examination." gallaudent.edu. Gallaudet University. 24

 September 2007. http://72.14.253.104/u/Gallaudet?q=cache:bQYy3RDTDk0J:
 admissions.gallaudet.edu/catalog/03-04/UG03-04_polices.pdf+advanced+
 placement&hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=6&gl=us&ie=UTF-8>.
- "Advanced Placement." gannon.edu. Gannon University. 30 September 2007. http://www.gannon.edu/admiss/undergrad/office/AP.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." gardner-webb.edu. Gardner-Webb University. 30 September 2007. http://www.gardner-webb.edu/academics/registrar/transfer/ap.html>.
- "Placement Tests." gmu.edu. George Mason University. 7 September 2007.

 http://www.gmu.edu/cos/academics/undergraduate/placement_tests.html>.
- "Advanced Standing." gwu.edu. George Washington University. 6 September 2007. http://gwired.gwu.edu/adm/apply/freshman.html#advstanding.
- "Advanced Credit." georgetown.edu. Georgetown University. 6 September 2007.

 http://www12.georgetown.edu/undergrad/bulletin/admissions.html#advanced.
- "Advanced Placement." georgiasouthern.edu. Georgia Southern University. 12

 September 2007. http://admissions.georgiasouthern.edu/advanced-placement.htm>.

- "Credit by Examination." gsu.edu. Georgia State University. 10 September 2007. http://www.gsu.edu/images/Downloadables/Undergrad 06-07 catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." gatech.edu. Georgia Tech. 4 September 2007. http://www.admiss.gatech.edu/ap/.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." gettysburg.edu. Gettysburg College. 17

 September 2007. http://www.gettysburg.edu/admissions/apib credit.dot>.
- "Advanced Placement." gonzaga.edu. Gonzaga University. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.gonzaga.edu/Admissions/Undergraduate+Admissions/Prospective+Students/Entering+Freshmen/Advanced+Standing/Advanced+Placement.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Program." gordon.edu. Gordon College. 17 September 2007. http://www.gordon.edu/ap_satii_ib.
- "Credit by Examination and Other Non-Traditional Sources." gram.edu. Grambling

 State College. 24 September 2007. http://www.gram.edu/registrar/regulations/reg16.asp.
- "Credit by Exam." gvsu.edu. Grand Valley State University. 10 September 2007. http://www.gvsu.edu/credbyexam.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit for Incoming Students." greenmtn.edu. Green Mountain College. 30 September 2007. http://www.greenmtn.edu/learning/registrar/ap_credit.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Examination and International Baccalaureate Credits." grinnell.edu. Grinnell College. 17 September 2007. http://www.grinnell.edu/academic/catalog/admission/placement/.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." gcc.edu. Grove City College. 17 September 2007.

- http://www.gcc.edu/Applicant Information 1.php>.
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate Credit." guilford.edu. Guilford College. 30 September 2007. http://www.guilford.edu/admission/application/handbook/course_guide/advising.html.
- "Get Title." gustavus.edu. Gustavus Adolphus College. 17 September 2007. http://gustavus.edu/academics/general_catalog/current/admiss.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." hamilton.edu. Hamilton College. 17 September 2007. http://www.hamilton.edu/assets/pdf/catalogue.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." hampshire.edu. Hampshire College. 17 September 2007. http://www.hampshire.edu/cms/index.php?id=8979.
- "Advanced Placement." hamptonu.edu. Hampton University. 30 September 2007. http://www.hamptonu.edu/testing_services/advanced_placement.htm.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." hanover.edu. Hanover College. 17 September 2007. http://www.hanover.edu/academics/registrar/credit.
- "Harding University Policy on AP." Harding.edu. harding University. 30 September 2007.http://www.harding.edu/testing/PDF/HU%20Policy%20on%20AP%202004. pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing." harvard.edu. Harvard University. 4

 September 2007. http://fdo.fas.harvard.edu:80/icb/icb.do?keyword=k3806&

 pageid=icb.page91804&pageContentId=icb.pagecontent216223&view=view.do&vie

 wParam_name=the_academic_program.tml#a_icb_pagecontent216223>.
- "Advanced Placement." hmc.edu. Harvey Mudd College. 17 September 2007. http://www.dof.hmc.edu/CR_cat_03-04/.

- "Advanced Placement." hastings.edu. Hastings College. 30 September 2007. http://www.hastings.edu/academic/catalog/06/policies.html#ap.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." haverford.edu. Haverford College. 17 September 2007. http://www.haverford.edu/catalog/specialacademicprograms.html#APCredit.
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate Credits." hendrix.edu. Hendrix College. 17 September 2007. http://www.hendrix.edu/academics/academics.aspx?id=1762.
- "Exam Credits." hillsdale.edu. Hillsdale College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.hillsdale.edu/academics/registrar/information/examcredits.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." hws.edu. Hobart William Smith College. 17 September 2007. http://www.hws.edu/pdf/communitystandards.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." hollins.edu. Hollins University. 17 September 2007. http://www.hollins.edu/admissions/ugradadm/transfer/transfer.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." holycross.edu. College of the Holy Cross. 16 September 2007. http://www.holycross.edu/catalog/catalog.pdf>.
- "Transfer/Advanced Placement Students." howard.edu. Howard University. 12

 September 2007. http://www.cpnahs.howard.edu/nursing/Transfer.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Tests." humboldt.edu. Humboldt State University. 30 September 2007. http://www.humboldt.edu/~humboldt/catalogpdfs/ admissioninfo.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." ic.edu. Illinois College. 30 September 2007. http://www.ic.edu/academics/catalog/admissions.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." ilstu.edu. Illinois State University. 12 September

- 2007. http://www.ilstu.edu/home/catalog/pdf/undergrad.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." iit.edu. Illinois Institute of Technology. 13 September 2007. http://www.iit.edu/~edserve/apcredit/>.
- "AP & IB Credit." iwu.edu. Illinois Wesleyan University. 17 September 2007. http://www2.iwu.edu/admissions/criteria/apib.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Program." indstate.edu. Indiana State University. 24

 September 2007. http://web.indstate.edu/testing/credit/creditexam.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Courses." indiana.edu. Indiana University. 4 September 2007. http://www.indiana.edu/~iuadmit/freshmen/as_ap.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit/Exemption Examinations." iup.edu. Indiana

 University of Pennsylvania. 30 September 2007. http://www.iup.edu/registrar/catalog/acapolicy/#Advanced%20Placement%20and%20Credit/Exemption%20Examinations.
- "College Credit by Examination." iupui.edu. Indiana University-Purdue University
 Indianapolis. 14 September 2007. http://www.enroll.iupui.edu/creditbyexamination.shtml.
- "Credit by Examination." iastate.edu. Iowa State University. 10 September 2007. http://www.iastate.edu/~catalog/2003-05/geninfo/cbe.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." ithaca.edu. Ithaca College. 12 September 2007.

 http://www.ithaca.edu/catalogs/undergrad/cat04/10stuinfo-02.shtml#TopOfPage.
- "Advanced Placement." jsums.edu. Jackson State University. 24 September 2007. http://www.jsums.edu/undergradcat0507.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." jmu.edu. James Madison University. 6 September

- 2007. http://www.jmu.edu/admissions/info/scores.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement." jcu.edu. John Carroll University. 30 September 2007. http://www.jcu.edu/undergradbulletin/admission/special.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." jhu.edu. Johns Hopkins University. 6 September 2007. http://engineering.jhu.edu/include/content/pdf/acadaff/section3.pdf.
- "Credit by Examination (AP)." jcsu.edu. Johnson C Smith University. 24 September 2007. http://www.jcsu.edu/admissions/registrar/studentload.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." juniata.edu. Juniata College. 17 September 2007. http://services.juniata.edu/catalog/section.html?appr+apc.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." kzoo.edu. Kalamazoo College. 17 September 2007. http://www.kzoo.edu/regist/catalog/cat0304/P11-30.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." k-state.edu. Kansas State University. 13 September 2007. http://www.k-state.edu/admit/AdvancedPlacement.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." kent.edu. Kent State University. 13 September 2007.

 http://www.kent.edu/honors/ProspectiveStudents/AdvancedPlacementProgram.cfm
- "Advanced Standing and Credit." kysu.edu. Kentucky State College. 24 September 2007. http://www.kysu.edu/admissions/admission_requirements/ index.cfm?cmspageNum=2>.
- "Advanced Placement and Other Credits." kenyon.edu. Kenyon College. 17 September 2007. http://www.kenyon.edu/x1897.xml.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." keuka.edu. Keuka College. 30 September 2007. http://www.keuka.edu/communications/Publications/Record0607.pdf.

- "Advanced Standing." king.edu. King College. 30 September 2007.

 http://www.king.edu/CurrentStudents/AcademicServices/catalogs/Academic_Catalogue2006_7.pdf.
- "Credit by Exam." knox.edu. Knox College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.knox.edu/PreBuilt/PDFs/Creditbyexamination.pdf.
- "Credit By Examination." laroche.edu. La Roche College. 24 September 2007. http://www.laroche.edu/catalog/PolicyDetail.asp?PolicyID=8.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." lasalle.edu. La Salle University. 30 September 2007. http://www.lasalle.edu/students/ap.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." lafayette.edu. Lafayette College. 17 September 2007. http://ww2.lafayette.edu/~registra/NewAPweb.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." lakeforest.edu. Lake Forest College. 17 September 2007. http://www.lakeforest.edu/images/userImages/larson/Page_4729/
 AP%20Credit%20Table%20-%202005.pdf>.
- "What is Advanced Placement?" Issu.edu. Lake Superior State University. 30 September 2007. http://www.lssu.edu/admissions/ap.php.
- "Advanced Placement." lander.edu. Lander University. 30 September 2007. http://www.lander.edu/admissions/Credit/AP.html.
- "College Credit for High School Seniors." lawrence.edu. Lawrence University. 17

 September 2007. http://www.lawrence.edu/admissions/apply/collegecredit.shtml>.
- "Advanced Placement." lvc.edu. Lebanon Valley College. 30 September 2007. http://www.lvc.edu/admission/ap.aspx?bhiw=908>.
- "College Level Examination Program." leeuniversity.edu. Lee University. 30

- September 2007. http://www.leeuniversity.edu/academics/info/policies-profplaceclep.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." lehigh.edu. Lehigh University. 10 September 2007. http://www3.lehigh.edu/academics/catalog/html/Igeneralinfo.html.
- "Advanced Placement Credit Policy." lhup.edu. Lock Haven University of Pennsylvania. 30 September 2007. http://www.lhup.edu/admissions/ap-credit-policy.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." latech.edu. Louisiana Tech University. 30 September 2007. http://www.latech.edu/admissions/advance-placement.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement Program." lmu.edu. Loyola Marymount University. 12 September 2007. http://www.lmu.edu/Page27881.aspx.
- "Credit By Exam." loyno.edu. Loyola University New Orleans. 17 September 2007.

 http://bulletin.loyno.edu/2006undergraduate/academic_regs/contents.html#credit_by_exam.
- "Opportunities for Credit." luc.edu. Loyola University Chicago. 7 September 2007. http://www.luc.edu/undergrad/academics/factsheets/credit by examination.pdf>.
- "Advanced-Standing Program." Isu.edu. Louisiana State University Baton Rouge. 10
 September 2007. http://aaweb.lsu.edu/catalogs/2004/pdfs/CH1040%20
 Undergraduate%20Admission.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Scholars Program." lynchburg.edu. Lynchburg College. 30 September 2007. http://www.lynchburg.edu/documents/AboutUs/Registrars Office/Catalog/current/admissions.df#pagemode=bookmarks>.
- "Advanced Standing." lyon.edu. Lyon College. 30 September 2007.

- http://www.lyon.edu/html/cat/9798cat/ACRules.HTM.
- "Advanced Standing at Macalester College." macalester.edu. Macalester College. 17

 September 2007. http://www.macalester.edu/registrar/AP-IBInfo.html.
- "Advanced Placement." manhattan.edu. Manhattan College. 30 September 2007. http://www.manhattan.edu/catalog/admission.shtml#exam.
- "Credit by Proficiency Exams." marist.edu. Marist College. 17 September 2007. http://www.marist.edu/registrar/credproexamweb.pdf>.
- "Frequently Asked Questions: Advanced Placement." marlboro.edu. Marlboro College.

 17 September 2007. http://www.marlboro.edu/admissions/fag#AP.
- "Advanced Placement Credit & Placement." marquette.edu. Marquette University. 10

 September 2007. http://www.marquette.edu/student/freshman/documents/ap.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Examination." marshall.edu. Marshall University. 30

 September 2007. http://www.lynchburg.edu/documents/AboutUs/RegistrarsOffice

 /Catalog/current/admissions.df#pagemode=bookmarks>.
- "Advanced Placement/International Baccalaureate." maryvillecollege.edu. Maryville College. 17 September 2007. http://www.maryvillecollege.edu/admissions/requirements.asp?id=8.
- "Advanced Placement, International Baccalaureate and G.C.E. A- Level Credit Accepted at MIT." mit.edu. Massachusetts Institute of Technology. 4 September 2007. http://mit.edu/firstyear/prospective/ap/.
- "Advanced Placement examinations." mcgill.ca. McGill University. 12 September 2007. http://www.mcgill.ca/student-records/transfercredits/ap/.
- "The Advanced Placement Program." mcneese.edu. McNeese State University. 24

- September 2007. http://www.mcneese.edu/faculty/handbook05/ pages/312.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement." medaille.edu. Medaille College. 24 September 2007. http://www.medaille.edu/academics/catalogs/0506/general/apply.asp.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit." meredith.edu. Meredith College. 1 October 2007. http://www.meredith.edu/academics/ugcat0607.pdf.
- "Non-Traditional Credit." mesastate.edu. Mesa State College. 24 September 2007.

 http://www.mesastate.edu/main/academics/courseinfo/20067/MSC_Catalog_0607.p

 df>.
- "Credit by Examination Options." messiah.edu. Messiah College. 17 September 2007. http://www.messiah.edu/offices/registrar/equivalencies.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program (AP)." miami.muohio.edu. Miami University Oxford.

 6 September 2007. http://www.miami.muohio.edu/admission/ap_ib.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement." msu.edu. Michigan State University. 4 September 2007. http://admissions.msu.edu/admission/freshmen_AP-IB-CLEP.asp.
- "Credit-by-Examination." mtsu.edu. Middle Tennessee State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.mtsu.edu/~admissn/advstand.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." middlebury.edu. Middlebury College. 17 September 2007. http://www.middlebury.edu/academics/acadinfo/ap/.
- "Credit by Examination." msoe.edu. Milwaukee School of Engineering. 17 September 2007. http://www.msoe.edu/life_at_msoe/current_student_resources/academic_resources/registrar/policies/credit_by_examination.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." millersville.edu. Millersville University of Pennsylvania.

 1 October 2007. http://www.millersville.edu/~govern/sect2/assess.html.

- "Advanced Placement." millikin.edu. Millikin University. 1 October 2007. http://www.millikin.edu/registrar/forms/Proficiency%20Information.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." millsaps.edu. Millsaps College. 17 September 2007. http://www.millsaps.edu/records/apscores.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement Course Equivalency." mnsu.edu. Minnesota State University-Mankato. 1 October 2007. http://www.mnsu.edu/admissions/firstyear/ transfer/ib-clep.html>.
- "Advanced Placement." mnstate.edu. Minnesota State University-Moorhead. 1 October 2007. http://www.mnstate.edu/home/bulletin/acad info.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." msstate.edu. Mississippi State University. 13

 September 2007. http://www.msstate.edu/dept/registrar/bulletin/2006/
 2006Bulletin.pdf>.
- "Credit By Examination." missouristate.edu. Missouri State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.missouristate.edu/admissions/CredByExam.htm.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." missouriwestern.edu. Missouri Western State College. 24

 September 2007. http://www.missouriwestern.edu/Admissions/ap_ib_clep.asp>.
- "Advanced Standing." monm.edu. Monmouth College. 1 October 2007. http://www.monm.edu/academics/academic-policies.htm.
- "Advanced Placement and CLEP Credits." montclair.edu. Montclair State University. 1

 October 2007. http://www.montclair.edu/academicadvising/ap.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." montreat.edu. Montreat College. 1 October 2007. http://www.montreat.edu/registrar/advancedplacement.pdf>.
- "Credit by Examination." moravian.ede. Moravian College. 17 September 2007.

- http://www.moravian.edu/admission/apCreditPolicy.htm.
- "Credit By Examination." morehouse.edu. Morehouse College. 1 October 2007. http://www.morehouse.edu/admissions/advancedplacement.html.
- "Advanced Placement." morgan.edu. Morgan State University. 24 September 2007.

 http://72.14.253.104/u/morgan?q=cache:v386MfpEzW8J:morgan.edu/academics/downloads/cat2003-2006/studentaffairs.pdf+advanced+placement

 &hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=5&gl=us&ie=UTF-8>.
- "Non-Traditional Credit." morningside.edu. Morningside College. 1 October 2007.

 http://www.morningsidecollege.net/academics/academic_catalog/documents/catalog

 000.df>.
- "Advanced Placement." mtholyoke.edu. Mount Holyoke College. 17 September 2007. http://www.mtholyoke.edu/adm/ap-app.shtml.
- "Advance Placement Program Examinations (AP)." murraystate.edu. Murray State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.murraystate.edu/secsv/clep.htm.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit by Examination." muskingum.edu. Muskingum College. 1 October 2007. http://www.muskingum.edu/home/registrar/downloads/2006-07-catalog.pdf.
- "How do I receive Advanced Placement/International Baccalaureate credit?" ncat.edu.

 North Carolina A & T State University. 24 September 2007.

 http://www.ncat.edu/~admit/faq.html.
- "Advanced Placement / International Baccalaureate." nccu.edu. North Carolina Central University. 24 September 2007. http://www.nccu.edu/

- admissionsandaid/documents/AP%20Exam%20Pages%20from%20NCCU_The%20 Book%202009_Compiled.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Guide." nebrwesleyan.edu. Nebraska Wesleyan University. 17

 September 2007. http://www.nebrwesleyan.edu/academics/registrar_
 forms/AP_guide.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." newcollege.edu. New College of California. 24

 September 2007. http://www.newcollege.edu/priorlearning/apcredit.cfm>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." ncf.edu. New College of Florida. 17 September 2007. http://www.ncf.edu/Provost/documents/LiberalArtsBooklet2007-08.pdf.
- "AP Course Credits." njit.edu. New Jersey Institute of Technology. 13 September 2007. http://www.njit.edu/admissions/undergrad/applying/freshmen/apcoursecredits.php.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." nmsu.edu. New Mexico State University. 13 September 2007. http://www.nmsu.edu/~admision/credit.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." nyu.edu. New York University. 30 August 2007. http://cas.nyu.edu/object/bulletin0608.ug.admission.html.
- "Advanced Placement and College Transfer Credit." niagara.edu. Niagara University.

 1 October 2007. http://www.niagara.edu/admissions/pre-app.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Program Examinations." nicholls.edu. Nicholls State University.

 24 September 2007. http://www.nicholls.edu/records/advanced-placement-program-examinations/.
- "Advanced Placement," nau.edu. Northern Arizona University. 12 September 2007. http://www4.nau.edu/uadmissions/profiles/placement.htm.

- "Policy on College-Level Examination Program (CLEP), Advanced Placement Credit, and Credit by Departmental Examination." ngcsu.edu. North Georgia College and State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.ngcsu.edu/VPAA/clep_policy.shtml.
- "First-Year Writing Placement." ncsu.edu. North Carolina State University. 4

 September 2007. http://www.fis.ncsu.edu/uga/placemen.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." northcentralcollege.edu. North Central College. 1

 October 2007. http://www.northcentralcollege.edu/x4949.xml>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." northcentral.edu. North Central University. 1

 October 2007. http://www.northcentral.edu/drupal/admissions/documents/ap_info.pdf.
- "Credit by Exam." ndsu.edu. North Dakota State University. 13 September 2007. http://www.ndsu.edu/admission/credit_by_exam.shtm.
- "Advanced Credit." neu.edu. Northeastern University. 6 September 2007. http://www.neu.edu/registrar/courses/cat0405-002-006.pdf.
- "Northern Illinois: Credit By Examination." niu.edu. Northern Illinois University. 13

 September 2007. http://www.niu.edu/testing/pdffiles/CBEBrochure.pdf>.
- "Advance Placement Policy." nmu.edu. Northern Michigan University. 1 October 2007. http://www.nmu.edu/records/ADVANCEPLACEMENT.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." northpark.edu. North Park University. 1 October 2007.

 http://www.northpark.edu/home/index.cfm?northpark=CollegeCredit.AdvC_Advanceplacement.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) examinations." northwestern.edu. Northwestern University.

- 4 September 2007. http://www.ugadm.northwestern.edu/ freshman/credit/ap.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." nwmissouri.edu. Northwest Missouri State University. 1

 October 2007. http://www.nwmissouri.edu/admissions/dualcredit.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." nnu.edu. Northwest Nazarene University. 1 October 2007. http://www.nnu.edu/371/>.
- "Advanced Placement." oberlin.edu. Oberlin College. 17 September 2007.

 http://www.oberlin.edu/admissions/college/contact/documents/AdvancePlacement.p

 df>.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit and International Baccalaureate Course Credit." oxy.edu. Occidental College. 17 September 2007. http://departments.oxy.edu/registrar/catalog/academic_policies.html.
- "Credit by Examination 2007 2008." ohio-state.edu. Ohio State University. 30 August 2007. http://www.ureg.ohio-state.edu/ourweb/Tests/>.
- "Transfer Credits." ohio.edu. Ohio University. 10 September 2007. http://www.ohio.edu/admissions/transcredits/>.
- "Advanced placement credit is given by the following departments." owu.edu. Ohio Wesleyan University. 17 September 2007. http://go.owu.edu/~catalog/cat-b03.pdf>.
- "Credit By Examination." okbu.edu. Oklahoma Baptist University. 1 October 2007. http://www.okbu.edu/admissions/creditbyexam.html.
- "Earning College Credit through Testing." okstate.edu. Oklahoma State University. 17
 September 2007. http://newstudents.okstate.edu/placement.html.
- "Dantes." odu.edu. Old Dominion University. 14 September 2007.

- http://uc.odu.edu/elt/testing/national/dantes.shtml.
- "Earning Advanced Standing Credit." oregonstate.edu. Oregon State University. 12

 September 2007. http://oregonstate.edu/admissions/firstyear/apibclep.

 html#Anchor2>.
- "Advanced Placement Testing." otterbein.edu. Otterbein University. 1 October 2007. http://www.otterbein.edu/academics/registrar/AP.asp.
- "Advanced Placement and CLEP Credit." obu.edu. Ouachita Baptist University. 1

 October 2007. http://www.obu.edu/academics/apandclep/.
- "Transfer of Credits Earned While in High School." plu.edu. Pacific Lutheran

 University. 1 October 2007. http://www.plu.edu/print/catalog/admission.html.
- "Admission with Advanced Standing." psuca.edu. Pacific States University. 25 September 2007. http://www.psuca.edu/node/9.
- "Advanced Placement." pct.edu. Pennsylvania College of Technology. 1 October 2007. http://www.pct.edu/catalog/AdvancedPlacement.htm.
- "Credit Awarded for Advanced Placement (AP) Program." psu.edu. Penn State University. 30 August 2007. http://www.psu.edu/dept/admissions/steps/understanding/ap.htm.
- "Does Philadelphia University award credit for AP exams?" philau.edu. Philadelphia University. 1 October 2007. http://www.philau.edu/admissions/faqs.html#q21.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." pc.edu. Pikeville College. 25 September 2007. http://catalog.pc.edu/academicpolicies.htm.
- "Progress Toward the Degree." pmc.edu. Pine Manor College. 25 September 2007. http://www.pmc.edu/academic/catalog/2005_07/section1.pdf.

- "Advanced Standing and Credit by Examination." pittstate.edu. Pittsburg State
 University. 1 October 2007. http://www.pittstate.edu/pubs/catalog01-03/academicssp.html#5.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Program Exams." pitzer.edu. Pitzer College. 18 September 2007. http://www.pitzer.edu/academics/curriculum/pdf/catalog-0607.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Scores and Fall Class Schedules." pointloma.edu. Point Loma Nazarene University. 18 September 2007.
- "Advanced Placement." poly.edu. Polytechnic University. 13 September 2007.

 http://www.poly.edu/admissions/undergrad/academics/ap_policy.php?query=advanced%20placement.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." pomona.edu. Pomona College. 18 September 2007.

 http://www.pomona.edu/ADWR/Registrar/policies.shtml#Advanced%20Placement%20Credit.
- "Credit Available Through Testing." pvamu.edu. Prairie View A & M University. 25

 September 2007. http://72.14.253.104/u/pvamu?q=cache:GW3Kfm28_
 roJ:www.pvamu.edu/Include/College%2520of%2520Business/Evening%2520BBA%
 2520Plan.pdf+advanced+placement&hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=1&gl=us&ie=UTF-8>.
- "Advanced Placement." presby.edu. Presbyterian College. 18 September 2007. http://www.presby.edu/pdf/catalog_2006.pdf.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." prescott.edu. Prescott College. 18 September 2007. http://www.prescott.edu/academics/rdp/faq.html.
- "Information on Advanced Placement and Advanced Standing, Academic Year 2007-

- 08." princeton.edu. Princeton University. 6 September 2007. http://www.princeton.edu/pr/pub/ap/>.
- "Advanced Placement." princeton.edu. Princeton University. 6 September 2007. http://www.princeton.edu/~oktour/virtualtour/Info02-AP.htm.
- "AP, IB & College Credit." providence.edu. Providence College. 18 September 2007.

 http://www.providence.edu/Admission/Undergraduate/AP+IB+and+College+Credit.

 htm>.
- "College Board Advanced Placement (AP) Program." purdue.edu. Purdue University.

 4 September 2007. http://www.purdue.edu/Admissions/Undergrad/
 academics/acc_index.shtml>.
- "Advanced Placement Program (AP)." quincy.edu. Quincy University. 1 October 2007. http://www.quincy.edu/Academics/specialStudyOpps.php.
- "Advanced Placement." radford.edu. Radford University. 1 October 2007. http://www.radford.edu/~ruadmiss/ruapp2006.pdf>.
- "Requirements: Freshmen." ramapo.edu. Ramapo College of New Jersey. 18

 September 2007. http://www.ramapo.edu/admissions/requirements/
 freshmen.html>.
- "Frequently Asked Questions: Advanced Placement Program." randolphcollege.edu.

 Randolph-Macon Woman's College. 18 September 2007. http://www.randolphcollege.edu/newstudents/information/academics-faq.asp#ap.
- "Advanced placement and advanced standing." reed.edu. Reed College. 18 September 2007. http://web.reed.edu/academic/gbook/acad_pol/ap.html>.
- "Alternate Ways of Earning Credit." reinhardt.edu. Reinhardt College. 1 October

- 2007. http://www.reinhardt.edu/academics/pdf/catalog.pdf>.
- "Incoming freshman." rpi.edu. Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute. 10 September 2007. http://srfs.rpi.edu/update.do?artcenterkey=62&setappvar=page(1)>.
- "What's the advantage of Advanced Placement credits?" rhodes.edu. Rhodes College.

 18 September 2007. http://www.rhodes.edu/admissions/420.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." rice.edu. Rice University. 6 September 2007. http://www.ruf.rice.edu/~reg/ap/.
- "Advanced Placement." stockton.edu. Richard Stockton College. 9 September 2007. http://intraweb.stockton.edu/eyos/page.cfm?siteID=120&pageID=6.
- "AP and CLEP Credit." rider.edu. Rider University. 1 October 2007. http://www.rider.edu/883_4028.htm#AP_and_CLEP_Credit.
- "Advanced Placement." ripon.edu. Ripon College. 1 October 2007.

 http://www.ripon.edu/academics/catalog/documents/04-Admission.pdf>.
- "Credit for Advanced Placement Tests." rit.edu. Rochester Institute of Technology. 10 September 2007. http://www.rit.edu/~620www/Manual/sectionD/D2.html.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit." roanoke.edu. Roanoke College. 1 October 2007. http://www.roanoke.edu/catalog2005/classificationStudents.htm.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." roberts.edu. Roberts Wesleyan College. 1 October 2007. http://www.roberts.edu/Academics/Registration/Transfer/AP.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Program." rocky.edu. Rocky Mountain College. 1 October 2007. http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics&ct="policies#advPlace">http://www.rocky.edu/index.php?type=academics#advPlace
- "Advanced Standing Credit." rollins.edu. Rollins College. 18 September 2007.

- http://www.rollins.edu/admission/admission_and_financial_aid/admission/requirem ents_and_deadlines/>.
- "Course Equivelants." rowan.edu. Rowan University. 1 October 2007.

 http://www.rowan.edu/studentaffairs/registrar/credit_evaluation/process/CourseEquivalents/AP.html.
- "Advanced Placement Tests." sebs.rutgers.edu. rutgers University. 4 September 2007. http://sebs.rutgers.edu/new/aptests.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." anselm.edu. Saint Anselm College. 18 September 2007. <

 http://72.14.253.104/u/anselm?q=cache:sTVr61SkKEsJ:www.anselm.edu/NR/rdonlyres/9ED4CA3B-875A-4437-8BE06CFFB47EA2C1/8906/appinstructions1

 .pdf+advanced+placement&hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=3&gl=us&ie=UTF-8>.
- "Advanced Placement." stcloudstate.edu. Saint Cloud State University. 1 October 2007. http://bulletin.stcloudstate.edu/ugb/academic/creditoptions.asp.
- "Advising." sju.edu. Saint Josephs University. 18 September 2007. http://www.sju.edu/cas/dean/pages/advising/transcript.html>.
- "Advanced Placement." saintmarys.edu. Saint Mary's College. 18 September 2007. http://www2.saintmarys.edu/?q=general#ap.
- "Advanced Placement Credit Information." smcvt.edu. Saint Michael's College. 18

 September 2007. http://www.smcvt.edu/admission/apcredit.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." stu.edu. Saint Thomas University. 25 September 2007. http://www.stu.edu/advanced-placement-article-695.html.
- "Advanced Placement Examination." salemstate.edu. Salem State College. 26

- September 2007. http://www.salemstate.edu/registrar/0608catalog/docs/SSC_ UnderGrad_Catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Standing." salisbury.edu. Salisbury College. 18 September 2007. http://www.salisbury.edu/healthsci/advStd.html.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." shsu.edu. Sam Houston State University. 1

 October 2007. http://www.shsu.edu/~tst_www/ap.html.
- "Academic Credit Through Examination." sdsu.edu. San Diego State University. 4

 September 2007. http://coursecat.sdsu.edu/catalog/UP.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Exams." sfsu.edu. San Francisco State University. 10 September 2007. http://www.sfsu.edu/outreach/cccoun.htm#AP.
- "Catalogue." sjsu.edu. San Jose State University. 12 September 2007. http://info.sjsu.edu/web-dbgen/narr/catalog/rec-2086.html.
- "Advanced Placement Exams." scu.edu. Santa Clara University. 10 September 2007. http://www.scu.edu/orientation/advancedplacementexam.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." slc.edu. Sarah Lawrence College. 18 September 2007. http://slc.edu/studentlife/student-handbook/Undergraduate_
 Transfer_Credits.php>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." scad.edu. Savannah College of Art Design. 12

 September 2007. http://www.scad.edu/admission/undergraduate/
 advanced_placement.cfm>.
- "Undergraduate students." schiller.edu. Schiller International University. 26 September 2007. http://www.schiller.edu/cms/front_content.php?client=1&lang =1&idcat=442&idart=349>.

- "Advanced Placement & International Baccalaureate." scripps.edu. Scripps College. 18

 September 2007. http://www.scrippscollege.edu/dept/registrar/catalog/

 PDF/Scripps%20Cat%2004-06.pdf >.
- "Advanced Placement." sewanee.edu. Sewanee University. 18 September 2007. http://www2.sewanee.edu/academics/admissions fees>.
- "Admission as a Freshman." shawnee.edu. Shawnee State University. 26 September 2007. http://www.shawnee.edu/acad/hon/freshman.html.
- "Advanced Placement Tests." shepherd.edu. Shepherd University. 1 October 2007. http://www.shepherd.edu/university/catalog/2005/sectionII/misc.html.
- "Advanced Placement and College Level Examination Program (CLEP) Credit." ship.edu. Shippensburg University of Pennsylvania. 1 October 2007. http://www.ship.edu/admiss/ap.html.
- "Advanced Standing." simons-rock.edu. Simons Rock College of Bard. 18 September 2007. http://www.simons-rock.edu/campus-resources/college-offices/academicaffairs/academicpolicies/?searchterm=advanced%20placement.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Transfer Credit." skidmore.edu. Skidmore College. 18

 September 2007. http://www.skidmore.edu/registrar/records/rec trans cred.htm>.
- "First Year Frequently Asked Questions." smith.edu. Smith College. 19 September 2007. http://www.smith.edu/admission/firstyear-faq.php.
- "Credit by the Advanced Placement Program." sonoma.edu. Sonoma State University.

 1 October 2007. http://www.sonoma.edu/aa/wasc/1998-99_portfolio/transfer.html.
- "Advanced Placement." scsu.edu. South Carolina State University. 26 September 2007.

- http://www.scsu.edu/admissions/advancedplacement.aspx.
- "Credit By Examination." sdstate.edu. South Dakota State University. 13 September 2007. http://www3.sdstate.edu/Academics/AcademicAffairs/AcademicEvaluationandAssessment/CreditbyExamination/AdvancedPlacement/.
- "Policies." siue.edu. Southern Illinois University Edwardsville. 1 October 2007. http://www.siue.edu/policies/1k2.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." sosu.edu. Southeastern Oklahoma State University. 26

 September 2007. http://www.sosu.edu/registrar/documents/extrainstitutional-credit-2006-fall.pdf.
- "Examinations Administered in High School." smu.edu. Southern Methodist University. 10 September 2007. http://www.smu.edu/catalogs/undergrad/admission.asp.
- "Credit by Exam Programs." semo.edu. Southeast Missouri State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.semo.edu/testing/cbe/index.htm>.
- "High School Advanced Placement Program (AP)." siu.edu. Southern Illinois

 University. 13 September 2007. http://registrar.siu.edu/eval/pdf/clepap.pdf>.
- "Entering the University." sou.edu. Southern Oregon University. 1 October 2007. http://www.sou.edu/catalog/04-05/entering.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." suu.edu. Southern Utah University. 1 October 2007. http://www.suu.edu/ss/registrar/apcredit.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." swosu.edu. Southwestern Oklahoma State University.

 26 September 2007. http://www.swosu.edu/administration/assessment/app.asp.

 "AP Credit at Southwestern University." southwestern.edu. Southwestern University.

- 19 September 2007. http://www.southwestern.edu/academic/registrar/APCRED.htm>.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." spelman.edu. Spelman College. 1 October 2007. http://www.spelman.edu/students/prospective/getting-in/faq/#advanced.
- "External Examinations and Programs." sapc.edu. St. Andrews Presbyterian College.

 25 September 2007. http://www.sapc.edu/catalog/pdf/externalexams.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." stfranciscollege.edu. St. Francis College. 25

 September 2007. http://www.stfranciscollege.edu/Content/NavigationMenu/Admissions_and_Financial_Aid/Requirements/Admissions_Requirements.htm#exam
 >.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." stjohnscollege.edu. St. John's College. 18 September 2007. http://www.stjohnscollege.edu/admissions/faq.shtml#ap.
- "Advanced Placement/CLEP." stjohns.edu. St. John's University Jamaica. 12

 September 2007. http://www.stjohns.edu/academics/undergraduate/liberalarts/
 programs/admissions.stj>.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit." stlawu.edu. St. Lawrence University. 18 September 2007. http://www.stlawu.edu/admis/apib.html.
- "Advanced Placement." slu.edu. St. Louis University. 13 September 2007. http://www.slu.edu/services/asc/transfer_ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement." stanford.edu. Stanford University. 4 September 2007. http://registrar.stanford.edu/students/academics/adv_place.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." albany.edu. SUNY at Albany. 19 September 2007. http://www.albany.edu/admissions/undergraduate/apcourse.shtml.

- "Advanced Placement." binghamton.edu. SUNY Binghamton. 7 September 2007. http://harpur-advising.binghamton.edu/transfer/ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement." cobleskill.edu. SUNY College of Agriculture and Technology at Cobleskill. 26 September 2007. http://www.cobleskill.edu/admissionfor_advanced.html.
- Transfer Credit Evaluations ." cortland.edu. SUNY College at Cortland. 1 October 2007. http://www.cortland.edu/admissions/transfer2.html#Transfer %20Credit%20Evaluations>.
- "Advanced Placement/International Baccalaureate." geneseo.edu. SUNY College Geneseo. 10 September 2007. http://admissions.geneseo.edu /?p=freshmencriteria>.
- "Transfer Credit and Grading Policies for Course Work Completed at Other Institutions."

 oneonta.edu. SUNY College at Oneonta. 19 September 2007.

 http://www.oneonta.edu/publications/2005_2006_catalog/undergraduate/academics_policies_standards.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." oswego.edu. SUNY College Oswego. 19 September 2007.

 http://www.oswego.edu/admissions/undergraduate/freshmen/Advanced_Placement.

 html>.
- "Credit by Examination." plattsburgh.edu. SUNY College at Plattsburgh. 1 October 2007. http://www.plattsburgh.edu/academics/catalog/admissions.pdf.
- "You Can Get Credit Outside the Traditional Classroom Setting to Get a Head-Start on Your College Degree." canton.edu. SUNY College of Technology at Canton. 29

- September 2007. http://www.canton.edu/career_services/pdf/quick_reference_guide.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." delhi.edu. SUNY College of Technology at Delhi. 26

 September 2007. http://www.delhi.edu/academics/techdivision/welding_technology_advanced_placement.asp.
- "Advanced Standing Credit." sunymaritime.edu. SUNY Maritime College. 19

 September 2007. http://www.sunymaritime.edu/Admissions/ advancedcredit.aspx>.
- "Advanced Placement Examination Credits." potsdam.edu. SUNY Potsdam. 1 October 2007. http://www.potsdam.edu/media/51AA1BC8D7226ABE8032A2BA828E7 BF Centire_catalog.pdf >.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." sunysb.edu. SUNY Stony Brook. 7 September 2007. http://naples.cc.sunysb.edu/CAS/ubinfo0305.nsf/pages/admissions#5.
- "Advanced Placement." sfasu.edu. Stephen F Austin State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.sfasu.edu/policies/advanced placement.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement." stevens.edu. Stevens Institute of Technology. 13 September 2007. http://www.stevens.edu/catalog/2005_2006_Catalog/ugrad_prgms3.html#placement.
- "Advanced Placement." stonehill.com. Stonehill College. 19 September 2007. http://www.stonehill.edu/services/Advanced_Placement.htm.
- "How to Apply: Credit by Examination." susqu.edu. Susquehanna University. 19
 September 2007. http://www.susqu.edu/admissions/credit.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." swarthmore.edu. Swarthmore College. 19 September

- 2007. http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar="policies&content=apcredit">http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml?sidebar=apcredit.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." syr.edu. Syracuse University. 6 September 2007. http://www-hl.syr.edu/PDFs/AP_Credit.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit by Examination." taylor.edu. Taylor University-Ft.

 Wayne. 1 October 2007. http://fw.taylor.edu/academics/registrar/
 assessment/placement apclep.shtml>.
- "Advanced Placement." taylor.edu. Taylor University-Upland. 19 September 2007.

 http://www.taylor.edu/academics/supportservices/assessment/advanced_placement.s

 http://www.taylor.edu/academics/supportservices/assessment/advanced_placement.s
- "Entering With Academic Credit: Advanced Placement ." temple.edu. Temple
 University. 10 September 2007. http://www.temple.edu/bulletin/Enrolling/admissions.shtm#freshman.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." tnstate.edu. Tennessee State University. 26 September 2007. http://www.tnstate.edu/interior.asp?mid=809&ptid=1#
 Advanced_Placement>.
- "Advanced Placement." tamug.edu. Texas A & M University at Galveston. 19

 September 2007. http://www.tamug.edu/admrc/Admissions/AP%20Exam.htm.
- "Course Credit." tamu.edu. Texas A&M University. 29 August 2007.

 http://www.tamu.edu/admissions/catalogs/06-07_UG_Catalog/gen_info/admissions/course_credit/advanced_placement.htm.
- "Advanced Placement and Credit By Exam." Tcu.edu. Texas Christian University. 10 September 2007. http://www.admissions.tcu.edu/apply/clep.asp.

- "Credit By Exam." tlu.edu. Texas Lutheran University. 1 October 2007. http://www.tlu.edu/registrar/credit_by_exam.
- "Advanced Placement Program (AP)." txstate.edu. Texas State University San Marcos. 7 September 2007. http://www.txstate.edu/trec/cbe/ap.html>.
- "Undergraduate Credit By Examination." ttu.edu. Texas Tech University. 6 September 2007. http://www.depts.ttu.edu/officialpublications/catalog/ADCLEP. html#ENGLAP>.
- "Advanced Placement." thomas.edu. Thomas College. 25 September 2007. http://www.thomas.edu/catalog/2005-2006Catalog.pdf.
- "Transfer Credit." tfc.edu. Toccoa Falls College. 1 October 2007. http://www.tfc.edu/academics/academicinfo/transfercredit.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." tougaloo.edu. Tougaloo College. 26 September 2007.

 http://www.tougaloo.edu/content/Academics/curriculum/College%20Catalog%2020
 05-2007.pdf>.
- Advanced Placement." towson.edu. Towson University. 10 September 2007.

 http://wwwnew.towson.edu/main/admissions/freshman/applying/AdvancedPlaceme
 nt.asp>.
- "Credit By Examination." transy.edu. Transylvania University. 19 September 2007. http://www.transy.edu/academics/catalog/0405/Academ.pdf.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." trincoll.edu. Trinity College. 19 September 2007. http://www.trincoll.edu/Admissions/Frequently+Asked+Questions.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." trinity.edu. Trinity University. 19 September 2007. http://www.trinity.edu/departments/registrar/Advanced_Placement.pdf>.

- "Advanced Placement (AP) Examination." tristate.edu. Tri-State University. 1 October 2007. http://www.tristate.edu/files/2 gen info.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." truman.edu. Truman State University. 19 September 2007. http://registrar.truman.edu/transfer/ap.asp.
- "Advanced Placement and Acceleration Credit." tufts.edu. Tufts University. 7

 September 2007. http://ase.tufts.edu/undergradEducation/Advancedplacement and acceleration credit.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement." union.edu. Union College. 19 September 2007. http://www.union.edu/Apply/>..
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." ucollege.edu. Union College. 1 October 2007. http://www.ucollege.edu/pdfbulletin06-08/academicinfo.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." uakron.edu. University of Akron. 14 September 2007. http://www.uakron.edu/academics/docs/ugrad.pdf>.
- "Credit for Examination Performance and Experience." ua.edu. University of Alabama.

 7 September 2007. http://www.ua.edu/catalogs/catalog00/10820.html.
- "What is Advanced Placement?." uab.edu. University of Alabama at Birmingham. 14

 September 2007. http://main.uab.edu/show.asp?durki=51823.
- "Advanced Placement Program." uah.edu. University of Alabama in Huntsville. 14

 September 2007. http://www.uah.edu/main/catalogs/Cat05 07/ ugCat05 07.pdf>.
- "UAF Advanced Placement Credit." uaf.edu. University of Alaska Fairbanks. 14

 September 2007. http://www.uaf.edu/catalog/current/admissions/transfer_placement.html#UAF_Advanced_Placement.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Program." arizona.edu. University of Arizona. 4 September

- 2007. http://catalog.arizona.edu/2005-06/policies/apexam.htm.
- "Exemptions, Advanced Placement, CLEP." uark.edu. University of Arkansas. 6

 September 2007. http://www.meeg.uark.edu/1496.php.
- "Advanced Placement." uapb.edu. University of Arkansas at Pine Bluff. 26 September 2007. http://www.uapb.edu/565_advanced-placement.php.
- "Advanced Placement." ubc.ca. University of British Columbia. 10 September 2007.

 https://you.ubc.ca/ubc/vancouver/ap.ezc;jsessionid=ED02588AA63F8759A2CCBC
 43D304D598>.
- "Advanced Placement." buffalo.edu. University at Buffalo. 10 September 2007. http://admissions.buffalo.edu/apply/advancedplacement.php.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." berkeley.edu. University of California, Berkeley. 29

 August 2007. http://ls-advise.berkeley.edu/faq/ap.html>.
- "College Board Advanced Placement." ucsd.edu. University of California, San Diego.

 29 August 2007. http://www.ucsd.edu/catalog/0506/pdffiles/UgradPol.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." uci.edu. University of California, Irvine. 29

 September 2007. http://www.editor.uci.edu/05-06/intro/intro.11.htm>.
- "Freshmen: Advanced Placement." ucdavis.edu. University of California, Davis. 30 August 2007. http://admissions.ucdavis.edu/admissions/fr_ap.cfm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." uci.edu. University of California, Irvine. 29

 September 2007. http://www.editor.uci.edu/05-06/intro/intro.11.htm.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit_for majors in the College of Letters and Science."

 ucla.edu. University of California, Los Angeles. 29 August 2007.

 http://www.admissions.ucla.edu/Prospect/APCreditLS.htm.

- "Advanced Placement." ucr.edu. University of California Riverside. 4 September 2007. http://www.catalog.ucr.edu/current/images/ap.pdf>.
- "College Board Advanced Placement." ucsd.edu. University of California, San Diego.

 29 August 2007. http://www.ucsd.edu/catalog/0506/pdffiles/UgradPol.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)/International Baccalaureate Higher Level (IBH) Exams:

 General Education Requirements." ucsc.edu. University of California Santa Cruz.

 4 September 2007. httml/undergrad apibh.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." uca.edu. University of Central Arkansas. 10 September 2007. http://www.uca.edu/ubulletin/02/204.html.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." vmsu.edu. University of Central Missouri. 1

 October 2007. http://www.cmsu.edu/x96465.xml.
- "Accelerated Education Opportunities." ucf.edu. University of Central Florida. 30

 August 2007. http://www.catalog.sdes.ucf.edu/current/academic_regulations and procedures/accelerated education/ap/>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." uchicago.edu. University of Chicago. 6 September 2007. http://collegeadmissions.uchicago.edu/level3.asp?id=348.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." uc.edu. University of Cincinnati. 7 September 2007. http://www.admissions.uc.edu/fag transfer.html#advanced>.
- "Advanced Placement." colorado.edu. University of Colorado, Boulder. 4 September 2007. http://www.colorado.edu/prospective/freshman/admission/credit.html>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." cudenver.edu. University of Colorado at Denver and Health Science. 14 September 2007. http://www.cudenver.edu/Admissions/ APCLEPIB/pages/default.aspx>.

- "Advanced Placement." uconn.edu. University of Connecticut. 6 September 2007. http://www.catalog.uconn.edu/acadm.htm#Advanced%20Placement.
- "Credit By Exam." udayton.edu. University of Dayton. 13 September 2007. http://admission.udayton.edu/academics/creditbyexam.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." udel.edu. University of Delaware. 6 September 2007. http://www.admissions.udel.edu/apply/apibcredit.shtml.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Examinations." du.edu. University of Denver. 12

 September 2007. http://www.du.edu/registrar/academicpolicies/APexam.html.
- "Credit for Prior Learning." dbq.edu. University of Dubuque. 1 October 2007. http://www.dbq.edu/downloads/catalog/UDUndergradCatalog.pdf.
- "Registration Information." evansville.edu. University of Evansville. 19 September 2007. http://www.evansville.edu/academics/registrationinfo.asp.
- "Credit by Exam AP Credit." ufl.edu. University of Florida. 29 August 2007. http://www.registrar.ufl.edu/catalog/policies/advisingcreditap.html.
- "University of Georgia Exemption Policy for the College Board Advanced Placement
 Tests." uga.edu. University of Georgia, Athens. 30 August 2007.

 http://www.uga.edu/honors/prospective/sat.html.
- "First-year Students." hartford.edu. University of Hartford. 1 October 2007. http://admission.hartford.edu/applying/firstYear.php.
- "The University of Hawaii at Manoa will grant the following waivers and/or credits on the basis of the CEEB Advanced Placement Examinations." hawaii.edu. University of Hawaii Manoa. 12 September 2007. http://www.hawaii.edu/admrec/apexam.html.

- "Advanced Placement Credi." uh.edu. University of Houston. 6 September 2007. http://www.uh.edu/enroll/admis/pdf/AP credit.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." uidaho.edu. University of Idaho. 13 September 2007. http://www.students.uidaho.edu/registrar/advancplace.htm.
- "Test-based Credit (Advanced Placement / International Baccalaureate)." uic.edu.

 University of Illinois Chicago. 7 September 2007. http://www.uic.edu/depts/oar/apply/ap-ibcredit.html.
- "Advanced Placement." uiuc.edu. University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. 29

 August 2007. http://www.oar.uiuc.edu/future/academics/placement.html.
- "Credit By Exam." uiowa.edu. University of Iowa. 7 September 2007.

 http://www.uiowa.edu/admissions/undergrad/majors/credit-by-exam.htm.
- "Earned Credit." ku.edu. University of Kansas. 10 September 2007. http://www.admissions.ku.edu/credit/earned.shtml.
- "AP Credit (Advanced Placement Program)." uky.edu. University of Kentucky –

 Lexington. 6 September 2007. http://www.uky.edu/Registrar/APCredit.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." louisville.edu. University of Louisville. 10 September 2007. http://admissions.louisville.edu/apply/ap-credit.html.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." umaine.edu. University of Maine. 13 September 2007. http://www.umaine.edu/viewbook/admission.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." umfk.maine.edu. University of Maine at Fort Kent. 26

 September 2007. http://www.umfk.maine.edu/policies/policy.cfm?policy=31.
- "Advanced Placement Examination." umpi.edu. University of Maine at Presque Isle. 26

 September 2007. http://www.umpi.maine.edu/admis/admission.htm.

- "Advanced Placement Examination." umary.edu. University of Mary. 1 October 2007. http://www.umary.edu/NR/rdonlyres/83D69F22-3727-498B-AAEE-09ED599599B8/0/20042006Bulletin.pdf.
- "Transferring Credit: AP, IB or Previous Coursework." umw.edu. University of Mary Washington. 12 September 2007. http://www.umw.edu/registrar/transferring _to_umw/default.php>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Examinations." umbc.edu. University of Maryland –

 Baltimore County. 10 September 2007. http://umbc.edu/UnderGrad/
 Catalog/pdfs/appendices.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." umd.edu. University of Maryland, College Park.

 30 August 2007. http://www.tce.umd.edu/apibclep.html>.
- "What Happens to My AP Credits?." umass.edu. University of Massachusetts. 7

 September 2007. http://www.umass.edu/admissions/application_

 process/Advanced Placement Credit/>.
- "Advanced Placement—AP Credit." umassd.edu. University of Massachusetts-Dartmouth. 1 October 2007. http://www.umassd.edu/catalog/undergraduateq /2004-2006/speciallearningops.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations of the College Entrance Examination Board."

 uml.edu. University of Massachusetts-Lowell. 1 October 2007.

 http://www.uml.edu/catalog/undergraduate/admissions/advanced_placement_policies.htm.
- "Credit by Examination ." memphis.edu. University of Memphis. 14 September 2007. http://www.enrollment.memphis.edu/admissions/transfer_guide/10Speed.html.

- "Advanced Placement and/or Credit Granted Toward Graduation." miami.edu.

 University of Miami. 4 September 2007. http://www6.miami.edu/umbulletin/ info/adm/ap.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement Course Awards." tc.umn.edu. University of Minnesota-Crookston. 1 October 2007. http://admissions.tc.umn.edu/academics/ap.html>.
- "Advanced Placement Current Table." morris.umn.edu. University of Minnesota-Morris. 20 September 2007. http://www.morris.umn.edu/Scholastic/ APCurrentTable.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Course Awards." tc.umn.edu. University of Minnesota Twin Cities. 4 September 2007. http://admissions.tc.umn.edu/academics/ap.html>.
- "2007–2008 AP guidelines." umich.edu. University of Michigan, Ann-Arbor. 30

 August 2007. http://www.admissions.umich.edu/academics/apguidelines.html>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit University of Mississippi." olemiss.edu. University of Mississippi. 12 September 2007. http://www.olemiss.edu/libarts/advising/credit/apcredit.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." missouri.edu. University of Missouri Columbia. 7

 September 2007. http://admissions.missouri.edu/howtoapply/
 freshman/earnedCredit/app.php>.
- "Credit by Examination." umkc.edu. University of Missouri-Kansas City. 14 September 2007. http://www.umkc.edu/registrar/creditbyexam.asp#AP.
- "Credit by Examination." umr.edu. University of Missouri-Rolla. 13 September 2007. http://www.umr.edu/acdmcs/credit-by-examination/index.html.
- "Credit by Examination." umsl.edu. University of Missouri-St. Louis. 14 September

- 2007. http://www.umsl.edu/admission/pdfs/careerguides/clep.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." umt.edu. University of Montana, Missoula. 13 September 2007. http://admissions.umt.edu/apcredit.html.
- "Advanced placement for freshmen." montevallo.edu. University of Montevallo. 1

 October 2007. http://www.montevallo.edu/undergrad/admfin.shtm#Advanced
 _Placement_Program>.
- "Advanced Placement." unl.edu. University of Nebraska Lincoln. 12 September 2007. http://admissions.unl.edu/advanced/ap.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." unlv.edu. University of Nevada Las Vegas. 10 September 2007. http://www.unlv.edu/pubs/catalogs/undergraduate/pdf/main/admissions.pdf.
- "Advanced Placement." unr.edu. University of Nevada Reno. 7 September 2007. http://www.ss.unr.edu/ops/apply/freshman/aptest.asp.
- "College Board Advanced Placement Examinations." unh.edu. University of New Hampshire. 12 September 2007. http://admissions.unh.edu/admissions/ap.html.
- "College Board Advanced Placement Program." unm.edu. University of New Mexico.

 10 September 2007. http://www.unm.edu/~english/Resources/pdf/Placement
 AndCredit.pdf>.
- "Advanced Standing Examinations." uno.edu. University of New Orleans. 14

 September 2007. http://registrar.uno.edu/catalog/0607catalog.pdf>.
- "Credit from Nontraditional Sources." una.edu. University of North Alabama. 1

 October 2007. http://www.una.edu/academic/UNA2005_2006Catalog.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." unca.edu. University of North Carolina at Asheville. 20

- September 2007. http://www.unca.edu/catalog/catalog.pdf>.
- "Placement Examinations." unc.edu. University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. 29

 August 2007. http://www.admissions.unc.edu/academics/placement.htm.
- "Transfer Credit and Advanced Standing." uncc.edu. University of North Carolina Charlotte. 10 September 2007. http://www.provost.uncc.edu/catalogs/1995-1997/ugrad/transfer.html.
- "Course Credit and Advanced Placement." uncg.edu. University of North Carolina Greensboro. 10 September 2007. http://www.uncg.edu/reg/Catalog/current/ Admission/CourseCredit.html>.
- "Advanced Placement." uncp.edu. University of North Carolina at Pembroke. 26

 September 2007. .
- "Advanced Placement Program." uncw.edu. University of North Carolina Wilmington. 10 September 2007. http://www.uncw.edu/reg/transfercredit-examAP.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." und.nodak.edu. University of North Dakota. 13 September 2007. http://www.und.nodak.edu/dept/registrar/catalogs/catalog/ugdept/adm.htm#enrollment.
- "Credit By Exam." unco.edu. University of Northern Colorado. 12 September 2007. http://www.unco.edu/admissions/freshman/choose/academics-creditexam.html.
- "AP credit evaluation/CLEP Eligibility." uni.edu. University of Northern Iowa. 1
 October 2007. http://www.uni.edu/academicservices/ap.html>.

- "Advanced Credit." unf.edu. University of North Florida. 10 September 2007. < http://www.unf.edu/admissions/applying/apib.html>.
- "Credit By Examination Overview." unt.edu. University of North Texas. 6 September 2007. http://www.unt.edu/pais/insert/ucebr.htm.
- "Credit by Examination." nd.edu. University of Notre Dame. 4 September 2007. http://www.nd.edu/~fys/creditbyexam.html#AP.
- "The Advanced Placement Program (AP) _Administered by the College Entrance

 Examination Board." ou.edu. University of Oklahoma. 4 September 2007.

 http://admissions.ou.edu/app.html>.
- "Advanced Placement." uoregon.edu. University of Oregon. 10 September 2007. http://registrar.uoregon.edu/students/advancedCredit.html.
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate and College Credits Earned While In High School." pacific.edu. University of the Pacific. 12 September 2007. http://www.pacific.edu/admission/admissioninfo/advanced credit.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement Policy." upenn.edu. University of Pennsylvania. 4 September 2007. http://www.admissionsug.upenn.edu/applying/advanced.php.
- "Advanced Placement." pitt.edu. University of Pittsburgh. 6 September 2007. http://www.umc.pitt.edu/bulletins/undergrad/4gen_academic.htm.
- "Credit by Examination." pitt.edu. University of Pittsburgh-Greensburg. 1 October 2007. http://www.univ-relations.pitt.edu/bulletins/greensburg/upg-academicpolicies.htm#Anchor-Credit-11726.
- "Admissions: Frequently Asked Questions." up.edu. University of Portland. 20

- September 2007. http://www.up.edu/up_sub.asp?ctnt=40&mnu=20&chl=375&lvl=1#Admissions.
- "Advanced Placement." ups.edu. University of Puget Sound. 20 September 2007. http://www2.ups.edu/registrar/ap.htm.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." uri.edu. University of Rhode Island. 13 September 2007. http://www.uri.edu/admission/advancedplace.html.
- "Credit By Exam." richmond.edu. University of Richmond. 20 September 2007. http://oncampus.richmond.edu/academics/registrar/pdf/crexam/3-05.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." rochester.edu. University of Rochester. 10 September 2007. http://www.rochester.edu/College/CCAS/AP.html.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) and Credit for Advanced Work." sandiego.edu. University of San Diego. 6 September 2007. http://www.sandiego.edu/bulletin/admission.php.
- "Credit by Advanced Placement." usfca.edu. University of San Francisco. 12

 September 2007. http://www.usfca.edu/acadserv/catalog/admission_
 advanced credit.html#498789>.
- "Advanced Placement." scranton.edu. University of Scranton. 20 September 2007. http://matrix.scranton.edu/pdf/ugrad_2006-2007.pdf.
- "College Board Advanced Placement Program (AP)." sc.edu. University of South Carolina. 4 September 2007. http://orientation.sc.edu/ap.htm.
- "USC Credit for Advanced Placement Examinations." usc.edu. University of Southern California. 30 August 2007. http://www.usc.edu/dept/ARR/articulation/apexams.html.

- "Credit by Examination." usi.edu. University of Southern Indiana. 26 September 2007. http://www.usi.edu/reg/credit.asp.
- "Advanced Placement." usf.edu. University of South Florida. 4 September 2007.

 http://usfweb2.usf.edu/ugrads/cleprules/ACCCreditbyExamEquivalents%20%28920
 01%29.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement." utc.edu. University of Tennessee, Chattanooga. 26 September 2007. http://www.utc.edu/catalogs/Undergraduate/UG0607/009_UG0607.php.
- "Advanced Placement." uta.edu. University of Texas Arlington. 7 September 2007. http://www.uta.edu/uac/testing/ap.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." utdallas.edu. University of Texas Dallas. 7

 September 2007. http://www.utdallas.edu/dept/ugraddean/faqe.html.
- "Credit by Examination." utep.edu. University of Texas El Paso. 7 September 2007. http://www.utep.edu/catalogs/2004/2004 2006 UG.pdf>.
- "AP Advanced Placement." utsa.edu. University of Texas San Antonio. 6 September 2007. http://www.utsa.edu/Testing/ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement." utoledo.edu. University of Toledo. 13 September 2007. http://www.utoledo.edu/admission/advanced_placement.html.
- "Advance Placement Credit." utah.edu. University of Utah. 6 September 2007. http://www.sa.utah.edu/admiss/AP.html.
- "Transfer Credit Policy." uvm.edu. University of Vermont. 10 September 2007.

 http://www.uvm.edu/academics/catalogue200607/?Page=allpolicies.php&SM=policy=menu.html&category=admissions&policy=Transfer%20Student%20Admissions>.
- "Requesting Credit." virginia.edu. University of Virginia. 30 August 2007.

- http://artsandsciences.virginia.edu/college/classes/ap_credit.html.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Policies." washington.edu. University of Washington. 30 August 2007. http://admit.washington.edu/BeforeYouApply/Freshman/AP.
- "Advanced Placement." uwec.edu. University of Wisconsin Eau Claire. 12 September 2007. http://www.uwec.edu/advising/Testing/Credit/advanced.htm.
- "Credit By Exam." uwlax.edu. University of Wisconsin La Crosse. 12 September 2007. http://www.uwlax.edu/admissions/html/creditbyexam.htm#1.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Credit." wisc.edu. University of Wisconsin Madison. 30 August 2007. http://www.admissions.wisc.edu/APIB.php.
- "Advanced Placement." uwm.edu. University of Wisconsin Milwaukee. 10

 September 2007. http://www4.uwm.edu/future_students/ new_freshmen/ap.cfm>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)." uwyo.edu. University of Wyoming. 13 September 2007. http://uwadmnweb.uwyo.edu/registrar/ap_credit.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." ursinus.edu. Ursinus College. 20 September 2007.

 http://www.ursinus.edu/content.asp?page=Admissions/ap_credits_ib_program.

 http://www.ursinus.edu/content.asp?page=Admissions/ap_credits_ib_program.
- "Advanced Placement (AP)/Transfer Credit." academyadmissions.com. United States

 Air Force Academy. 10 September 2007. http://academyadmissions.com/
 admissions/selection/scoring.php>.
- "USNA Course Validation Policy." usna.edu. United States Naval Academy. 10

 September 2007. http://www.usna.edu/acdean/candidateinfo/USNACourse

 ValidationPolicy.htm>.
- "Validation and Advanced Placement." usma.edu. United States Military Academy. 10

- September 2007. http://www.dean.usma.edu/AP/>.
- "Advanced Placement Credits." usu.edu. Utah State University. 7 September 2007. http://www.usu.edu/policies/pdf/AP.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." valdosta.edu. Valdosta State University. 2 October 2007. http://www.valdosta.edu/academic/HowDoIGetCredit.shtml.
- "Credit By Examination." valpo.edu. Valparaiso University. 20 September 2007. http://www.valpo.edu/registrar/catalog/06admiss.pdf.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." vanderbilt.edu. Vanderbilt University. 6 September 2007. http://www.vanderbilt.edu/firstyear/saop/faq.html>.
- "College Work before Admission as a Freshman." vassar.edu. Vassar College. 20 September 2007. http://catalogue.vassar.edu/admission.html>.
- "Advanced Standing." vtc.edu. Vermont Technical College. 2 October 2007. http://catalog.vtc.edu/content.php?catoid=12&navoid=215.
- "Advanced Placement Courses." Vjc.edu. Villa Julie College. 2 October 2007. http://www.vjc.edu/admissions/ug/transfer/tcc/apib.asp.
- "Advanced Placement Programs." Villanova.edu. Villanova University. 10 September 2007. http://www.catalog.villanova.edu/catalog/univ/univ.htm.
- "Credit for Advanced Placement." vcu.edu. Virginia Commonwealth University. 7

 September 2007. http://www.pubapps.vcu.edu/bulletins/archives/
 200607_ub/appendices.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement." vic.edu. Virginia Intermont College. 26 September 2007. http://www.vic.edu/online forms/Catalog05-06.pdf >.
- "Advanced Placement." vt.edu. Virginia Polytechnic Institute. 30 August 2007.

- http://www.undergradcatalog.registrar.vt.edu/0405/admissinfo.html.
- "Advanced Placement." vsu.edu. Virginia State University. 26 September 2007.

 http://www.vsu.edu/PDFFiles/University%20Relations/Undergraduate%20Catalog%20March%2013.pdf.
- "Credit By Advanced Placement Program." voorhees.edu. Voorhees College. 26

 September 2007. http://www.voorhees.edu/policies/index.htm.
- "Credit By Examination 2007-2008". wabash.edu. Wabash College. 20 September 2007. http://www.wabash.edu/academics/bulletin.cfm? this_year=2007&site_code_id=954>.
- "Frequently Asked Questions." wagner.edu. Wagner College. 20 September 2007. http://www.wagner.edu/admissions/FAQ#24.
- "Advanced Placement Policy 2007-2008." wfu.edu. Wake Forest University. 10 September 2007. http://www.wfu.edu/registrar/appolicy.html.
- "Advanced Placement Program." waldorf.edu. Waldorf College. 2 October 2007. http://www.waldorf.edu/academics/%2006-07 cat.pdf >.
- "Credit By Examination." wwc.edu. Walla Walla University. 2 October 2007.

 http://www.wwc.edu/academics/bulletins/undergrad/1999-2000/acadinfo.html.
- "College Credit While in High School." Warren-wilson.edu. Warren Wilson College.

 20 September 2007. ">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/catalog.php?name=admission&id=admission_credit>">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/catalog.php?name=admission&id=admission_credit>">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/catalog.php?name=admission&id=admission_credit>">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/catalog/catalog.php?name=admission&id=admission_credit>">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/catalog/catalog.php?name=admission&id=admission_credit>">http://www.warren-wilson.edu/academics/catalog/c
- "Advanced Placement and International Baccaluareate (IB)/ Transfer Courses." washjeff.edu. Washington and Jefferson College. 20 September 2007.

- http://www.washjeff.edu/uploadedFiles/Academic_Affairs/Advising/2006-2007%20Advisors%20Guide.pdf.
- "Departmental Advanced Placement Program Policies." wlu.edu. Washington and Lee University. 20 September 2007. http://registrar.wlu.edu/policies/ap.htm.
- "Policies Regarding Advanced Credit." washcoll.edu. Washington College. 20 September 2007. http://advising.washcoll.edu/advancedcredit.php.
- "Advanced Placement." wsu.edu. Washington State University. 10 September 2007. http://www.wsu.edu/future-students/admission/advanced-placement.html.
- "Advanced Placement Procedures." wustl.edu. Washington University St. Louis. 6

 September 2007. http://artsci.wustl.edu/~college/First_

 Year/Placement/Advanced/>.
- "Advanced Placement." wsc.edu. Wayne State College. 2 October 2007. http://www.wsc.edu/advising_services/services/gen_edu/ap/.
- "Credit Toward Degree." wellesly.edu. Wellesley College. 20 September 2007. http://www.wellesley.edu/Registrar/APInfo.html.
- "Advanced Placement." wesleyan.edu. Wesleyan University. 20 September 2007. http://www.wesleyan.edu/registrar/Adv.Placement.html.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Examination/College Credit." wcupa.edu. West Chester University of Pennsylvania. 2 October 2007. http://www.wcupa.edu/registrar/faq_ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement and College Credit." wvu.edu. West Virginia University. 9

 October 2007. http://www.arc.wvu.edu/admissions/college_credit.html.
- "Advanced Placement by Examination." wwwc.edu. West Virginia Wesleyan College. 2

- October 2007. http://www.wvwc.edu/adm2/admabout.asp.
- "College Board Advanced Placement." wcu.edu. Western Carolina University. 2

 October 2007. http://www.wcu.edu/registrar/Transfer/college_
 board adv placement.asp>.
- "First-Year Admission with Advanced Standing." wcsu.edu. Western Connecticut State

 University. 2 Octboer 2007. http://www.wcsu.edu/catalogs/undergraduate/admission.asp.
- "Credit By Examination." wku.edu. Western Kentucky University. 2 October 2007. http://www.wku.edu/Dept/Support/AcadAffairs/Registrar/clep exam.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) credit." wmich.edu. Western Michigan University. 13

 September 2007. http://www.wmich.edu/admi/ap/.
- "Advanced Placement." wou.edu. Western Oregon University. 2 October 2007.

 http://www.wou.edu/provost/registrar/catalog/western_oregon_current_catalog.pdf
 >.
- "Running Start." www.edu. Western Washington University. 12 September 2007. http://www.admissions.wwu.edu/freshman/f_runningstart.html.
- "Advanced Placement Examinations." westminstercollege.edu. Westminster College. 2

 October 2007. http://www.westminstercollege.edu/registrar/index.cfm?parent=278&detail=311&content=1691>.
- "Credit By Exam." westmont.edu. Westmont College. 20 September 2007.

 http://www.westmont.edu/_academics/pages/registrar/academic_policies_0405/index.html#credit%20by%20exam.
- "General Education Tests." wheaton.edu. Wheaton College. 20 September 2007.

- http://www.wheaton.edu/Registrar/fresh advising/GenEdTests.pdf>.
- "Advanced placement courses." wheatoncollege.edu. Wheaton College. 20 September 2007. http://www.wheatoncollege.edu/Advising/Rules/FAQ/AP.html.
- "Advanced Placement." wju.edu. Wheeling Jesuit University. 2 October 2007. http://www.wju.edu/academics/catalogs/under05_07/admission.pdf.
- "Advance Placement Exam Credit." whitman.edu. Whitman College. 20 September 2007. http://www.whitman.edu/content/admission/apply-to-whitman/transfer-students#ap.
- "Advanced Placement." wichita.edu. Wichita State University. 14 September 2007. http://webs.wichita.edu/?u=COUTSTCTR1&p=/AdvancedPlacement/.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." askadmissions.net/widener. Widener University. 2

 October 2007. <a href="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="http://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx?quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/widener/aeresults.aspx.quser="https://www.askadmissions.net/w
- "Advanced Placement." wpunj.edu. William Paterson University of New Jersey. 2

 October 2007. http://www.wpunj.edu/admissions/TopMenu/AppProceduresAP.cfm.
- "Credit or Advanced Placement By Examination." winona.edu. Winona State

 University. 2 October 2007. http://www.winona.edu/catalog/adm_info.htm>.
- "Advanced Placement." wssu.edu. Winston-Salem State University. 26 September 2007. http://www.wssu.edu/WSSU/About/Administration/Division+of+
 Student+Affairs/Office+of+Undergraduate+Admissions/College+Credit+Options.htm
- "Advanced Placement." winthrop.edu. Winthrop University. 2 October 2007.

- http://www.winthrop.edu/admissions/freshman/ap.htm.
- "Advanced Placement." wlc.edu. Wisconsin Lutheran College. 20 September 2007. http://www.wlc.edu/admissions/index.aspx?id=727.
- "Advanced Placement." wpi.edu. Worcester Polytechnic Institute. 20 September 2007. http://www.admissions.wpi.edu/Admissions/ap.html.
- "Advanced Placement." wright.edu. Wright State University. 13 September 2007. http://www.wright.edu/academics/fhandbook/AdvancedPlacement.html.
- "Acceleration and Credit." yale.edu. Yale University. 6 September 2007. http://www.yale.edu/admit/freshmen/academics/acceleration.html>.
- "Advanced Standing." yu.edu. Yeshiva University. 13 September 2007. ">http://www.yu.edu/catalog/undergrad/catalog0406_men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog/undergrad/catalog0406_men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog/undergrad/catalog0406_men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog/undergrad/catalog0406_men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men.htm#AdvancedStanding>">http://www.yu.edu/catalog0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-0406-men/a6_academicinformationand-policies-po
- "Advanced Placement and CLEP." ycp.edu. York College of Pennsylvania. 2 October 2007. http://www.ycp.edu/admissions/catalog/ycc aainfo p1.html>.
- "Advanced Placement." ysu.edu. Youngstown State University. 26 September 2007. http://www.ysu.edu/admissions/AdvancedPlacementProgram.htm.

Appendix V. $\label{eq:metaphor} \mbox{Metaphor Identification Step I} - \mbox{List of Flagged Words}$

Word	Frequency	ACTION	5
ABILITIES	3	ACTIVE	2
ABILITY	13	ACTIVELY	1
ABLE	12	ADJUST	1
ABOUND	1	ADJUSTED	4
ABOVE	85	ADJUSTMENT	1
ACCEL	1	ADJUSTMENTS	1
ACCELERATE	12	ADMISSIBLE	1
ACCELERATED	14	ADMISSION	90
ACCELERATING	2	ADMISSIONS	134
ACCELERATION	40	ADMIT	2
ACCESS	5	ADMITS	1
ACCESSIBLE	1	ADMITTANCE	1
ACCOMMODATE	1	ADMITTED	17
ACCOMMODATION	1	ADVANCE	30
ACCOMMODATIONS	S 15	ADVANCED	1,838
ACCOMPANY	3	ADVANCEMENT	1
ACCOMPANYING	2	ADVANTAGE	9
ACCOMPLISH	2	ADVANTAGES	4
ACCOMPLISHED	4	ADVERSELY	1
ACCOMPLISHMENT	3	ADVICE	6
ACCOMPLISHMENT-	+1	ADVISE	1
ACCREDITED	32	ADVISED	9
ACCREDITING	2	ADVISEE	1
ACCRUE	1	ADVISEES	1
ACCRUED	1	ADVISEMENT	5
ACCRUING	1	ADVISER	8
ACCUMULATE	2	ADVISERS	6
ACCUMULATED	1	ADVISING	14
ACCUMULATION	2	ADVISOR	40
ACHIEVE	14	ADVISORS	4
ACHIEVED	28	ADVISORY	1
ACHIEVEMENT	43	ADVOCATE	1
ACHIEVEMENTS	4	AGAINST	2
ACHIEVES	6	AHEAD	3
ACHIEVING	10	AIMS	1
ACQUIRE	2	ALIGNS	1
ACQUIRED	14	ALONG	6
ACQUIRING	1	ALTERNATE	5

ALTERNATIVE	4	BEGUN	1
ALTERNATIVELY	1	BETWEEN	8
ALTERNATIVES	1	BEYOND	9
APPLICANT	12	BOTTOM	1
APPLICANT'S	1	BOUND	3
		BREAKDOWN	1
APPLICANTS	37	BRIDGE	1
APPROACH	2	BUILD	2
APPROACHES	1	BUILDING	5
ARISE	3	BUILDS	1
AROUND	3	BYPASSING	1
ARRIVE	8	CANDIDATE	8
ARRIVING	3	CANDIDATE'S	1
ASK	11	CANDIDATES	21
ASKED	9	CARRIED	2
ASKING	1	CARRIES	2
ASSIGNS	2	CARRY	7
ASSIST	6	CARRYING	2
ASSISTANCE	5	CHALLENGE	32
ASSISTANT	2	CHALLENGED	6
ASSISTING	1	CHALLENGES	1
ASSISTS	1	CHALLENGING	6
ATTAIN	3	CHANGE	40
ATTAINED	5	CHANGED	5
ATTAINING	1	CHANGES	8
ATTAINMENT	5	CHOICE	21
ATTEMPT	5	CHOICES	5
ATTEMPTED	7	CHOOSE	11
ATTEMPTING	2	CHOOSES	1
ATTEMPTS	5	CHOOSING	4
AVENUE	2	CHOSEN	7
AVENUES	1	CIRCUMSTANCES	5
AVOID	1	COINCIDE	1
AWARD	88	COLLECT	2
AWARDABLE	1	COLLECTED	1
AWARDED	417	COLLECTING	2
AWARDING	33	COLLECTS	2
AWARDS	90	COMFORTABLE	1
AWAY	6	COMMENCE	1
BACK	10	COMMENSURATE	1
BEARING	2	COMPASS	1
BEFORE	102	COMPETITION	1
BEGIN	18	COMPETITIVE	1
BEGINNING	18	COMPLETE	81

COMPLETED	126	DIRECTED	13
COMPLETELY	1	DIRECTIONS	2
COMPLETES		DIRECTLY	76
COMPLETING	36	DIRECTS	1
		DISAPPOINTMENT	1
COMPLETION	95	DISTANCE	2
COMPONENTS	3	DOWN	1
CONCURRENCE	1	DROP	4
CONCURRENT	2	DROPPED	2
CONCURRENTLY	2	DROPPING	1
CONDITIONAL	1	DROPS	1
CONDITIONS	6	EARLIER	11
CONFLICT	1	EARLY	26
CONFUSED	2	EARN	237
CONGRATULATION-	+1	EARNED	291
CONJUNCTION	9	EARNING	33
CONTINUATION	1	EARNS	31
CONTINUE	3	EASIER	2
CONTINUING	4	EASILY	1
COUNSELING	3	EFFORT	4
COUNSELOR	23	EFFORTS	2
COUNSELORS	14	ELAPSED	1
CULMINATE	1	ENABLE	8
CULMINATION	1	ENABLES	7
DEADLINE	5	ENCOURAGE	8
DEADLINES	6	ENCOURAGED	25
DECELERATE	1	ENCOURAGES	18
DECLINE	6	END	34
DECLINING	1	ENDEAVOR	1
DETERMINATION	14	ENDEAVORS	1
DETERMINATIONS	2	ENTER	24
DETERMINE	70	ENTERED	11
DETERMINED	58	ENTERING	117
DETERMINES	9	ENTERS	1
DETERMINING	6	ENTRANCE	170
DEVELOP	7	ENTRY	11
DEVELOPED	15	EXCEED	10
DEVELOPING	1	EXCEL	2
DEVELOPMENT	10	EXHAUSTIVE	1
DEVELOPMENTAL	2	EXPERIENCE	45
DEVIATION	1	EXPERIENCED	2
DIFFICULT	3	EXPERIENCES	22
DIFFICULTIES	1	EXPLORATION	1
DIRECT	4	EXPLORATORY	2

EXPLORE	3	GUIDED	2
EXPLORING	3	GUIDELINES	28
EXTENDED	6	GUIDES	1
EXTENDS	1	GUIDING	2
		HARD	
EXTENSION	5	HASTEN	1
FAIL	5	HELD	3
FAILED	5	HELP	20
FAILING	1	HELPED	2
FAILURE	2	HELPFUL	4
FALL	38	HELPING	2
FALLING	1	HELPS	2
FARTHER	1	HIGH	475
FIND	19	HIGHER	272
FINISH	2	HIGHEST	5
FINISHING	1	HIGHLY	2
FIRST	124	IMMEDIATE	2
FLIGHT	1	IMMEDIATELY	6
FOLLOW	8	INCREASE	2
FOLLOWED	4	INCREASED	7
FOLLOWING	177	INCREASINGLY	1
FOLLOWS	30	INITIAL	7
FORTH	3	INITIALLY	1
FORWARD	15	INITIATE	1
FORWARDED	18	INITIATED	2
FORWARDING	1	INITIATING	1
FULFILL	53	INITIATION	1
FULFILLED	14	INITIATIVE	1
FULFILLING	4	INSTANT	1
FULFILLMENT	8	INTO	64
FULFILLS	4	JUMP	3
FULL	29	LAST	13
FURTHER	37	LATE	12
GAIN	21	LATER	27
GAINED	12	LEAD	4
GAINING	4	LEADERSHIP	1
GATES	2	LEADING	3
GO	13	LEADS	3
GOAL	4	LEAVE	6
GOALS	3	LEAVES	1
GOING	1	LEAVING	1
GROWN	1	LED	1
GUIDANCE	23	LIMIT	16
GUIDE	11	LIMITATION	3
			-

LIMITATIONS	5	MOTIVATED	1
LIMITED	18	MOTIVATION	3
LIMITS	3	MOVE	7
LINE	7	NEAR	1
		NEAREST	1
LINEAR	1	NEARLY	2
LINK	14	NEXT	17
LINKS	4	OBJECTIVE	7
LOAD	8	OBJECTIVES	2
LOCATE	5	OBTAIN	34
LOCATED	4	OBTAINABLE	1
LOCATION	3	OBTAINED	43
LOCATIONS	3	OBTAINING	6
LONG	10	OFF	8
LONGER	3	OUT	40
LOSE	6	OUTCOMES	1
LOSING	1	OUTLAY	1
LOSS	1	OUTLINE	4
LOW	1	OUTLINED	11
LOWER	38	OUTLINES	2
LOWERED	1	OUTLINING	1
LOWEST	3	OUTSIDE	11
MAINTAIN	2	OVERLAP	3
MAINTAINED	2	OVERRIDE	2
MAINTAINING	1	PACE	2
MAP	1	PASS	20
MAPS	1	PASSAGE	7
MATERIAL	29	PASSED	28
MATERIALS	11	PASSES	7
MATRICULATE	1	PASSING	27
MATRICULATED	7	PAST	4
MATRICULATES	2	PHASES	1
MATRICULATING	5	PLACE	35
MATRICULATION	39	PLACED	29
MEET	65	PLACEMENT	1,803
MEETING		PLACEMENT'S	3
MEETS	2	PLACEMENTS	2
MENTORS	1	PLACES	4
MET	9	PLACING	3
MID	8	PLAN	26
MINIMAL		PLANNED	1
MINIMUM	117	PLANNER	1
MINIMUMS	1	PLANNING	8
MOBILITY	1	PLANS	5

PORTAL	1	REACTION	1
PORTFOLIO	13	RECEIPT	20
POSSESS	2	RECEIVE	448
POSSESSION	1	RECEIVED	125
		RECEIVES	32
POSSIBILITIES	1	RECEIVING	61
POSSIBILITY	4	RECENT	1
POSSIBLE	40	RECENTLY	1
POSSIBLY	1	RECEPIENT	1
PRECEDING	2	RECIPIENT	7
PRECISION	1	RECIPIENTS	7
PRECLUDE	5	RECOGNITION	15
PROCEDURAL	1	REDUCE	5
PROCEDURE	2	REDUCED	2
PROCEDURES	36	REDUCING	1
PROCEED	4	REDUCTION	1
PROCESS	26	REMAIN	8
PROCESSED	3	REMAINING	3
PROCESSES	3	REMAINS	1
PROCESSING	2	REMOVAL	1
PRODUCE	1	REMOVE	1
PRODUCED	2	REMOVED	2
PRODUCES	1	REPAIR	2
PROGRESS	10	REPEAT	15
PROGRESSING	1	REPEATED	5
PROMOTE	4	REPEATING	2
PROMOTED	1	REPEATS	1
PROMPTLY	1	REPETITION	3
PROVISION	1	REPETITIOUS	2
PROVISIONAL	2	REPETITIVE	1
PROVISIONS	1	REST	1
PURPOSE	12	RESTATES	1
PURPOSES	14	RESTRICTED	1
PURSUE	14	RESTRICTIONS	10
PURSUING	4	RESTS	2
PUSH	2	RETURN	4
QUALIFIES	4	RETURNED	2
QUALIFY	33	REVERSE	3
QUALIFYING	19	REVERSED	1
QUICK	1	REVERT	1
QUICKLY	1	REVERTING	1
REACH	2	REWARDED	1
REACHES	1	RIGOR	1
REACHING	1	RIGOROUS	8

RIGORS	2	SUCCESS	4
ROAD	1	SUCCESSFUL	81
ROOTED	1	SUCCESSFULLY	32
RUNNING	2	SUPPLEMENT	5
	_	SUPPLY	2
SCHEDULE	19	SUPPORT	12
SCHEDULED	6	SUPPORTED	1
SCHEDULES	3	SUPPORTING	2
SCHEDULING	2	SUPPORTIVE	1
SEEK	14	SUPPORTS	1
SEEKING	19	SWIFT	1
SHEPHERD	1	THROUGH	309
SHORT	1	THROUGHOUT	10
SHORTAGE	2	TIME	75
SHORTEN	3	TIMELY	1
SHORTENING	1	TIMES	8
SHORTER	1	TOLL	4
SHORTLY	2	TOP	13
SIGN	4	TOWARD	266
SIGNS	1	TOWARDS	39
SKILL	9	TRACK	1
SKILLED	2	TRADES	1
SKILLS	20	TRADITIONAL	16
SKIP	1	TRAIN	1
SKIPPED	2	TRAINING	13
SLIDES	1	TRANSIENT	2
SLIP	1	TRANSITION	2
SOUGHT	1	TRANSITIONS	1
SPEED	2	TRAVEL	2
STAND	2	UNDER	- 47
STANDING	165	UNDERTAKE	5
START	20	UNDERTAKEN	1
STARTED	1	UNDERTAKING	2
STARTING	5	UNDERTOOK	1
STARTS	1	UNENCUMBERED	1
STATUS	12	UNEXPLORED	3
STAY	1	UNSUCCESSFUL	5
STEADILY	1	UPPER	15
STEP	1	URGED	5
STILL	40	USE	65
STUDENT	468	USED	135
STUDENT'S	162	USEFUL	1
STUDENTS	1,368	USES	2
SUCCEED	1	UTILIZED	1
			-

UTILIZES	1	WAYS	25
VALID	6	WITHDRAWN	1
VALIDATE	7	WITHDRAWS	1
VALIDATED	9	WITHHELD	4
		WITHIN	27
VALIDATING	3	WITHOUT	48
VALIDATION	11	WOODWORKING	2
VALIDITIES	1	WORK	212
VALIDITY	1	WORK'S	3
VALIDLY	1	WORKING	3
VIA	12	WORKLOAD	6
WAIT	2	WORKS	9
WAIVE	8	WORTH	6
WAIVED	6	YIELD	6
WAIVER	19	YIELDING	1
WAIVERS	4	YIELDS	2
WAIVING	1		
WAY	16		

Works Cited

- "About AP." collegeboard.com. College Board. 23 January 2010. http://www.collegeboard.com/student/testing/ap/about.html.
- "Academic Policies." drexel.edu. Drexel University. 10 September 2007. http://www.drexel.edu/provost/policies/advanced placement.asp >.
- "Acceleration and Credit." yale.edu. Yale University. 6 September 2007. http://www.yale.edu/admit/freshmen/academics/acceleration.html>.
- "Advanced Placement and Advanced Credit." adrian.edu. Adrian College. 20 September 2007. http://www.adrian.edu/Catalog/AcPol.php.
- "Advanced Placement (AP) Courses and Examinations." virginiamentor.org. Eastern

 Mennonite University. 29 September 2007.

 http://www.virginiamentor.org/ap ib/AP.asp>.
- "Advanced Placement." bridgewater.edu. Bridgewater College. 26 September 2007. http://www.bridgewater.edu/index.php?id=1274.
- "Advanced Placement Credit." swarthmore.edu. Swarthmore College. 19 September 2007. http://www.swarthmore.edu/Admin/registrar/page.phtml? sidebar=policies&content=apcredit>.
- "Advanced placement credit is given by the following departments." owu.edu. Ohio

- Wesleyan University. 17 September 2007. http://go.owu.edu/~catalog/cat-b03.pdf>.
- "Advanced Placement Program." centralchristian.edu. Central Christian College of Kansas. 14 September 2007. http://www.centralchristian.edu/pdf/catacad04.pdf.
- "General Information." fas.harvard.edu. Harvard College. 15 January

 2010. http://www.fas.harvard.edu/~advising/advanced/general.html
 >.
- "Annual AP Program Participation 1956-2008." collegeboard.com. College Board. 12

 March 2010. http://professionals.collegeboard.com/profdownload/ap-data-2008-Annual-Participation.pdf.
- "AP, IPC, and PMC Credit." duke.edu. Duke University. 4 September 2007. http://treqs.trinity.duke.edu/credit.html.
- Aristotle. <u>On Poetics</u>. Trans. Seth Benardete and Michael Davis. South Bend, Indiana: St. Augustine's P, 2002.
- Bartholomae, David, "Inventing the University." 1985. Writing on the Margins: Essays on Composition and Teaching. Boston: Bedford/St. Martin's, 2005.
- Bazerman, Charles, et al. eds. <u>Reference Guide to Writing Across the Curriculum</u>. West Lafayette, IN: Parlor P, 2005.
- Black, Max. "More About Metaphor." <u>Metaphor and Thought</u>. Ed. Andrew Ortony. 3rd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1993. 19-41.
- Britton, James. Language and Learning: The Importance of Speech in Children's

- Development. Portsmouth, NH: Boynton/Cook P, 1993.
- Cameron, Lynn and Alice Deignan. "The Emergence of Metaphor in Discourse."

 <u>Applied Linguistics</u>. 27.4 (2006): 671-690.
- "Course and Exam Development: Ensuring Rigor Throughout the Process."

 collegeboard.com. The College Board. 23 January 2010.

 http://professionals.collegeboard.com/testing/ap/about/development.
- "Credit by Advanced Placement." usfca.edu. University of San Francisco. 12

 September 2007. http://www.usfca.edu/acadserv/catalog/admission_advanced credit.html#498789>.
- "Credit by Examination 2007 2008." ohio-state.edu. Ohio State University. 30 August 2007. http://www.ureg.ohio-state.edu/ourweb/Tests/>.
- "Credit by Examination and Other Non-Traditional Sources." gram.edu. Grambling

 State College. 24 September 2007. http://www.gram.edu/registrar/regulations/reg16.asp.
- "Department of Education." whitehouse.gov. Budget of the United States Government, FY 2006. 12 March 2010. http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/rewrite/budget/fy2006/education.html.
- Dewey, John. Experience and Education. 1938. NY: Touchstone, 1997.
- Deignan, Alice. "Corpus-Based Research into Metaphor." Researching and Applying

 Metaphor. Ed. Lynne Cameron and Graham Low. Cambridge UP: 1999. 177199.
- ---. "Linguistic Metaphors and Collocation in Nonliterary Corpus Data." Metaphor and

- Symbol. 14.1 (1999): 19-36.
- Elbow, Peter, "Writing Assessment: Do It Better, Do It Less," <u>Assessment of Writing:</u>

 <u>Politics, Policies, Practices</u>. Ed. Edward White, William Lutz, and Sandra

 Kamusikiri. NY: MLA, 1996. 120-134.
- El-Sawad, "Becoming a 'lifer'? Unlocking Career Through Metaphor." <u>Journal of</u>
 Occupational Organizational Psychology. 78 (2005): 23-41.
- Engel, Michael <u>The Struggle for Control of Public Education</u>. Philadelphia: Temple U P, 2000.
- English Course Description. collegeboard.com. College Board. 23 January 2010.

 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/repository/ap08_english_coursedesc.pdf.
- "English Literature and Composition Course Requirements." collegeboard.com. College Board. 23 January 2010. http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/courses/teachers_corner/51050.html>.
- Eubanks, Philip. <u>A War of Words in the Discourse of Trade: The Rhetorical Constitution</u> of Metaphor. Carbondale: Southern Illinois U P, 2000.
- "FAQ Course Credits." conncoll.edu. Connecticut College. 17 September 2007. http://www.conncoll.edu/campuslife/3079.htm#anchor3132.
- "Federal Stimulus Dollars for AP and Pre-AP." collegeboard.com. The College Board.

 23 January 2010. http://professionals.collegeboard.com/policy-advocacy/policy/federal/ap.
- Foster, David. "The Theory of AP English: A Critique." <u>Advanced Placement English:</u>

- <u>Theory, Politics, and Pedagogy</u> Ed. Gary Olson, et al. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. 3-24.
- Freire, Paulo. <u>Pedagogy of the Oppressed</u>. Trans. Myra Bergman Ramos. NY: Continuum, 2006.
- "Frequently Asked Questions: Advanced Placement Program." randolphcollege.edu.

 Randolph-Macon Woman's College. 18 September 2007. http://www.randolphcollege.edu/newstudents/information/academics-faq.asp#ap.
- Graff, Gerald, et al. "Exploring the Continuum . . . between High School and College Writing." College Composition and Communication. 61.1 (September 2009): 409-444.
- Goatly, Andrew. "Ideology and Metaphor." English Today. 87.22.3 (July 2006): 25-39.
- Hansen, Kristine, et al. "Are Advanced Placement English and First-Year College

 Composition Equivalent?: A Comparison of Outcomes in the Writing of Three

 Groups of Sophomore College Students." Research in the Teaching of English.

 40.4 (2006): 461-501.
- Hollady, Sylvia. "Advanced Placement and the Problems of Testing." <u>Advanced Placement English: Theory. Politics, and Pedagogy</u>. Ed. Gary Olson, et al. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. 65-83.
- "How do I know which AP scores count, and for what?" brandeis.edu. Brandeis University. 12 September 2007. http://www.brandeis.edu/as/advpol/ap-faq.html.
- Hunt Jr., Bishop C. "Travel Metaphors and the Problem of Knowledge." Modern

 Langauage Studies. 6.1 (1976): 44-47

- Iorio, John. "Preparing Students for the AP Examination: Dangers and Opportunities."
 Advanced Placement English: Theory. Politics, and Pedagogy. Ed. Gary Olson, et al. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. 142-150.
- Johnson, Mark. "Introduction: Metaphor in the Philosophical Tradition." <u>Philosophical</u>

 <u>Perspectives on Metaphor</u>. Ed. Mark Johnson. Minneapolis: U of Minnesota P,

 1981. 3-47.
- Koller, Veronika. "Of Critical Importance: Using Electronic Text Corpora to Study
 Metaphor in Business Media Discourse." <u>Corpus-Based Approaches to Metaphor</u>
 <u>and Metonymy</u>. Eds. Anatol Stefanowitsch and Stefan Thomas Gries. NY:
 Mouton de Gruyter, 2007. 237-266.
- ---. "A Shotgun Wedding': Co-occurance of War and Marriage Metaphors in Mergers and Acquisitions Discourse." Metaphor and Symbol. 7.3 (2002). 179-203.
- Kovecses, Zoltan. Metaphor: A Practical Introduction. Oxford: Oxford UP, 2002.
- Lakoff, George. <u>Don't Think of an Elephant: Know Your Values and Frame the Debate</u>.

 White River Junction VT: Chelsea Green Publishing, 2004.
- ---. "The Contemporary Theory of Metaphor." <u>Metaphor and Thought</u>. Ed. Andrew Ortony. 3rd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1993. 202-251.
- ---. "The Death of Dead Metaphor." Metaphor and Symbolic Activity. 2.2 (1987): 143-147.
- ---. Whose Freedom?: The Battle Over America's Most Important Idea. NY: Picador, 2006.

- Lakoff, George, and Mark Johnson. <u>Metaphors We Live By</u>. Chicago: U of Chicago P, 1980.
- Lakoff, George, and Mark Turner. More than Cool Reason: A Field Guide to Poetic Metaphor. Chicago: U of Chicago P, 1989.
- Langer, Judith and Arthur Applebee. <u>How Writing Shapes Thinking: A Study of Teaching and Learning</u>. Urbana, IL: NCTE, 1987.
- Lemann, Nicholas. <u>The Big Test: The Secret History of American Meritocracy</u>. New York: Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 1999.
- Leonard, Scott A. "It's Not an Economy, Stupid! The Education-as-Product Metaphor as Viewed from the English Classroom." The Relevance of English: Teaching

 That Matters in Student's Lives. Ed. Robert Yagelski and Scott Leonard.

 Urbana, Illinois: NCTE, 2002. 52-81.
- Low, Graham. "Validating Metaphor Research Projects." Researching and Applying

 Metaphor. Ed. Lynne Cameron and Graham Low. Cambridge UP: 1999. 48-65.
- Mahon, James Edwin. "Getting Your Sources Right: What Aristotle *didn't* say."

 Researching and Applying Metaphor. Ed. Lynne Cameron and Graham Low.

 Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1999. 69-80.
- Musolff, Andreas "Maritime Journey Metaphors in British and German Public Discourse:

 Transport Vessels of International Communication?" German As a Foreign

 Language. 3 (2000): 66-80.
- Nader, Ralph. "Preface." <u>The Reign of ETS: The Corporation that Makes Up Minds.</u>

 The Ralph Nader Report on the Educational Testing Service. 1980.

- Nairn, Allan and Associates. <u>The Reign of ETS: The Corporation that Makes Up Minds.</u>

 The Ralph Nader Report on the Educational Testing Service. 1980.
- "NCLB Reform Recommendations From the National Council of Teachers of English."

 ncte.org. 2007. National Council of Teachers of English. 2 May 2008 <

 http://www.ncte.org/library/files/About_NCTE/Issues/Take_Action/FormattedNC

 LB%20_2_NCTE_Recommendations_3-2007.pdf >.
- "Northern Illinois: Credit By Examination." niu.edu. Northern Illinois University. 13

 September 2007. http://www.niu.edu/testing/pdffiles/CBEBrochure.pdf>.
- "Number of Schools Offering AP Courses: By Subject, Year, and Percent Change

 Between Years (1997-2006)." collegeboard.com. 2006. The College Board. 2

 May 2008 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/members/repository/
 numberofschoolsofferi 39026.pdf >.
- Olsen, Gary, Elizabeth Metzger, and Evelyn Ashton-Jones. Preface. <u>Advanced</u>

 <u>Placement English: Theory. Politics, and Pedagogy</u>. Ed. Gary Olson, et al.

 Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. vii-viii.
- Ortony, Andrew. "Metaphor, Language, and Thought." <u>Metaphor and Thought</u>. Ed. Andrew Ortony. 3rd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1993. 1-16.
- Partington, Alan. "Metaphors, motifs and similes across discourse types: Corpus-Assisted

 Discourse Studies (CADS) at work." Corpus-Based Approaches to Metaphor and

 Metonymy. Ed. Anatol Stefanowitsch and Stefan Thomas Gries. New York:

 Mouton de Gruyter, 2007.
- "Pay for College: 2008-09 College Prices Keep Increases in Perspective."

- collegeboard.com. 2009. The College Board. 25 August 2009 http://www.collegeboard.com/student/pay/add-it-up/4494.html.
- Piaget, Jean. <u>The Language and Thought of the Child</u>. 3rd ed. Trans. Marjorie Gabain & Ruth Gabain. New York: Routledge Classics, 1959.
- "Program Summary Report 2004." collegeboard.com. 2006. The College Board. 2

 May 2008 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/members/repository/program-summaryreport_39028.pdf>.
- Reddy, Michael J. "The Conduit Metaphor: A Case of Frame Conflict in our Language about Language." Metaphor and Thought. Ed. Andrew Ortony. 3rd ed.

 Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1993. 164-201.
- Scharton, Maurice. "Politics of Validity" <u>Assessment of Writing: Politics, Policies,</u>

 <u>Practices.</u> Ed. Edward White, William Lutz, and Sandra Kamusikiri. NY: MLA,
 1996. 53-75.
- Schon, Donald. "Generative Metaphor: A Perspective on Problem-Setting in Social Policy." Metaphor and Thought. Ed. Andrew Ortony. 3rd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 1993. 137-163.
- "School Report of AP Examinations 2005-2006." collegeboard.com. 2006. The College Board. 2 May 2008 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/repository/ap06_school_rpt_exams.pdf.
- Scott, Mike and Christopher Tribble. <u>Textual Patterns: Key Words and Corpus Analysis</u>
 in Language Direction. John Benjamins Publishing Company. Philadelphia.

 2006.

- Semino, Elena, John Heywood, and Mick Short. "Methodological Problems in the Analysis of Metaphors in a Corpus of Conversations about Cancer." <u>Journal of Pragmatics</u>. 36 (2004): 1271-1294.
- "Setting Credit and Placement Policy." collegeboard.com. 2006. The College Board.

 2 May 2008 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/colleges/setting_policy/index.html?type=print.
- Spear and Flesher "Continuities in Cognitive Development: AP Students and College Writing." <u>Advanced Placement English: Theory. Politics, and Pedagogy</u>. Ed. Gary Olson, et al. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. 25-51.
- Spellings, Margaret. "Statement from Secretary Spellings on the 2005 Advanced Placement Results." ed.gov. 2005. U.S. Department of Education. 2 May 2008 http://www.ed.gov/news/pressreleases/2005/01/01252005.html.
- "Student Grade Distributions, AP Examinations May 2004" collegeboard.com. 2006.

 The College Board. 2 May 2008 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/members/repository/gradedistall_38945.pdf>.
- Studio Art Course Description. collegeboard.com. College Board. 23 January 2010.
 http://apcentral.collegeboard.com/apc/public/repository/ap-studio-art-course-description.pdf>.
- "Total first-time freshmen fall enrollment in degree-granting institutions, by attendance status, sex of student, and type and control of institution: 1955 through 2005." nces.ed. 2007. National Center for Education Statistics. 2 May 2008. http://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d07/tables/dt07_189.asp.
- Vopat, James. "The Politics of Advanced Placement English." Advanced Placement

- English: Theory, Politics, and Pedagogy. Ed. Gary Olson, et al. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1989. 52-64.
- Vygotsky, Lev. <u>Thought and Language</u>. Ed. Alex Kozulin. Cambridge, MA: MIT P, 1986.
- Waldo, Mark. <u>Demythologizing Language Difference in the Academy: Establishing Discipline-Based Writing Programs</u>. Mahwah, NJ: LEA, 2004.
- "What Happens to My AP Credits?." umass.edu. University of Massachusetts. 7

 September 2007. http://www.umass.edu/admissions/application_

 process/Advanced_Placement_Credit/>.
- White, Micheal "Metaphor and Economics: The case of Growth" English for Specific Purposes. 22.2 (2003): 131-152.
- Work: Models and Methods for Writing Across the Curriculum. Ed. Toby

 Fulwiler and Art Young. Portsmouth NH: Heinemann, 1990. 83-113.